

A Thesis Submitted for the Degree of PhD at the University of Warwick

Permanent WRAP URL:

http://wrap.warwick.ac.uk/178132

Copyright and reuse:

This thesis is made available online and is protected by original copyright. Please scroll down to view the document itself. Please refer to the repository record for this item for information to help you to cite it. Our policy information is available from the repository home page.

For more information, please contact the WRAP Team at: wrap@warwick.ac.uk

Cardiac arrest outcomes in the United Kingdom

by

Professor Jerry P. Nolan MB ChB FRCA FRCP FFICM FRCEM (Hon) ORCID ID 0000-0003-3141-3812

Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (by Published Work)

> Warwick Medical School University of Warwick August 2022

Table of Contents

Abbreviations	4
Acknowledgements	6
Declaration	7
Abstract	8
Introduction	9
1.1 Standardising cardiac arrest definitions and reporting templates – the Utstein style	9
1.2 Epidemiology of cardiac arrest in the UK	9
1.3 The UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA)	10
1.4 Post-resuscitation care	10
1.5 Temperature management after cardiac arrest	11
Thesis overview	12
2.1 Paper 1. The Utstein resuscitation registry template for in-hospital cardiac arrest	14
Contribution to Paper 1	
Objectives	
Methods	14
Results	
Discussion	
Impact	
2.2 Paper 2. The UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA)	17
Contribution to Paper 2	1 7
Contribution to Paper 2	, 17
Methods	17
Results	19
Discussion	
Impact	21
2.3 Paper 3. Outcome of cardiac arrest survivors admitted to UK intensive care units	22
Contribution to Paper 3	
Objectives	
Methods	
Results	23
Discussion	23
Impact	24
2.4 Paper 4. Trends in epidemiology and outcome of patients admitted to UK ICUs afte	r cardiac
arrest	25
Contribution to Paper 4	
Objectives	
Methods	
Results	
Discussion	29
Impact	30
2.5 Paper 5. Temperature management strategies after cardiac arrest	
Contribution to Paper 5	31
Objectives	
Methods	
Results	

Discussion	
Impact	
2.6 Paper 6. Intravaccular access after cardiac arrect	25
Contribution to Paper 6	
Objectives	
Methods	
Results	
Discussion	
Impact	
Discussion	
Conclusion	
Figures	
Tables	
References	
Bibliography of published work	
Editorials	54
Original Papers	59
Official Documents	79
Obituaries	79
Review Papers	79
Books	83
Chapters	85
Case Reports	90
Declaration of contributors	
Appendices of published work	

Abbreviations

AED	Automated external defibrillator
AHA	American Heart Association
ALS	Advanced life support
ANZICS-CORE	Australian and New Zealand Intensive Care Society Centre for Outcome and Resource
	Evaluation Database
ANZROD	Australia and New Zealand Risk of Death model
aOR	Adjusted odds ratio
APACHE	Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation
BP	Blood pressure
CMPD	Case mix programme dataset
CIRCA	Critical Illness Related Cardiac Arrest (CIRCA): an investigation of the incidence and
	outcome of cardiac arrest within Intensive Care Units in the United Kingdom.
COSCA	Core Outcome Set for Cardiac Arrest
CoSTR	Consensus on CPR Science with Treatment Recommendations
CPC	Cerebral performance category
CPR	Cardiopulmonary resuscitation
CQC	Care Quality Commission
CT	Computed tomography
DANARREST	Danish In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest Registry
ECG	Electrocardiograph
ECMO	Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation
ECPR	Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation
EMS	Emergency medical services
ERC	European Resuscitation Council
ESICM	European Society of Intensive Care Medicine
GWTG-R	Get-With-Guidelines-Resuscitation registry
HDU	High dependency unit
HR	Heart rate
IABP	Intra-aortic balloon pump
ICNARC	Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre
ICU	Intensive care unit
IHCA	In-hospital cardiac arrest
ILCOR	International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation
10	Intraosseous

ISRCTN	International Standard Randomised Controlled Trial Number
IV	Intravenous
LVAD	Left ventricular assist device
mRS	Modified Rankin scale
NCAA	National Cardiac Arrest Audit
NCT	National Clinical Trial number
NIV	Noninvasive ventilation
OHCA	Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest
OHCAO	Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest outcomes registry
OR	Odds ratio
PARAMEDIC2	Prehospital Assessment of the Role of Adrenaline: Measuring the Effectiveness of
	Drug Administration in Cardiac Arrest 2
РСРС	Paediatric Cerebral Performance Category
RCT	Randomised controlled trial
ROSC	Return of spontaneous circulation
RR	Respiratory rate
RCUK	Resuscitation Council UK
SBP	Systolic blood pressure
SpO ₂ ,	Peripheral oxygen saturation
TTM	Targeted temperature management
VAD	Ventricular assist device
VF	Ventricular fibrillation
VT	Ventricular tachycardia
WLST	Withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment

Acknowledgements I thank Professor Gavin Perkins and Dr Chen Ji for supervising this thesis.

Declaration

This thesis is submitted to the University of Warwick in support of an application for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. It has been written by Professor Jerry Nolan under the supervision of Professor Gavin Perkins and Dr Chen Ji and has not been submitted in any previous application for any degree.

The work presented was carried out by Professor Jerry Nolan.

Jerry Nolan Date 21 August 2022

Abstract

This thesis includes six papers that are related to the incidence and outcome from cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom. The Utstein-style template for reporting in-hospital cardiac arrest defines the data elements of the epidemiology and outcome of cardiac arrest that should be collected so that valid comparisons can be made between emergency medical services (EMS) systems, countries, and regions. Much of this reporting template concerns the documentation of data relating to the postresuscitation care phase of patient management and links well the papers in this thesis that describe the characteristics and outcome of patients admitted to intensive care units (ICUs) after cardiac arrest.

The first report from the UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA) documented the incidence and outcome from in-hospital cardiac arrest in 144 acute hospitals in 2011–2013. Although the incidence overall was 1.6 cardiac arrests per 1000 hospital admissions, there was considerable seasonal variation. The rate of survival to hospital discharge was 18.4 %.

Analysis of the Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre (ICNARC) case mix programme database (CMPD) provides valuable insights into the increasing numbers of patients admitted to ICUs comatose after resuscitation from cardiac arrest. During the period 1995–2005, mechanically ventilated post-cardiac arrest patients accounted for 5.8% of all ICU admissions; 42.9% survived to leave ICU and 28.6% survived to hospital discharge. A later analysis of the ICNARC CMPD showed that cardiac arrest survivors represented a steadily increasing proportion of mechanically ventilated admissions during 2004 to 2014. Their hospital mortality decreased during the study period. A third analysis of the ICNARC CMPD showed a significant change in temperature management strategy (indicated by a change in the lowest body temperature in the first 24 h of admission) following publication of the Targeted Temperature Management Trial (TTM) trial in December 2013; this change was not associated with a change in the mortality rate.

The final paper in this thesis, a secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC-2 study showed that the treatment effect of adrenaline on return of spontaneous circulation (ROSC) at hospital admission was the same when given by the intravenous (IV) and intraosseous (IO) routes.

Introduction

Cardiac arrest occurs when cardiac mechanical activity ceases, but this definition is challenging to operationalise because it can be difficult to detect low flow states when the heart is contracting so weakly that a pulse cannot be felt. Cardiac arrest registries will generally include individuals who have received chest compressions and/or defibrillation. There are significant differences in the causes and outcome of in-hospital and out-of-hospital cardiac arrest and differences in the systems of care involved. For these reasons, epidemiological data relating to in-hospital cardiac arrest (IHCA) and out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (OHCA) are collected and reported separately. Data from national registries indicate that the incidence of emergency medical services (EMS)–treated OHCA ranges from 42 per 100,000 population (Singapore) to 97 per 100 000 (Japan); the incidence in the United Kingdom (UK) is 53 per 100,000.¹ There are far fewer national registries for IHCA and for reasons that will be outlined in this thesis, it is more challenging to compare incidence and outcomes for this group.

1.1 Standardising cardiac arrest definitions and reporting templates – the Utstein style

Standardising the definitions applied to the characteristics, interventions, and outcomes after cardiac arrest facilitates reliable comparison of the incidence and outcome from cardiac arrest among different institutions, countries and regions. The first standardised cardiac arrest reporting template was published in 1991 and focused on OHCAs.² This was preceded in 1990 by a meeting of international experts at Utstein Abbey near Stavanger, Norway; many subsequent meetings at this location and have resulted in 'Utstein-style' reporting templates on cardiac arrest and related topics. The first Utstein-style reporting template for IHCA was published in 1997 and split the data elements into four domains: hospital, patient, arrest and outcome.³ In 2004, an update of the Utstein reporting template included both OHCA and IHCA ⁴ but it was later decided to once again split up these locations and a 2015 update was confined to OHCA.⁵ The Utstein reporting template for IHCA was substantially updated following a series of consensus meetings and was published in 2019.⁶ This forms the first paper in this thesis and it defines many of the data elements that are included in the analyses undertaken in the other five papers.

1.2 Epidemiology of cardiac arrest in the UK

Ten of the eleven English ambulance services send data relating to OHCA to the out-of-hospital cardiac arrest outcomes (OHCAO) registry at the University of Warwick.⁷ In the most recent report (2020), of the 31,698 EMS-treated cardiac arrests (representing 53.4 per 100,000 population), 23% were in an initial shockable rhythm (ventricular fibrillation or ventricular tachycardia (VF/VT)), 25.9% of the total were admitted to hospital with return of spontaneous circulation (ROSC) and 8.3% of the

total survived to hospital discharge.⁸ The OHCAO registry does not capture data on the treatment of the OHCA survivors after hospital admission.

Data on the epidemiology of in-hospital cardiac arrest in the UK is provided mainly by the National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA) (see 1.3 below). NCAA publishes an annual summary of key statistics (<u>https://www.icnarc.org/Our-Audit/Audits/Ncaa/Reports/Key-Statistics</u>), the most recent being for financial year 2020–21. In this year there were 10,770 cardiac arrests and a cardiac arrest incidence of 1 per 1000 hospital admissions. The rate of ROSC was 48.2% and 21.8% of patients survived to hospital discharge.

1.3 The UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA)

In 2007, after completion of a feasibility project, the Resuscitation Council (UK) and ICNARC collaborated to establish the UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA). This was termed an audit instead of a registry because it was to include only those cardiac arrests for which there was a 2222 call (the national standard number for calling the cardiac arrest team). This would enable the performance of the hospital response, and in particular the cardiac arrest team, to be audited but excludes those cardiac arrests for which a 2222 call is not made (e.g., many cardiac arrests on ICU and in the emergency department). The initial dataset was limited to just 20 fields covering patient data and short-term outcomes (ROSC and survival to hospital discharge). Reliable comparison between hospitals can be made only by having a high proportion of completed data fields. The number of hospital admissions is also documented which enables a cardiac arrest rate to be calculated. Three hospitals piloted the NCAA dataset in 2009 and other hospitals started to participate from 2010; by 2018 there were 198 participating hospitals in the UK (187 from England). Participating hospitals pay an annual fee and in return receive quarterly reports which enable them to benchmark against the national dataset.

1.4 Post-resuscitation care

Most patients who are resuscitated from cardiac arrest initially remain comatose and develop the post cardiac arrest syndrome.⁹ This syndrome comprises 4 components: post-cardiac arrest brain injury,¹⁰ post-cardiac arrest myocardial dysfunction,^{11,12} the systemic ischaemia/reperfusion response, and persistent precipitating pathology. Restoration of blood flow and oxygen delivery to tissues that have been rendered ischaemic during a period of cardiac arrest ('no flow') and cardiopulmonary resuscitation ('low flow') can result in the generation of oxygen free radicals, which are highly reactive – they cause cellular injury and provoke an inflammatory response akin to the sepsis syndrome.¹³ Guidelines for the treatment of the post cardiac-arrest patient have been published recently by the

European Resuscitation Council (ERC) and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine (ESICM).^{14,15} I chaired the writing group for these guidelines. Although several interventions are started immediately after ROSC (and generally outside of the ICU), the majority start after admission to hospital and ICU. The number of patients surviving to reach intensive care after cardiac arrest is increasing and there is some evidence that outcomes are improving. Two of the papers in this thesis provide considerable detail on these aspects of post-cardiac arrest care.^{16,17}

1.5 Temperature management after cardiac arrest

Until recently, hypothermic temperature control using a constant temperature between 32°C and 36°C for 24 hours after cardiac arrest was considered a standard of care in the management of patients who were comatose after resuscitation from cardiac arrest. This treatment was implemented widely after the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (ILCOR) Advanced Life Support (ALS) Task Force published in 2003 a scientific statement recommending that comatose OHCA survivors should be cooled for 32–34°C for 12–24 h when the initial rhythm was ventricular fibrillation (VF).¹⁸ The science informing this ILCOR statement included supporting experimental data¹⁹ and two randomised controlled trials (RCTs) showing that maintenance of temperature at 32–34°C for 12-24 h in patients comatose after resuscitation from witnessed shockable rhythm OHCA was associated with an improved survival to hospital discharge²⁰ and functional outcome at 6 months²¹ compared with standard care. Partly as a result of concern about the high risk of bias in these studies,²² the targeted temperature management (TTM) investigators set out to determine if there was any difference in outcome between comatose OHCA patients who received temperature control to a target of 33°C versus a target of 36°C.²³ The TTM trial included 939 patients and showed no difference in all-cause mortality or 6-month neurological function. The findings of this trial led many clinicians to aim for a target temperature of 36°C in post-cardiac arrest patients, while others continued to aim for 33°C.^{24,25} Whether this change has been associated with a change in mortality rates for post-cardiac arrest patients is unclear. The 5th paper in this thesis addresses this question.²⁶

The 2020 ILCOR Consensus on CPR Science with Treatment Recommendations (CoSTR) recommended temperature control at 32–36°C for at least 24 h for adults after either OHCA or IHCA who remain comatose after resuscitation from cardiac arrest, regardless of the initial rhythm.²⁷ The 2021 ERC-ESICM Guidelines for Post-resuscitation Care aligned with this recommendation,^{14,28} but were later updated to accommodate the results of the TTM-2 trial which showed no difference in 6-month mortality between comatose OHCA survivors treated with temperature control at 33°C and those treated with fever control (37.5°C).^{15,29,30}

Thesis overview

This thesis focuses on six papers that are related to the incidence and outcome from cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom. The sequence of papers has been selected to develop the cardiac arrest theme logically instead of following the chronological order in which the papers were published. The first two papers focus on in-hospital cardiac arrest, the third and fourth include both in– and out-of-hospital cardiac arrest and the final two involve only patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. The 6 papers cover a broad range of methodologies, including international consensus guidelines, the first report from a national in-hospital cardiac arrest registry, analyses of a national intensive care database, and a secondary analysis of a large prehospital randomised clinical trial.

- Developing an international registry template for in-hospital cardiac arrest (Paper 1): Cardiac Arrest and Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Outcome Reports: Update of the Utstein Resuscitation Registry Template for In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Consensus Report from a Task Force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation.
- The UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (Paper 2): Incidence and outcome of in-hospital cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom National Cardiac Arrest Audit.
- Outcome of cardiac arrest survivors admitted to UK intensive care units (Paper 3): Outcome following admission to UK intensive care units after cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the ICNARC Case Mix Programme Database.
- Trends in incidence and outcome for post-cardiac arrest patients receiving intensive care (Paper 4): Increasing survival after admission to UK critical care units following cardiopulmonary resuscitation.
- Temperature management strategies after cardiac arrest (Paper 5): Changes in temperature management and outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in United Kingdom intensive care units following publication of the Targeted Temperature Management trial.
- Intravascular access after cardiac arrest (Paper 6): Intraosseous versus intravenous administration
 of adrenaline in patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the
 PARAMEDIC2 placebo-controlled trial.

Paper 1 describes the modified Delphi process that was used to create an international in-hospital cardiac arrest registry template comprising core and supplemental elements. The core elements are considered essential for a registry and supplemental elements are those deemed desirable for research. Collection of the core elements should enable comparisons between international registries.

Paper 2 describes the rationale for, and the creation of the UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit. It reports the initial results on the incidence and outcome from in-hospital cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom. The highly standardised data collection and reporting will enable trends in incidence and outcome of in-hospital cardiac arrest to be tracked reliably.

Papers 3 and 4 describe the characteristics and outcome for patients admitted to UK ICUs after cardiac arrest. Paper 3 represents the first ever analysis of post-cardiac arrest patients included in the ICNARC CMPD and divided these into community, perioperative, and in-hospital non-perioperative categories. Associations of several physiological variables with outcome are described. This was the first paper to show that mechanically ventilated post-cardiac arrest patients account for 5.8% of all ICU admissions. Paper 4 documents the trends in the number of post-cardiac arrest ICU admissions and their outcome over an 11-year period from 2004 to 2014. It documents a decrease in riskadjusted hospital mortality during this period. Several other trends were identified which reflect changes in clinical practice during this time.

Paper 5 uses the ICNARC CMPD to determine the impact of the TTM trial on the treatment of patients admitted to UK ICUs after OHCA. This paper highlights the complexities in trying to adjust for case-mix when studying an intervention (temperature control) that artificially manipulates a person's physiology (e.g., temperature). Temperature impacts on several other physiological variables that are used for sickness severity scoring and case mix adjustment – the implications are discussed.

Paper 6 is a secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC-2 trial – a placebo controlled randomised trial of adrenaline in OHCA. The intraosseous route is being used increasingly for the delivery of drugs in OHCA despite the lack of evidence for benefit or harm from adequately powered randomised clinical trials. Approximately 30% of the patients in the PARAMEDIC-2 trial received the trial drug (adrenaline or placebo) via the intraosseous route. Although the route was not randomised, these data provided an opportunity to adjust for covariates and report adjusted outcomes.

2.1 Paper 1. The Utstein resuscitation registry template for in-hospital cardiac arrest

Cardiac Arrest and Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Outcome Reports: Update of the Utstein Resuscitation Registry Template for In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Consensus Report From a Task Force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian and New Zealand Council on Resuscitation, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Council of Southern Africa, Resuscitation Council of Asia). Circulation 2019;140:e746–e757 and Resuscitation 2019;144:166–177. **Nolan JP**, Berg RA, Andersen LW, Bhanji F, Chan PS, Donnino MW, Lim SH, Ma MH, Nadkarni VM, Starks MA, Perkins GD, Morley PT, Soar J; on behalf of the Utstein Collaborators.

This paper has been cited 147 times

Contribution to Paper 1.

I was the lead author of this paper (60% contribution), which was the result of extensive international collaboration and sets the standard for reporting outcomes from in-hospital cardiac arrest. I chaired four face-to-face international meetings during the period 2013–2017 and five teleconferences during 2016–2018. I designed the web-based survey for the 2-stage Delphi process, wrote the first draft of the paper and co-ordinated the responses to reviewer comments. I submitted the final version of the paper.

Objectives

Reliable comparison of cardiac arrest outcomes in different centres, regions and countries is dependent on consistent definitions of data items and uniform datasets. Failure to standardise will invalidate comparisons and risks incorrect conclusions as 'apples are compared with oranges'. The first Utstein cardiac arrest reporting template was published in 1991 and focussed on OHCA.² The first template for IHCA was published in 1997;³ an update in 2004 incorporated both IHCAs and OHCAs ³¹ but this combined template was less easy to use and in 2015 an updated Utstein template was restricted to OHCA. The need to produce an updated IHCA template was clear and work on this started in 2013, before the IHCA version had been completed.

Methods

The methodology for producing Utstein cardiac arrest templates has been well-established over 3 decades, although technology has evolved to enable low-cost telephone and videoconferencing and inexpensive web-based survey tools, thus reducing reliance on travel and face-to-face meetings. The initial meetings enabled us to draft a list of potential data items and definitions. With this update of

the IHCA reporting template, we retained the concept of core and supplementary data, optimised for registries and research respectively. We allocated the data items into 6 domains: hospital, patient, pre-event, cardiac arrest process, post-resuscitation process, and outome. A 2-stage Delphi process was conducted using a web-based survey (Survey Monkey, Momentive Inc. San Mateo, California, USA) to achieve consensus for the recommendations for core and supplemental elements. During stage 1, the proposals were presented to all members of the ILCOR Advanced Life Support, Basic Life Support, and Paediatric Task Forces. Agreement for core and supplemental elements was sought using a 5-point Likert scale, ranging from 'do not agree' (1) to 'strongly agree' (5); a score of 4 or 5 was considered to be agreement. A video conference was held between Stages 1 and 2. If there was <85% agreement on designation as core or supplemental, items were submitted to a second round of voting.

Results

The elements grouped by core and supplementary and allocated to the six domains are shown in Figure 1. Data definitions are listed in the Table in the paper. Where possible these definitions were based on 2004 and 2015 Utstein definitions and some were adapted from the American Heart Association Get-With-The-Guidelines Resuscitation (GWTG-R) registry.



Figure 1. The Utstein updated data element domains for in-hospital cardiac arrest (reproduced from reference 6).

Discussion

The concept of defining core and supplementary data was established in the original Utstein paper² and remains the most effective way ensuring that the opinions and suggestions of all participants are incorporated. We used the report forms from the American Heart Association Get-With-Guidelines– Resuscitation (GWTG–R) program to inform our discussions.³² Many of the data items included in the GWTG–R database were either excluded from the Utstein-style IHCA template or were assigned as supplementary data. There was general agreement within the Utstein collaborator group that core data items should be both important (for comparisons between registries) and easy to collect. Recommending a very large dataset would inevitably increase the amount of missing data and would be expensive to collect, which would restrict its implementation to the wealthiest nations.

A limitation of this IHCA Utstein template is that it has not been tested and currently there are no plans to evaluate its implementation internationally. Core outcome data were restricted to relatively short-term outcomes (ROSC, survival and neurological outcome at hospital discharge/ 30 days). This is consistent with the recommendations of the Core Outcome Set for Cardiac Arrest (COSCA) collaborators,³³ although it is recognised that neurological (better described as 'functional') status can improve over the first 6 months.³⁴ Long-term functional and cognitive outcomes are prioritised by patients but these outcomes are much more challenging to collect; thus, the IHCA Utstein collaborators defined these outcomes as supplemental. Although we had wide international representation among the contributors to this Utstein template, including two contributors from Asia, we did not include any representatives from low and middle-income countries or patient and public representatives – this relative lack of diversity is a limitation and may be reflected by the comprehensive core dataset.

The extent to which any of the Utstein templates have been implemented is a knowledge gap, which should be addressed by future research.

Impact

The IHCA Utstein template is widely recognised as the benchmark for IHCA registries worldwide. By promoting standardised definitions, it will enable comparison with and learning from different systems. That it has been cited 147 times in the two years since publication reflects its significance. The OHCA Utstein template is being updated and is likely to incorporate some elements from the IHCA version.

2.2 Paper 2. The UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA)

Incidence and outcome of in-hospital cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom National Cardiac Arrest Audit. Resuscitation 2014;85:987-992.

<u>Nolan JP</u>, Soar J, Smith GB, Gwinnutt C, Parrott F, Power S, Harrison DA, Nixon E, Rowan K, on behalf of the National Cardiac Arrest Audit.

This paper has been cited 433 times

Contribution to Paper 2.

I was the Lead author (50% contribution) and investigator of this first national description of the incidence and outcome from in-hospital cardiac arrest in the UK. I drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper. The UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit was conceived by me and implemented in collaboration with colleagues at the Resuscitation Council UK (RCUK) and Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre (ICNARC). I was the inaugural Chairman of the NCAA Steering Committee and remain in that role.

Objectives

Before 2009 there were very few data on outcome after IHCA in the UK and no national data on the incidence of IHCA. A 6-month audit of IHCAs in 49 UK hospitals in 1997 documented a survival rate to hospital discharge of 17.6% but there were no data on the number of hospital admissions in this period, so the incidence of IHCA was unknown.³⁵ The UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA) was established in 2009 with the aim of promoting improvements in resuscitation care and outcomes by providing hospitals with validated comparative data. The aim of this paper was to report the incidence, characteristics and outcome of adult in-hospital cardiac arrest in the UK NCAA database

Methods

The UK NCAA was established in 2009 as a collaboration between the RCUK and ICNARC. At that time, the ICNARC team had considerable experience in collecting and analysing data from most UK intensive care units (ICUs) using a subscription-based model, but had no experience with the collection of data from patients who were not in ICU. The RCUK already had a well-established network of resuscitation practitioners and the clinical knowledge of resuscitation practice in UK hospitals. Using the combined experience and knowledge of individuals at ICNARC and the RCUK, we established NCAA as a subscription-based national clinical audit of patients who received CPR (chest compressions and/or defibrillation) in response to a 2222 call (Figure 2). Approval to hold patient

identifiable data under section 251 of the NHS Act 2006 was obtained from the National Information Governance Board.



Figure 2. Scope of data collection for the National Cardiac Arrest Audit

We created a precisely defined dataset with aim of collecting only essential data that could be reliably collected and would enable us to determine the incidence and outcome from IHCA (Table 1).

Table 1. National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA) Dataset

Denominator data:

- 1. Total number of admissions to the hospital
- 2. Total number of 2222 calls / Total number of 2222 calls solely for cardiac arrest

Team visit data:

- 3. Team visit number (automated)
- 4. National Health Service number
- 5. Date of birth / Estimated age
- 6. Sex
- 7. Ethnicity
- 8. Date of admission to/attendance at/visit to the hospital
- 9. Reason for admission to/attendance at/visit to the hospital
- 10. Date/Time of 2222 call
- 11. Status at team arrival
- 12. Location of arrest
- 13. Presenting/first documented rhythm
- 14. Reason resuscitation stopped at end of team visit
- 15. Transient post-arrest location
- 16. Post-arrest location
- 17. Status at discharge from the hospital
- 18. Sedated at discharge from the hospital
- 19. Date of discharge from the hospital
- 20. Cerebral Performance Category at discharge from the hospital
- 21. Date/Time of death
- 22. Additional Information (free text)

The initial scope included only those patients who were actually resuscitated by the resuscitation team, but this was changed to any patient in cardiac arrest who was attended by the team in response to a 2222 call. Thus, the analysis for this paper covered the period 1st April 2011 to 31st March 2013.

Results

During the period of analysis, 144 acute hospitals contributed data on 23,554 IHCAs among 22,268 patients. Only 16.9% of cardiac arrests had an initial shockable rhythm (ventricular fibrillation or ventricular tachycardia (VF/VT)). The total number of hospital admissions (all ages) was 14,784,144,

giving an incidence of 1.6 cardiac arrests per 1000 hospital admissions. Incidence varied seasonally, peaking in winter (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Incidence of adult in-hospital cardiac arrest (per 1000 hospital admissions).

The rate of survival to hospital discharge was 18.4 % overall and 49.0% and 10.5% among those with an initial VF/VT rhythm and a non-shockable rhythm respectively. Hospital survival rates varied substantially by hospital (Figure 4). Of those surviving to hospital discharge, 97.5% were documented as having a Cerebral Performance Category (CPC) of 1 or 2 (normally defined as a favourable functional outcome).



Figure 4. Funnel plot of survival to hospital discharge following adult in-hospital cardiac arrest for shockable rhythms. Each red dot represents an individual hospital. The dashed funnel line represents 2 standard deviations, and the solid funnel line represents 3 standard deviations.

Discussion

This paper described the first results from NCAA, the newly-established UK national audit of IHCA. Although we described variation in survival rates among participating hospitals, these data are unadjusted for case mix. We have subsequently developed risk models to predict return of spontaneous circulation > 20 minutes (ROSC > 20 min) and hospital survival.³⁶ The final risk model for hospital survival included: age (non-linear), prior length of stay in hospital, reason for attendance, location of arrest, presenting rhythm, and interactions between presenting rhythm and location of arrest. Use of data adjusted for case mix enables valid comparisons between hospitals participating in NCAA. It has also enabled us to show that adjusted outcomes from cardiac arrest are worse at night and at weekends compared with weekday daytime,³⁷ that the incidence of IHCA is decreasing,³⁸ and that survival rates were reduced during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic.³⁹

That NCAA does not capture many of the core data elements defined in the IHCA Utstein template may be considered a weakness, but the difficulties in capturing cardiac arrests that don't result in a 2222 call were thought to be considerable. There has been some concern about the accuracy of the scoring of functional outcomes using CPC scores, but an analysis of these scores based on the source of information documented the highest proportion of CPC 1–2 scores among those assessed using direct patient assessment,⁴⁰ which is likely to be more reliable than inference from the notes or communication with the patient's clinical team. However, the survivor's condition may partly determine the information source used, such that survivors with a CPC 1 or 2 are more likely to be assessed directly. A limitation of CPC scores in general is that they do not account for the patient's functional status before their cardiac arrest. Co-morbidities and pre-arrest functional status are not captured by NCAA but these may influence outcome.

Impact

Almost 200 acute hospitals in the UK (mostly in England) have adopted NCAA. This enables benchmarking of performance between hospitals and the quarterly reports that individual hospitals receive enable them to review cases as part of their quality improvement programmes. NCAA has been adopted as a National Clinical Audit and the data are reviewed by the Care Quality Commission (CQC) when the performance of acute hospitals is assessed. While participation in NCAA is not mandated, the CQC's interest in the data provides a strong incentive for acute hospital to contribute their cardiac arrest data. 2.3 Paper 3. Outcome of cardiac arrest survivors admitted to UK intensive care units

Outcome following admission to UK intensive care units after cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the ICNARC Case Mix Programme Database. Anaesthesia 2007;62:1207–1216. <u>Nolan JP</u>, Laver SR, Welch CA, Harrison DA, Gupta V, and Rowan K.

This paper has been cited 352 times

Contribution to Paper 3

I approached the Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre (ICNARC) with the proposal to study cardiac arrest patients admitted to UK ICUs. I contributed to the analysis plan and was the lead author (60% contribution) of the paper. I drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, drafted the first revised version, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Objectives

We undertook an analysis of the ICNARC Case Mix Programme Database (CMPD) to determine the outcomes for patients admitted to UK ICUs after cardiac arrest. By using length of stay data, we also sought to determine the workload generated by post cardiac arrest patients in UK ICUs.

Methods

Data were extracted for patients admitted to ICUs who had received CPR in the 24 hours before ICU admission. At the time, the ICNARC CMPD included data on those admissions who had received CPR in the 24 hours before ICU admission but did not separately identify patients who had an OHCA and those who had an IHCA. We therefore defined OHCA as those whose location immediately before the source of admission to ICU as 'clinic or home' and source of admission as 'A&E, same hospital'. We divided IHCAs into perioperative (defined by source of admission to ICU is 'theatre and/or recovery, same hospital') and not perioperative (defined by excluding all the other categories). We chose to limit our analysis to those who had received ventilation on admission so that we excluded those likely having only a very brief period of CPR. We measured severity of illness by the Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (APACHE) II score and the ICNARC Model. We also explored the relationship with mortality of several physiological values that are collected routinely for these severity of illness models.

Results

For the period December 1995 to November 2005 there were 24,132 admissions from 174 ICUs who had received CPR within 24 hours before admission to the ICU and who had received ventilation on admission; these represented 5.8% of all admissions to the ICUs during this period. The ICU mortality was 57.1% and hospital mortality was 71.4%. The APACHE II predicted hospital mortality for all admissions after cardiac arrest was 41.9% compared with 79.7% for the ICNARC model. The median duration of ICU stay was 3.4 days (IQR 1.6–8.1 days) for ICU survivors and 1.0 day (IQR 0.3–2.8 days) for ICU nonsurvivors. Of the 6329 hospital survivors for whom destination data were available, 79.9% were discharged to their normal residence. Treatment was withdrawn in 28.2% of all patients at a median of 2.4 days (IQR 1.5–4.1 days). We showed U-shaped distributions for mortality in association with the lowest values in the first 24 hours of plasma glucose, temperature, and pH.

Discussion

At the time of publication, this was globally the largest study to report outcomes for patients admitted to ICU after cardiac arrest. That mechanically ventilated post-cardiac arrest patients represented 5.8 % of all ICU admissions was an indication of the significant work load presented by these patients. The finding that 80% of the post-cardiac arrest patients who survived to hospital discharge were discharged to their normal residence is important because it implies a favourable functional outcome for the majority of such patients, which was not the perception of some intensivists at the time.⁴¹ In the APACHE II risk model, CPR is treated as a diagnostic category and is given the weighting for outcome prediction, overriding any other diagnostic category. In the ICNARC model, CPR receives a weighting, but this is in addition to a separate diagnostic category weighting based on the primary reason for admission. Thus, the ICNARC model gave much closer overall prediction than the APACHE II model in this cohort – in comparison with the 71.4% hospital mortality of the whole group, the APACHE II model and ICNARC model predicted hospital mortality of 41.9% and 79.7%, respectively. Given that guidelines suggest waiting at least 3 days before making withdrawal of life sustaining treatment (WLST) decisions based on neuroprognostication, our finding that treatment was withdrawn at a median time of 2.4 days implies that in many cases this decision is being made prematurely.

There were several weaknesses of this paper. The most important is that the ICNARC CMP is not a cardiac arrest registry, which means that many data items specified as core in the Utstein template for IHCA are not collected by ICNARC. Most notable among these are the presumed cause of the cardiac arrest, initial monitored rhythm, bystander CPR and functional outcome. We also had to infer the location of the cardiac arrest (OHCA or IHCA) from the location of the patient before admission to

the ICU because this this information is also not included in the ICNARC CMPD. Thus, in our analysis, cardiac arrests occurring in the emergency department would be categorised as 'community' (OHCA) even if they had not a cardiac arrest out of hospital. We tried to address the lack of data on functional outcome by using discharge to usual residence as a surrogate for favourable functional outcome. The most commonly used functional outcome scales are the Cerebral Performance Category (CPC) and modified Rankin Scale (mRS). A CPC score of 1 or 2 and an mRS score of 0–3 are generally considered to represent good functional outcome and approximate to an individual who is capable of independent existence. However, a study published in 2011 of 211 post-cardiac arrest patients discharged from hospital in Pittsburgh suggests that the criteria of 'discharge to home' significantly over-estimates the number of patients with a 'good outcome'.⁴² In this study, which included both in– and out-of-hospital cardiac arrests, just 20% and 22% had a good outcome using the CPC definition (CPC 1 or 2) and mRS definition respectively; in contrast, 45% of these patients were discharged to home.

Impact

This is the first UK study to report good survival outcomes for those admitted to ICU after cardiac arrest, with many of the survivors returning to home. These findings help to reduce pessimistic outlooks by ICU clinicians. We have also highlighted likely premature withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment (WLST) decisions being made in many cases. These findings have been highlighted in European Resuscitation Council Guidelines from 2010 onwards and we have subsequently shown a lengthening in the time to WLST decisions.

2.4 Paper 4. Trends in epidemiology and outcome of patients admitted to UK ICUs after cardiac arrest

Increasing survival after admission to UK critical care units following cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Critical Care 2016;20:219.

Nolan JP, Ferrando P, Soar J, Benger J, Thomas M, Harrison DA, Perkins GD.

This paper has been cited 74 times

Contribution to Paper 4

I approached the Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre (ICNARC) with the proposal to study trends in the epidemiology and outcome of cardiac arrest patients admitted to UK ICUs. I helped to draft the analysis plan and was the lead author (50% contribution) of the paper. I produced the first draft of the paper, drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and I revised and submitted the final version of the paper.

Objectives

We undertook an analysis of the ICNARC Case Mix Programme Database (CMPD) for the period 2004– 2011 to determine whether risk-adjusted mortality had decreased for patients admitted to UK ICUs after cardiac arrest. We also aimed to report the lowest temperature of \leq 34 °C in the first 24 h (as a surrogate for the use of mild induced hypothermia); the proportion of post-cardiac arrest patients having treatment withdrawn and the timing of withdrawal; the length of ICU stay among post-cardiac arrest patients; and the proportion of post-cardiac arrest patients becoming organ donors.

Methods

Data were extracted from the ICNARC CMPD and severity of illness was measured by the ICNARC model. A statistical analysis plan was agreed a priori. Case mix, temperatures, withdrawal, outcome and activity were described annually, and a multivariate logistic regression was performed to analyse the impact on outcome of year of admission.

Results

During the period 1 January 2004 to 31 December 2014, there were 63,417 (4.7% of the total) admissions to 286 ICUs in England, Wales and Northern Ireland who had received CPR within 24 hours before admission to the ICU and received ventilation on admission. One hundred and sixteen ICUs contributed data throughout the study period. Cardiac arrest survivors represented an increasing proportion of mechanically ventilated admissions (from 9.0% in 2004 to 12.2% in 2014, p < 0.001). The proportion of cardiac arrest patients with a lowest temperature in the first 24 h of \leq 34°C increased steadily until 2014, when it decreased precipitously (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Proportion of post-cardiac arrest patients with lowest temperature \leq 34°C in the first 24 h (2004–2014) (reproduced from reference 17).

The proportion of post-cardiac arrest patients in whom treatment was withdrawn increased over the analysis period: OHCA 31.5 % in 2004 versus 34.8 % in 2014 (p <0.001); IHCA 27.5 % in 2004 versus 29.6 % in 2014 (p <0.001). The median time to treatment withdrawal has increased over the period of analysis (OHCA: 2.5 days (IQR 1.7 – 3.9 days) in 2004 versus 3.3 days (IQR 2.0 – 5.4 days) in 2014; p <0.001; IHCA = 2.4 days (IQR 1.5 – 4.3 days) in 2004 versus 3.4 days (IQR 2.0 – 6.3 days) in 2014; p <0.001) (Figure 6).



Figure 6. (a) Time to treatment withdrawal following out-of-hospital cardiac arrest 2004–2014 (median, IQR) (p < 0.001). (b) Time to treatment withdrawal following in-hospital cardiac arrest 2004–2014 (median, IQR) (p < 0.001). IQR interquartile range (reproduced from reference 17)

There was also an increase in the number of solid organ donors and an increase in the proportion of those dying who became solid organ donors, particularly after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (Figure 7.)



Figure 7. Solid organ donors among those dying after admission to an intensive care unit following cardiopulmonary resuscitation (2004–2014). IHCA in-hospital cardiac arrest, OHCA out-of-hospital cardiac arrest (reproduced from reference 17).

The ultimate acute hospital mortality for OHCA decreased from 70.1 % to 66.4 % (p value for trend 0.024) and for IHCA it decreased from 70.4 % to 60.3 % (p value for trend <0.001) cohorts (Figure 8). These reductions in mortality remained significant after adjustment for case mix [OHCA (adjusted OR per year 0.96 (0.95 to 0.97); p value for trend <0.001); IHCA (adjusted OR 0.96 (0.95 to 0.97); p value for trend <0.001); IHCA (adjusted OR 0.96 (0.95 to 0.97); p value for trend <0.001)]. Reanalysis using only the 116 ICUs that contributed data throughout the study period produced results consistent with the primary analysis.



Figure 8. Hospital mortality (2004–2014) (reproduced from reference 17).

Discussion

This study has shown the increasing and substantial ICU workload associated with the treatment of comatose survivors of cardiac arrest: by 2014 they accounted for 1 in 8 of mechanically ventilated patients admitted to the ICU. We also showed that the risk-adjusted mortality had decreased for both IHCAs and OHCAs. Although this had also been shown for similar patients in Finland and the Netherlands,^{43,44} it was the first time this had been shown for the UK.

The substantial decrease in the proportion of patients with a lowest temperature in the first 24 h of \leq 34°C probably reflects the impact of the TTM Study, which showed no difference in outcomes between a target temperature of 33°C and 36°C.²³ We have analysed these changes in detail in paper 5.

The gradual increase in the time to treatment withdrawal over the period of study probably reflects the gradual adoption of international guidelines on multimodal prognostication in comatose post-cardiac arrest patients and increasing recognition of 'late awakeners' (i.e., some of those who eventually achieve a good functional outcome can take many days to awaken).^{45,46}

This paper shares several of the weaknesses discussed in Paper 3 above; in particular, the ICNARC CMP is missing many data items specified as core in the Utstein templates for IHCA and OHCA. Although we showed that the proportion of survivors discharged to home remained unchanged

throughout the study period (approximately 70%), this is a relatively crude approximation of favourable functional outcome and does not provide a reliable indication of cognitive outcomes. We do not know whether the reduction in the proportion of patients with a lowest temperature in the first 24 h of \leq 34°C that occurred in 2014 represented a change in target temperature (from 33°C to 36°C) or the abandoning of temperature control altogether by some clinicians.

Impact

This paper was the first to show that outcomes for comatose post-cardiac arrest patients admitted to UK ICUs are improving. This should reduce pessimism among clinicians treating these patients. The sudden change in the lowest temperature in the first 24 hours in the final year of our period of study provided evidence of a significant change in temperature management in post-cardiac arrest patients. This change in practice happened in a remarkably short time following publication of the TTM study.²³ Our findings led many investigators, including ourselves, to look closely for any associated change in outcomes. We have studied this in more detail in Paper 5.

2.5 Paper 5. Temperature management strategies after cardiac arrest

Changes in temperature management and outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in United Kingdom intensive care units following publication of the Targeted Temperature Management trial. Resuscitation 2021;162:304–311

<u>Nolan JP</u>, Orzechowska I, Harrison DA, Soar J, Perkins GD, Shankar-Hari M. This paper has been cited 14 times.

Contribution to Paper 5

I was the lead author (60% contribution) and investigator for this analysis of the impact of the TTM trial on temperature management practice and outcomes for post-cardiac arrest patients admitted to UK ICUs. It was my idea to undertake this analysis following the publication of a similar analysis of an equivalent database in Australia and New Zealand.⁴⁷ I drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Objectives

The TTM trial showed no difference in mortality or functional outcome among comatose post-cardiac arrest patients treated with temperature control at 33°C versus 36°C. We aimed to analyse the ICNARC CMP Database and investigate trends in the mean lowest temperature in the first 24 h after admission to ICU following OHCA before and after December 2013 and to determine if this was associated with a change in hospital mortality before and after this date. We also aimed to study trends in the frequency of fever (>38°C), the proportion of post-cardiac arrest patients having treatment withdrawn, the timing of withdrawal, and the proportion of post cardiac arrest non-survivors becoming organ donors.

Methods

We undertook a retrospective analysis of the ICNARC CMP Database for the period 1 January 2010 to 31 December 2017 and identified mechanically ventilated adults admitted to ICU after CPR for OHCA. We excluded cases for which temperature and/or data were missing and those admitted with limitations of treatment in place. The TTM study was published on 5th December 2013. We divided the study population into two cohorts: the pre-TTM study cohort (1 January 2010 to 31 December 2013) and the post-TTM study cohort (1 January 2014 to 31 December 2017). We used the ICNARC model to adjust for case mix. The primary outcome variables were lowest central temperature in the first 24 hours after ICU admission and survival to hospital discharge. A statistical analysis plan was agreed a priori.

Results

The pre-TTM trial cohort included 12,162 patients and the post-TTM cohort included 18,106 patients. Baseline characteristics were similar in the two cohorts, although the incidence of comorbidities listed under past medical history appears higher in the post-TTM cohort and this cohort had a higher ICNARC model predicted risk of mortality. The mean lowest temperature in the first 24 h in ICU was 33.6°C (SD 1.8°C) in pre-TTM patients and 34.7°C (SD 1.6°C) in post-TTM patients (absolute difference 1.12°C; 95% CI 1.08–16°C; p < 0.001). The proportion of patients with a fever (>38°C) in the first 24 h was 14.7% in pre-TTM patients versus 24.8% in post-TTM patients (OR 1.91, 95% CI 1.8–2.03 p < 0.001). The step change in lowest temperature was statistically significant (OR 0.92, 95% CI 0.85–0.99; p < 0.001) as was the change in slope (from a decrease of 0.10°C per year to an increase of 0.19°C per year; p < 0.001) (Figure 9).



Figure 9. Step change in lowest body temperature in the first 24 hours before and after publication of the targeted temperature management trial on 5th December 2013.

The hospital mortality rate was 61.6% in the pre-TTM cohort and 63.7% in the post-TTM cohort. In a multilevel model, accounting for time trend, neither the step change in hospital mortality following publication of the TTM trial, nor the change in slope, was statistically significant. When adjusted for the ICNARC model probability of death, the step change in mortality in the post-TTM period was statistically significant (OR 1.17, 95% CI 1.04–1.32; p = 0.008) (Figure 10). The slope increased from

0.97 per year to 1.02 per year but this was not significant (p = 0.057). When the temperature component and all temperature components (temperature, respiratory rate, heart rate, urine output, pH, and PaO₂) were removed from the ICNARC model the step change in mortality was no longer significant.



Figure 10. In hospital mortality by month. A — unadjusted data; B — adjusted for ICNARC model risk of death; C — adjusted for ICNARC model risk of death with the temperature component removed; D — adjusted for ICNARC model risk of death with all the temperature affected components removed.

The proportion of patients in whom treatment was withheld or withdrawn was slightly but significantly higher in the post-TTM trial period (40.3% versus 39.1%; p =0.035), as was the time from admission to a withdrawal decision (62.5 h versus 56.5 h; p < 0.001). The proportion of those patients dying in hospital in whom brainstem death was recorded was higher in the post-TTM trial period (11.7% versus 9.4%; p < 0.001). Throughout the period of study, 9.2% of those dying in hospital became organ donors and these were divided roughly equally between donation after circulatory death (DCD – 4.4%) and death by neurological criteria (DBD – 4.7%).

Discussion

This study has shown that publication of the TTM trial results has been associated with a significant change in the lowest temperature in first 24 hours after admission of patients following out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. This was accompanied by an increase in the proportion of patients with fever (> 38.0°C) in the first 24 hours (14.7% versus 24.8%). Analyses of temperature over time showed both a change in slope and step change related to the date of TTM publication. When risk adjusting using all components of the ICNARC model the step change in mortality in the post-TTM period was statistically significant, but this became insignificant when the analysis was repeated with temperature and then all temperature-related components were removed. Our study has highlighted an important potential weakness of risk-adjustment methods – if any of the components of the risk adjustment model are affected by a specific intervention it can seriously affect the reliability and performance of the model.

As discussed previously, an important weakness of this study is that the ICNARC CMP is not a cardiac arrest registry and is missing many of the data that would be of specific interest in relation to cardiac arrest patients, e.g. comorbidities, functional status before cardiac arrest, first monitored rhythm, bystander CPR and functional outcome. Our analyses assume a change in temperature management on a single day; in reality, implementation of such a change would be much more gradual.

Impact

This study was published only last year but its future impact will be a greater caution in the way riskadjustment models are applied to observational data when a treatment involves direct manipulation of one of the physiological parameters used by the model. We have shown that although the incidence of fever was higher in post-TTM trial cohort, it was associated with an increase in mortality. This finding may mean that there is clinical equipoise for inclusion of a no temperature control arm in a future randomised trial of temperature control after cardiac arrest. This will be included in forthcoming TTM-3 study.

2.6 Paper 6. Intravascular access after cardiac arrest

Intraosseous versus intravenous administration of adrenaline in patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 placebo-controlled trial. Intensive Care Medicine 2020;46:954–962

Nolan JP, Deakin CD, Ji C, Gates S, Rosser A, Lall R, Perkins GD.

This paper has been cited 27 times.

Contribution to Paper 6

I was the lead author (40%) of this secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 trial. I wrote the first draft of the introduction and discussion and was particularly involved in interpretation of the results. I drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Objectives

The primary objective of this paper was to undertake a secondary analysis of the Pre-Hospital Assessment of the Role of Adrenaline: Measuring the Effectiveness of Drug Administration in Cardiac Arrest (PARAMEDIC2) trial to explore the effect of intravenous (IV) and intraosseous (IO) routes for drug delivery on the primary (survival at 30 days) and secondary outcomes (ROSC at handover to hospital, survival at hospital discharge, and favourable neurological outcome at hospital discharge).

Methods

PARAMEDIC2 was a double-blinded placebo-controlled trial in which OHCA patients were randomly allocated to receive either adrenaline or saline placebo.⁴⁸ UK paramedics attempt IO access if they fail to obtain IV access (up to two attempts) or if IV access is unlikely to be possible (e.g. restricted access or patient characteristics making it difficult). Treatment effect by the routes was assessed using unadjusted and adjusted logistic regression models. Adjustment was made for categorical variables including gender, whether a bystander commenced CPR, witness to the arrest, aetiology, initial rhythm and continuous variables including age, interval between emergency call and ambulance arrival at scene, and interval between ambulance arrival and drug administration. The primary outcome was also assessed by stratification of treatment and trial drug delivery route using Kaplan–Meier plot and Cox regression.
Results

The baseline characteristics of the patients in the adrenaline and placebo groups in the primary trial were similar. Of the 7317 participants with complete data and included in the analysis, 30.7% and 30.4% in the adrenaline and placebo arms, respectively, received the study drug via the IO route. The baseline characteristics of the patients in the IV and IO groups in this secondary analysis were substantially different. In the IO group there were more females (39.4% versus 33.8%; p < 0.001), a lesser proportion of shockable rhythms (14.2% versus 20.3%; p < 0.001), more unwitnessed cardiac arrests (40.1% versus 36.7%; p = 0.004), a lesser proportion received bystander CPR (54.8% versus 61%; p < 0.001) and a longer time from arrival at scene until administration of drug 18.4 min versus 14 min; p < 0.001).

The odds ratios (adrenaline versus placebo) for ROSC at hospital handover were similar in the IV (aOR 4.07 (95% CI 3.42–4.85)) and IO groups (aOR 3.98 (95% CI 2.86–5.53)); P value for interaction 0.90 (Figure 11). The confidence intervals for survival (discharge and 30 days) and favourable neurological outcomes for IV and IO also overlapped, with no statistical evidence of an interaction.





Discussion

We have shown that the treatment effect of adrenaline on ROSC at hospital admission was the same when given by the IV and IO routes. We could not detect any difference in the treatment effect between the IV and IO routes on 30-day survival or favourable neurological outcome at discharge. Although the IO route is being used increasingly during resuscitation, the evidence for its efficacy is limited. There is just one small RCT in humans and this showed a significantly higher vascular access success rate and shorter time to initial success with tibial IO compared with peripheral IV or humeral IO.⁴⁹ Nearly all observational studies show that the IO route is associated with a worse outcome compared with the IV route but they are all confounded by resuscitation time bias⁵⁰ and characteristics that generally favour the IV route.⁵¹ The odds of surviving decrease the longer a resuscitation attempt continues and resuscitation time bias describes the association between any interventions that occur later in the resuscitation and worse outcome. For example, the beneficial effect of adrenaline on outcome diminishes the later it is given. Although the choice of vascular route was not randomised in the PARAMEDIC-2 trials, that it was double-blinded and placebo controlled enabled us to take account of and adjust for known confounders.

Given that the vascular access route was not randomised, and the analysis is under powered, our findings can only be hypothesis-generating. In most cases, it is likely that the IO route was attempted only after failure to achieve IV access, but such failed attempts were not documented. There may hidden confounders that we did not account for.

Impact

These data were shared with ILCOR and the clinical equipoise that resulted from these data prompted ILCOR to recognise the knowledge gap in the optimal method for securing vascular access in cardiac arrest. These data also underpinned the successful grant application to undertake a large RCT of IO versus IV drugs in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in the UK. This RCT started recruiting patients in November 2021 (ISRCTN14223494). A second RCT of IO versus IV drugs in OHCA has been funded and will recruit patients in Denmark (NCT05205031).

Discussion

This thesis has linked together the international consensus process for updating the Utstein reporting template for IHCA with the first data describing the epidemiology and outcome from IHCA in the UK. Three analyses of the ICNARC CMPD document trends in the epidemiology and outcomes for patients admitted to UK ICUs after cardiac arrest and the impact on these trends of a change in post-cardiac temperature management strategy. The sixth paper focuses on the impact of the route of drug delivery on the outcome after OHCA.

There are always challenges in establishing international consensus because of the wide range of opinions, differing clinical backgrounds and experience, and differing healthcare systems represented by the participants. I have been involved in the development of many of the Utstein updates since 1999 and there is always tension between those wishing to collect a large, comprehensive dataset and those who prefer to restrict the number of data items in the hope that they are more likely to be recorded by most registries worldwide.

There remain relatively few national IHCA registries; to the best of my knowledge, there are currently five – the United States, ⁵² United Kingdom, ⁵³ Denmark, ⁵⁴ Sweden, ⁵⁵ and the most recently established – China. ⁵⁶ The American Heart Association Get-With-Guidelines–Resuscitation (GWTG–R) registry is the longest established and by far the most comprehensive registry in terms of the number of data items recorded; however, hospitals participating in the registry represent less than 5% of the all acute care hospitals in the US. ⁵⁷ A registry that is not representative of the whole national healthcare system is of limited value because the data are not widely generalisable. This was a major consideration when we drafted the dataset for the UK NCAA. To enable participation by most UK hospitals we focused on a minimal dataset that would be easy to record and would provide sufficient information to determine the incidence of and outcome from cardiac arrest and to enable risk adjustment so that inter-hospital comparisons could be made. We did not include any intervention data (such as airway management, drugs, defibrillation) but plan to include this in the future.

In comparison with the Get-With-The-Guidelines Resuscitation (GWTG-R) registry in the United States, the proportion of cases with a shockable first documented rhythm (VF/pVT) in NCAA was very similar (16.9% for NCAA and 18.5% for the GWTG-R registry) but the unadjusted survival to hospital discharge from this rhythm was higher in the UK (49.0% versus 37.2%).⁵⁸ However, the considerable differences between NCAA and the GWTG-R, make comparisons problematic. As a national clinical audit, NCAA is an audit of the performance of hospital resuscitation processes and the resuscitation team. Unlike GWTG-R, NCAA is not a cardiac arrest registry and does not aim to document every

IHCA. Importantly, cardiac arrests that are managed without calling 2222 will not be captured by NCAA; for example, many cardiac arrests occurring on intensive care units (ICUs), in cardiac catheterisation laboratories and in emergency departments will not be included in NCAA. This may at least partly account for the difference in cardiac arrest incidence, which has been reported as 4.0 per 1000 hospital admissions in the GWTG-R registry compared with 1.6 per 1000 hospital admissions for NCAA. Two-thirds of cardiac arrests in the GWTG-R registry occur in ICUs or in monitored beds,⁵⁹ which contrasts with the 6.9% that occurred in ICUs or high dependency units (HDUs) in NCAA, and emphasises the considerable difference in US and UK health systems. An analysis of the Danish In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest Registry (DANARREST) documented an IHCA incidence of 1.8 (n = 4069) per 1000 hospital admissions over a two-year period, which is very similar to the NCAA value.⁵⁴ An analysis of the Swedish IHCA Registry reported an incidence of 1.7 per 1000 hospital admissions in 2015.⁵⁵ Like NCAA, the Danish and Swedish registries may not capture cardiac arrests for which there is no resuscitation team response, which makes them more reliably comparable with NCAA. The proportion of cardiac arrests occurring on general wards in these three countries are: UK NCAA (56.6%), Denmark (62.0%), and Sweden (50%). The Critical Illness Related Cardiac Arrest (CIRCA) study (NCT04219384), which has been completed but its findings have yet to be reported, will provide valuable data on the incidence and outcome from cardiac arrest in UK ICUs.

Our analysis of the ICNARC CMPD documented the proportion of patients admitted to UK ICUs who had undergone CPR in the previous 24 hours and showed that 28.6% survived to hospital discharge. Given the substantial number of these patients, small increases in the survival rate will translate into many more survivors. An important finding from this paper is that the ICNARC model⁶⁰ gave much closer overall prediction than the APACHE II model⁶¹ in this cohort. The actual hospital mortality of the whole group was 71.4%; the APACHE II model predicted a hospital mortality of 41.9% and the ICNARC model 79.7%. The APACHE II model treats CPR as a diagnostic category and is given the weighting for outcome prediction, thus ignoring any other diagnostic category. In the ICNARC model, CPR receives a weighting, but this is in addition to a separate diagnostic category weighting based on the primary reason for admission. Use of the APACHE II model to risk adjust post-cardiac arrest patients may invalidate study results.

In the future, data linkage between the Hospital Episode Statistics for England (HES), the ICNARC CMPD, and NCAA should provide a clearer picture on how cardiac arrest patients are treated and more detail about their co-morbidities and outcomes. However, in practice, data linkage such as this is challenging, not least because of the considerable delay between requests for data and its delivery

to investigators. The planned establishment of Trusted Research Environments (TREs) by NHS Digital (<u>https://digital.nhs.uk/coronavirus/coronavirus-data-services-updates/trusted-research-environment-service-for-england</u>) may make data linkage much more efficient.⁶²

We also analysed ICNARC CMPD to determine the trends in the epidemiology and outcome of patients admitted to UK ICUs after cardiac arrest during 2004–2014.¹⁷ As well as showing a considerable increase in the number of these patients admitted to ICUs and a reduction in their risk adjusted mortality, we fortuitously documented indirectly a sudden change in the strategy for their temperature management. The ICNARC CMPD does not capture data on whether hypothermic temperature control has been used, but the lowest temperature in the first 24 hours is recorded because this is required for the APACHE physiology score and for the ICNARC model. Guidelines published in 2003, and reinforced in 2005 and 2010, recommended use of hypothermic temperature control at 32–34°C for 24 hours in comatose survivors of OHCA with an initial shockable rhythm, but also suggested possible benefit after cardiac arrest from non-shockable rhythms and after IHCA.^{18,63,64} By using a lowest temperature of $\leq 34^{\circ}$ C, we were able to track the gradual implementation of hypothermic temperature control from 2004 to 2013 (Figure 5). In December 2013, the results of the Targeted Temperature Management (TTM) study were published – this randomised clinical trial showed no difference in mortality or favourable functional outcome among comatose OHCA survivors who were treated with temperature control at 36°C compared with 33°C.²³ Even though updated guidelines on temperature control after cardiac arrest were not published until 2015,⁶⁵ we documented a substantial decrease in 2014 in the proportion of both IHCA and OHCA patients with a lowest temperature \leq 34°C (Figure 5). It is rare to see the implementation of change so rapidly after new science is published. However, our use of a surrogate marker for hypothermic temperature control (lowest temperature \leq 34°C) did not enable us to distinguish between clinicians who had adopted temperature control at 36°C and those who had abandoned temperature control altogether. Other investigators have shown similar temperature trends among post-cardiac arrest patients following publication of the TTM study.^{66,67}

We followed up this finding with an analysis of the ICNARC CMPD to determine if the change in temperature management was associated with a change in mortality. This study highlighted a major limitation in the use of a risk-adjustment model if any of the components of the model are affected by a treatment intervention – in this case temperature. When temperature was left in the ICNARC model, the step change in mortality after publication of the TTM study was statistically significant, but it became insignificant if temperature and then temperature-related components were removed

40

from the analysis. In our study, the changes in risk-adjusted mortality mirrored the changes in temperature. It is possible that the decreasing temperatures before publication of the TTM trial were interpreted by the risk model as increasing risk of death and the increasing temperature after publication of the TTM trial interpreted as a decrease in risk of death. Thus, the step change and the change in the slope of adjusted mortality either side of the date of the publication of the TTM trial may reflect an artefact of changing temperature management over time. This is best illustrated in Figure 10 which shows no change in the unadjusted hospital mortality over the course of the 4 years before publication of the TTM study but a reducing mortality (albeit not quite statistically significant; p = 0.057) when adjusted using the full ICNARC model. The slope is progressively flattened as first the temperature and then all temperature-dependent parameters are removed from the ICNARC model.

Our findings are remarkably similar to those of an analysis of OHCA patients in the Australian and New Zealand Intensive Care Society Centre for Outcome and Resource Evaluation (ANZICS-CORE) database.⁴⁷ These investigators reported changes in lowest temperature in the first 24 hours that were similar to ours and when adjusted using the ANZ Risk of Death (ANZROD) model, mortality was significantly higher in a post-TTM trial cohort compared with a pre-TTM trial cohort (aOR 1.27 (99% CI 1.13–1.43) p < 0.001). Fever (> 38°C) in the first 24 hours was also more common in the post-TTM cohort (16.5% versus 12.8%; OR 1.35 (99% CI 1.16–1.57); p < 0.001).

The finding from these two studies that mortality was not increased after a change in temperature management strategy is consistent with the results of the TTM-2 RCT which showed no difference in mortality or functional outcome among OHCA patients treated with temperature control at 33°C versus fever control (active temperature control only if temperature > 37.7°C).²⁹ In contrast, a single centre observational study that included 782 OHCAs documented that treatment with 36°C compared with 33°C was associated with a reduced odds of a favourable functional outcome (29.7% versus 39.9%; p < 0.05); however survival to hospital discharge was not significantly different.⁶⁸

The intraosseous route is increasingly being used to deliver drugs during cardiac arrest and other emergencies, particularly out-of-hospital. The only randomised clinical trial comparing the IO with the IV route in cardiac arrest included only 182 patients and showed a significantly higher vascular access success rate and shorter time to initial success with tibial IO compared with peripheral IV or humeral IO routes.⁴⁹ Although virtually all observational studies show the IO route to be associated with a worse outcome compared with the IV route, they are confounded by resuscitation time bias

41

(interventions delivered later during the resuscitation attempt are inevitably associated with a worse outcome)⁵⁰ and patient characteristics that bias against the IO route (e.g. fewer shockable rhythms).^{51,69-73} Approximately 30% of the patients enrolled in the blinded PARAMEDIC-2 RCT were given the study drug (adrenaline or saline placebo) by the IO route and this provided the opportunity to determine the outcome of these patients in comparison with those receiving the study drug by the IV route. Although the vascular access route was not randomised, that this was a blinded, prospective study enabled us to undertake a robust analysis including adjustment for many of the likely confounders. The almost identical odds ratios for ROSC at hospital handover (approximately 4 for both IV and IO) implies that the IO route is equivalent to the IV route for short-term outcomes. For the longer-term outcomes of survival at hospital discharge and favourable neurological outcome at hospital discharge the odds ratios are lower for the IO route than for the IV route but the interaction statistics are not significant. The challenge in writing this paper was to interpret the findings from the relatively complex statistical analyses and to translate these into clear messages for clinicians. The findings were extremely important in supporting the successful grant application for a randomised trial of IV versus IO routes for drug delivery in OHCA. This PARAMEDIC-3 trial is now recruiting patients (<u>https://warwick.ac.uk/fac/sci/med/research/ctu/trials/paramedic3/</u>). If the IO route enables adrenaline to be delivered earlier than via the IV route it may improve survival – this is the hypothesis underpinning the PARAMEDIC-3 trial.

Conclusion

The six papers forming this thesis include documentation of the incidence and outcome from cardiac arrest, particularly among the cohort of patients who are initially resuscitated and are admitted to an ICU. The last of these papers addressed a prehospital intervention which, if successful, will increase the number of comatose post-cardiac arrest patients admitted to ICUs. Improvements in the ICU management of these patients may increase the chance of converting short-term survival into long-term favourable functional outcome.

Figures

Figure 1. The Utstein updated data element domains for in-hospital cardiac arrest. Core and supplemental elements are shown for each of the 6 domains. AED indicates automated external defibrillator; BP, blood pressure; CPC, Cerebral Performance Category; CPR, cardiopulmonary resuscitation; ECMO, extracorporeal membrane oxygenation; ECPR, extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation; HR, heart rate; IABP, intra-aortic balloon pump; ICU, intensive care unit; LVAD, left ventricular assist device; mRS, modified Rankin Scale; NIV, noninvasive ventilation; OHCA, out-ofhospital cardiac arrest; PCPC, Paediatric Cerebral Performance Category; ROSC, return of spontaneous circulation; RR, respiratory rate; SBP, systolic blood pressure; temp, temperature; SpO2, peripheral oxygen saturation; TTM, targeted temperature management; VAD, ventricular assist device; and WLST, withdrawal of life-sustaining treatment.

Figure 2. Scope of data collection for the National Cardiac Arrest Audit

Figure 3. Incidence of adult in-hospital cardiac arrest (per 1000 hospital admissions).

Figure 4. Funnel plot of survival to hospital discharge following adult in-hospital cardiac arrest for shockable rhythms.

Figure 5. Proportion of post-cardiac arrest patients with lowest temperature \leq 34oC in the first 24 h (2004–2014). IHCA – in-hospital cardiac arrest; OHCA – out-of-hospital cardiac arrest.

Figure 6. (a) Time to treatment withdrawal following out-of-hospital cardiac arrest 2004–2014 (median, IQR) (p < 0.001). (b) Time to treatment withdrawal following in-hospital cardiac arrest 2004–2014 (median, IQR) (p < 0.001). IQR interquartile range

Figure 7. Solid organ donors among those dying after admission to an intensive care unit following cardiopulmonary resuscitation (2004–2014). IHCA in-hospital cardiac arrest; OHCA out of hospital cardiac arrest.

Figure 8. Hospital mortality (2004–2014). IHCA in-hospital cardiac arrest; OHCA out of hospital cardiac arrest.

Figure 9. Step change in lowest body temperature in the first 24 hours before and after publication of the targeted temperature management trial on 5th December 2013.

Figure 10. In hospital mortality by month. A — unadjusted data; B — adjusted for ICNARC model risk of death; C — adjusted for ICNARC model risk of death with the temperature component removed; D — adjusted for ICNARC model risk of death with all the temperature affected components removed.

Figure 11. Adjusted treatment effect and interaction with intravenous and intraosseous routes on trial outcomes. *P-value for treatment and route interaction.

Tables

Table 1. National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA) Dataset

References

- Kiguchi T, Okubo M, Nishiyama C, et al. Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest across the World: First report from the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (ILCOR). Resuscitation 2020;152:39-49.
- Cummins RO, Chamberlain DA, Abramson NS, et al. Recommended guidelines for uniform reporting of data from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: the Utstein Style. A statement for health professionals from a task force of the American Heart Association, the European Resuscitation Council, the Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, and the Australian Resuscitation Council. Circulation 1991;84:960-75.
- 3. Cummins RO, Chamberlain D, Hazinski MF, et al. Recommended guidelines for reviewing, reporting, and conducting research on in-hospital resuscitation: the in-hospital 'Utstein style'. A statement for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association, the European Resuscitation Council, the Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, the Australian Resuscitation Council, and the Resuscitation Councils of Southern Africa. Resuscitation 1997;34:151-83.
- 4. Jacobs I, Nadkarni V, Bahr J, et al. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation outcome reports: update and simplification of the Utstein templates for resuscitation registries: a statement for healthcare professionals from a task force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian Resuscitation Council, New Zealand Resuscitation Council, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Councils of Southern Africa). Circulation 2004;110:3385-97.
- 5. Perkins GD, Jacobs IG, Nadkarni VM, et al. Cardiac Arrest and Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Outcome Reports: Update of the Utstein Resuscitation Registry Templates for Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Statement for Healthcare Professionals From a Task Force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian and New Zealand Council on Resuscitation, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Council of Southern Africa, Resuscitation Council of Asia); and the American Heart Association

Emergency Cardiovascular Care Committee and the Council on Cardiopulmonary, Critical Care, Perioperative and Resuscitation. Circulation 2015;132:1286-300.

- 6. Nolan JP, Berg RA, Andersen LW, et al. Cardiac Arrest and Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Outcome Reports: Update of the Utstein Resuscitation Registry Template for In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Consensus Report From a Task Force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian and New Zealand Council on Resuscitation, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Council of Southern Africa, Resuscitation Council of Asia). Resuscitation 2019;144:166-77.
- 7. Hawkes C, Booth S, Ji C, et al. Epidemiology and outcomes from out-of-hospital cardiac arrests in England. Resuscitation 2017;110:133-40.
- 8. Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest OutcomesCollaborators. Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest Overview: England 2020. InWarwick, UK: University of Warwick, 2020.
- 9. Nolan JP, Neumar RW, Adrie C, et al. Post-cardiac arrest syndrome: epidemiology, pathophysiology, treatment, and prognostication. A Scientific Statement from the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation; the American Heart Association Emergency Cardiovascular Care Committee; the Council on Cardiovascular Surgery and Anesthesia; the Council on Cardiopulmonary, Perioperative, and Critical Care; the Council on Clinical Cardiology; the Council on Stroke. Resuscitation 2008;79:350-79.
- 10. Perkins GD, Callaway CW, Haywood K, et al. Brain injury after cardiac arrest. Lancet 2021;398:1269-78.
- Cerchiari EL, Safar P, Klein E, Cantadore R, Pinsky M. Cardiovascular function and neurologic outcome after cardiac arrest in dogs. The cardiovascular post-resuscitation syndrome. Resuscitation 1993;25:9-33.
- 12. Laurent I, Monchi M, Chiche JD, et al. Reversible myocardial dysfunction in survivors of outof-hospital cardiac arrest. J Am Coll Cardiol 2002;40:2110-6.

- 13. Adrie C, Adib-Conquy M, Laurent I, et al. Successful cardiopulmonary resuscitation after cardiac arrest as a "sepsis-like" syndrome. Circulation 2002;106:562-8.
- Nolan JP, Sandroni C, Bottiger BW, et al. European Resuscitation Council and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine guidelines 2021: post-resuscitation care. Intensive Care Med 2021;47:369-421.
- 15. Nolan JP, Sandroni C, Andersen LW, et al. ERC-ESICM guidelines on temperature control after cardiac arrest in adults. Resuscitation 2022;172:229-36.
- Nolan JP, Laver SR, Welch CA, et al. Outcome following admission to UK intensive care units after cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the ICNARC Case Mix Programme Database.
 Anaesthesia 2007;62:1207-16.
- 17. Nolan JP, Ferrando P, Soar J, et al. Increasing survival after admission to UK critical care units following cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Crit Care 2016;20:219.
- Nolan JP, Morley PT, Vanden Hoek TL, et al. Therapeutic hypothermia after cardiac arrest: an advisory statement by the advanced life support task force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation. Circulation 2003;108:118-21.
- Arrich J, Herkner H, Mullner D, Behringer W. Targeted temperature management after cardiac arrest. A systematic review and meta-analysis of animal studies. Resuscitation 2021;162:47-55.
- 20. Bernard SA, Gray TW, Buist MD, et al. Treatment of comatose survivors of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest with induced hypothermia. N Engl J Med 2002;346:557-63.
- 21. Hypothermia after Cardiac Arrest Study G. Mild therapeutic hypothermia to improve the neurologic outcome after cardiac arrest. N Engl J Med 2002;346:549-56.
- 22. Nielsen N, Friberg H, Gluud C, Herlitz J, Wetterslev J. Hypothermia after cardiac arrest should be further evaluated--a systematic review of randomised trials with meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis. International Journal of Cardiology 2011;151:333-41.

- Nielsen N, Wetterslev J, Cronberg T, et al. Targeted temperature management at 33 degrees
 C versus 36 degrees C after cardiac arrest. N Engl J Med 2013;369:2197-206.
- 24. Ford AH, Clark T, Reynolds EC, et al. Management of cardiac arrest survivors in UK intensive care units: a survey of practice. J Intensive Care Soc 2016;17:117-21.
- 25. Deye N, Vincent F, Michel P, et al. Changes in cardiac arrest patients' temperature management after the 2013 "TTM" trial: results from an international survey. Ann Intensive Care 2016;6:4.
- 26. Nolan JP, Orzechowska I, Harrison DA, et al. Changes in temperature management and outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in United Kingdom intensive care units following publication of the targeted temperature management trial. Resuscitation 2021;162:304-11.
- Soar J, Berg KM, Andersen LW, et al. Adult Advanced Life Support: 2020 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2020;156:A80-A119.
- Nolan JP, Sandroni C, Bottiger BW, et al. European Resuscitation Council and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine Guidelines 2021: Post-resuscitation care. Resuscitation 2021;161:220-69.
- 29. Dankiewicz J, Cronberg T, Lilja G, et al. Hypothermia versus Normothermia after Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest. N Engl J Med 2021;384:2283-94.
- 30. Sandroni C, Nolan JP, Andersen LW, et al. ERC-ESICM guidelines on temperature control after cardiac arrest in adults. Intensive Care Med 2022;48:261-9.
- 31. Jacobs I, Nadkarni V, Bahr J, et al. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation outcome reports: update and simplification of the Utstein templates for resuscitation registries. A statement for healthcare professionals from a task force of the international liaison committee on resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian Resuscitation Council, New Zealand Resuscitation Council, Heart and Stroke

Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Council of Southern Africa). Resuscitation 2004;63:233-49.

- 32. Association AH. Get-With-The-Guidelines Resuscitation Registry Tool. In: American Heart Association, 2022.
- Haywood K, Whitehead L, Nadkarni VM, et al. COSCA (Core Outcome Set for Cardiac Arrest) in Adults: An Advisory Statement From the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation. Resuscitation 2018;127:147-63.
- Arrich J, Zeiner A, Sterz F, et al. Factors associated with a change in functional outcome between one month and six months after cardiac arrest: a retrospective cohort study.
 Resuscitation 2009;80:876-80.
- 35. Gwinnutt CL, Columb M, Harris R. Outcome after cardiac arrest in adults in UK hospitals: effect of the 1997 guidelines. Resuscitation 2000;47:125-35.
- 36. Harrison DA, Patel K, Nixon E, et al. Development and validation of risk models to predict outcomes following in-hospital cardiac arrest attended by a hospital-based resuscitation team. Resuscitation 2014;85:993-1000.
- 37. Robinson EJ, Smith GB, Power GS, et al. Risk-adjusted survival for adults following in-hospital cardiac arrest by day of week and time of day: observational cohort study. BMJ Qual Saf 2016;25:832-41.
- Hogan H, Hutchings A, Wulff J, et al. Type of Track and Trigger system and incidence of inhospital cardiac arrest: an observational registry-based study. BMC Health Serv Res 2020;20:885.
- 39. Edwards JM, Nolan JP, Soar J, et al. Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on in-hospital cardiac arrests in the UK. Resuscitation 2022;173:4-11.
- 40. Reynolds EC, Zenasni Z, Harrison DA, et al. How do information sources influence the reported Cerebral Performance Category (CPC) for in-hospital cardiac arrest survivors? An

observational study from the UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA). Resuscitation 2019;141:19-23.

- 41. Gratrix AP, Pittard AJ, Bodenham AR. Outcome after admission to ITU following out-ofhospital cardiac arrest: are non-survivors suitable for non-heart-beating organ donation? Anaesthesia 2007;62:434-7.
- 42. Rittenberger JC, Raina K, Holm MB, Kim YJ, Callaway CW. Association between Cerebral
 Performance Category, Modified Rankin Scale, and discharge disposition after cardiac arrest.
 Resuscitation 2011;82:1036-40.
- 43. Reinikainen M, Oksanen T, Leppanen P, et al. Mortality in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients has decreased in the era of therapeutic hypothermia. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2012;56:110-5.
- 44. van der Wal G, Brinkman S, Bisschops LL, et al. Influence of mild therapeutic hypothermia after cardiac arrest on hospital mortality. Crit Care Med 2011;39:84-8.
- 45. Paul M, Bougouin W, Geri G, et al. Delayed awakening after cardiac arrest: prevalence and risk factors in the Parisian registry. Intensive Care Med 2016;42:1128-36.
- 46. Lybeck A, Cronberg T, Aneman A, et al. Time to awakening after cardiac arrest and the association with target temperature management. Resuscitation 2018;126:166-71.
- 47. Salter R, Bailey M, Bellomo R, et al. Changes in Temperature Management of Cardiac Arrest
 Patients Following Publication of the Target Temperature Management Trial. Crit Care Med
 2018;46:1722-30.
- 48. Perkins GD, Ji C, Deakin CD, et al. A Randomized Trial of Epinephrine in Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest. N Engl J Med 2018;379:711-21.
- 49. Reades R, Studnek JR, Vandeventer S, Garrett J. Intraosseous versus intravenous vascular access during out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a randomized controlled trial. Ann Emerg Med 2011;58:509-16.

- 50. Andersen LW, Grossestreuer AV, Donnino MW. "Resuscitation time bias"-A unique challenge for observational cardiac arrest research. Resuscitation 2018;125:79-82.
- 51. Zhang Y, Zhu J, Liu Z, et al. Intravenous versus intraosseous adrenaline administration in outof-hospital cardiac arrest: A retrospective cohort study. Resuscitation 2020;149:209-16.
- 52. Peberdy MA, Kaye W, Ornato JP, et al. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation of adults in the hospital: a report of 14720 cardiac arrests from the National Registry of Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation. Resuscitation 2003;58:297-308.
- 53. Nolan JP, Soar J, Smith GB, et al. Incidence and outcome of in-hospital cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom National Cardiac Arrest Audit. Resuscitation 2014;85:987-92.
- 54. Andersen LW, Holmberg MJ, Lofgren B, Kirkegaard H, Granfeldt A. Adult in-hospital cardiac arrest in Denmark. Resuscitation 2019;140:31-6.
- 55. Hessulf F, Karlsson T, Lundgren P, et al. Factors of importance to 30-day survival after inhospital cardiac arrest in Sweden - A population-based register study of more than 18,000 cases. International Journal of Cardiology 2018;255:237-42.
- 56. Wang C, Zheng W, Zheng J, et al. A national effort to improve outcomes for in-hospital cardiac arrest in China: The BASeline Investigation of Cardiac Arrest (BASIC-IHCA). Resusc Plus 2022;11:100259.
- 57. Evans E, Swanson MB, Mohr N, et al. Epinephrine before defibrillation in patients with shockable in-hospital cardiac arrest: propensity matched analysis. BMJ 2021;375:e066534.
- Chen LM, Nallamothu BK, Spertus JA, Li Y, Chan PS. Association Between a Hospital's Rate of Cardiac Arrest Incidence and Cardiac Arrest Survival. JAMA internal medicine 2013;173:1186-95.
- 59. Girotra S, Nallamothu BK, Tang Y, Chan PS, American Heart Association Get With The Guidelines-Resuscitation I. Association of Hospital-Level Acute Resuscitation and Postresuscitation Survival With Overall Risk-Standardized Survival to Discharge for In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest. JAMA Netw Open 2020;3:e2010403.

- 60. Harrison DA, Parry GJ, Carpenter JR, Short A, Rowan K. A new risk prediction model for critical care: the Intensive Care National Audit & Research Centre (ICNARC) model. Crit Care Med 2007;35:1091-8.
- 61. Knaus WA, Draper EA, Wagner DP, Zimmerman JE. APACHE II: a severity of disease classification system. Crit Care Med 1985;13:818-29.
- Wood A, Denholm R, Hollings S, et al. Linked electronic health records for research on a nationwide cohort of more than 54 million people in England: data resource. BMJ 2021;373:n826.
- 63. Nolan JP, Deakin CD, Soar J, Bottiger BW, Smith G. European Resuscitation Council guidelines for resuscitation 2005. Section 4. Adult advanced life support. Resuscitation 2005;67 Suppl 1:S39-86.
- 64. Deakin CD, Nolan JP, Soar J, et al. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for
 Resuscitation 2010 Section 4. Adult advanced life support. Resuscitation 2010;81:1305-52.
- Nolan JP, Soar J, Cariou A, et al. European Resuscitation Council and European Society of
 Intensive Care Medicine 2015 guidelines for post-resuscitation care. Intensive Care Medicine
 2015;41:2039–56.
- Bray JE, Stub D, Bloom JE, et al. Changing target temperature from 33 degrees C to 36
 degrees C in the ICU management of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: A before and after study.
 Resuscitation 2017;113:39-43.
- 67. Bradley SM, Liu W, McNally B, et al. Temporal Trends in the Use of Therapeutic Hypothermia for Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest. JAMA Netw Open 2018;1:e184511.
- Johnson NJ, Danielson KR, Counts CR, et al. Targeted Temperature Management at 33
 Versus 36 Degrees: A Retrospective Cohort Study. Crit Care Med 2020;48:362-9.
- 69. Hamam MS, Klausner HA, France J, et al. Prehospital Tibial Intraosseous Drug Administration is Associated with Reduced Survival Following Out of Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A study for the CARES Surveillance Group. Resuscitation 2021;167:261-6.

- Schwalbach KT, Yong SS, Chad Wade R, Barney J. Impact of intraosseous versus intravenous resuscitation during in-hospital cardiac arrest: A retrospective study. Resuscitation 2021;166:7-13.
- 71. Kawano T, Grunau B, Scheuermeyer FX, et al. Intraosseous Vascular Access Is Associated With Lower Survival and Neurologic Recovery Among Patients With Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest. Ann Emerg Med 2018;71:588-96.
- 72. Feinstein BA, Stubbs BA, Rea T, Kudenchuk PJ. Intraosseous compared to intravenous drug resuscitation in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Resuscitation 2017;117:91-6.
- 73. Granfeldt A, Avis SR, Lind PC, et al. Intravenous vs. intraosseous administration of drugs during cardiac arrest: A systematic review. Resuscitation 2020;149:150-7.

Bibliography of published work

Editorials

1. Penketh JA, Nolan JP. China joins the family of in-hospital cardiac arrest registries. Resuscitation Plus 2022;11:100281.

2. Grieco DL, Costa ELV, Nolan JP. The importance of ventilator settings and respiratory mechanics in patients resuscitated from cardiac arrest. Intensive Care Med 2022;48:1056–1058.

3. Perkins GD, Bray J, Couper K, Morley P, Scquizzato T, Nolan JP. Resuscitation Plus – initial successes and future direction. Resusc Plus 2022;9:100213.

4. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJ, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2021. Resuscitation 2022;172:64–73.

5. Sandroni C, Skrifvars MB, Nolan JP. The impact of COVID-19 on the epidemiology, outcome and management of cardiac arrest. Intensive Care Med 2021;47:602–604.

6. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJ, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2020. Resuscitation 2021;162:1–10.

7. Taccone FS, Nolan JP, Hoedemaekers CWE. Neurofilament to predict post-anoxic neurological outcome: are we ready for the prime time? Intensive Care Med 2021;47:77–79.

8. Sandroni C, Grippo A, Nolan JP. ERC-ESICM guidelines for prognostication after cardiac arrest: time for an update. Intensive Care Med 2020;46:1901–1903.

9. Nolan JP. Resuscitation Plus – The dawn of a new journal. Resuscitation Plus 2020;1– 2:100003.

10. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJ, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2019. Resuscitation 2020;148:234–241.

11. Harper NJN, Nolan JP, Soar J, Cook TM. Why chest compressions should start when systolic arterial blood pressure is below 50 mm Hg in the anaesthetised patient. Br J Anaesth 2020;124:2234–238.

12. Sandroni C, Combes A, Nolan JP. Focus on post-resuscitation care. Intensive Care Medicine 2019;45:1283–1287.

13. Cronberg T, Nolan JP. Reliable neurological prediction after cardiac arrest - Are we willing to pay the price? Resuscitation 2019;139:365–366.

14. Sandroni C, Parnia S, Nolan JP. Cerebral oximetry in cardiac arrest. Intensive Care Medicine 2019;45:904–906.

15. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJ, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2018. Resuscitation 2019;135:168–175.

16. Aneman A, Cariou A, Nolan JP. Understanding temperature goals after cardiac arrest. Intensive Care Med 2018;44:940–943.

17. Böttiger BW, Lockey A, Aickin R, Castren M, de Caen A, Escalante R, Kern KB, Lim SH, Nadkarni V, Neumar RW, Nolan JP, Stanton D, Wang TL, Perkins GD. All citizens of the world can save a life - The World Restart a Heart (WRAH) initiative starts in 2018. Resuscitation. 2018 Apr 19;128:188-190.

18. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJ, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2017. Resuscitation 2018;124:A1–A7.

19. Hazinski MF, Nolan JP. International collaboration with dedicated local implementation improves survival from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. J Am Heart Assoc 2017;6:e006836.

20. Whitaker DK, Nolan JP, Castren M, Abela C, Goldik Z. Implementing a standard internal telephone number 2222 for cardiac arrest calls in all hospitals in Europe. Resuscitation 2017;115:A14–A15.

21. Nolan J. Cardiac arrest management. ICU Management & Practice. 2017;17(2):78-9.

22. Nolan JP, Sandroni C. In this patient in refractory cardiac arrest should I continue CPR for longer than 30 minutes and, if so, how? Intensive Care Med 2017;43:1501–3.

23. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJ, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2016. Resuscitation 2017;114:A1–A7.

24. Cariou A, Nolan JP, Sunde K. Intensive care medicine in 2015: managing cardiac arrest. Intensive Care Med 2017;43:1041–1043

25. Nolan JP, Soar J. Improving neurological prognostication after cardiac arrest – a step in the right direction. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine. 2016;194:1040–42.

26. Böttiger BW, Bossaert LL, Castrén M, Cimpoesu D, Georgiou M, Greif R, Grünfeld M, Lockey A, Lott C, Maconochie I, Melieste R, Monsieurs KG, Nolan JP, Perkins GD, Raffay V, Schlieber J, Semeraro F, Soar J, Truhlář A, Van de Voorde P, Wyllie J, Wingen S; Board of European Resuscitation Council (ERC). Kids Save Lives – ERC position statement on school children education in CPR: 'Hands that help – Training children is training for life'. Resuscitation 2016;105:A1–A3.

27. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJA, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2015. Resuscitation 2016;100:A1-A8.

28. Nolan J. 2015 Resuscitation Guidelines. Notfall Rettungsmed 2015;18:653–654.

29. Parr M, Morley P, Considine J, Walker T, Nolan JP, Perkins GD, Nadkarni VM. Ian Jacobs - Resuscitation leader, educator and researcher. Resuscitation 2015;96:287-9.

30. Nolan JP, Cariou A. Post-resuscitation care: ERC-ESICM guidelines 2015. Intensive Care Med 2015;41:2204–2206.

Nolan JP, Perkins GD, Soar J. Improving survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. BMJ 2015;351:h4989.

32. Sandroni C, Nolan JP. Neuroprognostication after cardiac arrest in Europe: new timings and standards. Resuscitation 2015;90:A4-A5.

33. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJA, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2014. Resuscitation 2015;89:A1-A6.

34. Nolan JP, Cariou A. Therapeutic hypothermia and coronary angiography are mandatory after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: Yes. Intensive Care Med 2014;40:1027-9.

35. Perkins GD, Nolan JP. Early adrenaline for cardiac arrest. BMJ 2014;348:g3245.

36. Soar J, Nolan JP. Manual chest compressions for cardiac arrest - with or without mechanical CPR? Resuscitation 2014;85:705-6.

37. Stroud MA, Nolan J, Soni N. A defence of the NICE guidelines on intravenous fluids. Anaesthesia 2014;69:416-419.

38. Nolan JP. Cerebral oximetry during cardiac arrest – Feasible, but benefit yet to be determined. Crit Care Med 2014;42:1001-2.

39. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJA, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2013: Part 1 Resuscitation 2014;85:307-12.

40. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJA, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2013: Part 2 Resuscitation 2014;85:437-43.

41. Nolan JP, Mythen MG. Hydroxyethyl starch: here today, gone tomorrow. Br J Anaesth 2013;111:321-4.

42. Nolan JP. The International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (ILCOR) process for developing guidelines. Notfall Rettungsmedizin 2013;16:340-2.

43. Nolan JP. What's new in the management of cardiac arrest? Intensive Care Med 2013;39:1211-1213.

44. Perkins GD, Bossaert L, Nolan J, Koster RW, Monsieurs K, Castren, on behalf of the European Resuscitation Council. Proposed revisions to the EU clinical trials directive-comments from the European Resuscitation Council. Resuscitation 2013;84:263-4.

45. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJA, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2012. Resuscitation 2013;84:129-36.

46. Nolan JP, Soar J. Duration of in-hospital CPR attempts: when to call time? Lancet 2012;380:1451-3.

47. Nolan JP, Perkins GD, Soar J. Chest compression rate – where is the sweet spot? Circulation 2012;125:2968-70.

48. Soar J, Perkins GD, Nolan JP. Chest compression quality - push hard, push fast, but how deep and how fast? Crit Care Med 2012;40:1363-4.

49. Nolan JP, Ornato JP, Parr MJA, Perkins GD, Soar J. Resuscitation highlights in 2011. Resuscitation 2012;83:1-6.

50. Soar J, Nolan JP. Adrenaline – Proven benefit in cardiac arrest at last? Resuscitation 2011;82:1115-6.

51. Nolan JP. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation: so many controversies. Curr Opin Crit Care 2011;17:211-3.

52. Nolan JP, Soar J, Perkins GD. Resuscitation 2010 in review. Resuscitation 2011;82:145-8.

53. Jackson RJ, Nolan JP. Improving outcome in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: impact of bystander cardiopulmonary resuscitation and prehospital physician care. Crit Care 2011; 101:

54. Nolan JP, Soar J. Mild therapeutic hypothermia after cardiac arrest: keep on chilling. Crit Care Med 2011;39:206-7.

55. Nolan JP, Soar J. Dispatcher-assisted bystander CPR: a KISS for a kiss. Lancet 2010;376:1522-4.

56. Nolan J. The ILCOR process for developing guidelines. Notfall Rettungsmed 2010;13:511-2.

57. Nolan J. Push, blow or both: is there a role for compression-only CPR? Anaesthesia 2010; 65: 771-774.

58. Bottiger BW, Teschendorf P, Bernhard M, Nolan J. Adrenaline – more questions than answers. Resuscitation 2010; 81: 637-8.

59. Nolan JP, Soar J, Parr MJA, Perkins GD. 2009 in review. Resuscitation 2010;81:1-4.

60. Nolan JP, Lockey D. Airway management for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest – more data required. Resuscitation 2009;80:1333-34.

61. Kreimeier U, Handley AJ, Nolan JP. Lifelong learning and team training in emergency medicine. Notfall Rettungsmedizin 2009; Suppl 2 12: 26-27.

62. Prout R, Nolan J. Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: an indication for immediate computed tomography brain imaging? Resuscitation 2009; 80: 969-70.

63. Nolan J. New concepts in cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Care of the Critically III 2008;24:115-7.

64. Nolan J. Decisions relating to cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Notfall Rettungsmed 2008;11:229-31.

65. Soar J, Nolan JP. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation for out of hospital cardiac arrest. BMJ 2008;336:782-3.

66. Nolan J. Two years after guidelines 2005: where are we now? Notfall Rettungsmed 2008;11:81-3.

67. Nolan JP, Soar J. Post resuscitation care – time for a care bundle? Resuscitation 2008; 76:161-2.

68. Nolan JP. Strategies to prevent unrecognised oesophageal intubation during out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Resuscitation 2008; 76: 1-2.

69. Soar J, Nolan JP. Mild hypothermia for post cardiac arrest syndrome. BMJ 2007; 335: 459-60.

70. Nolan J. Training in trauma care moves on – the European Trauma Course. Resuscitation 2007;74:11-12.

71. Bottiger BW, Nolan JP. Main issue thoracic compression – the new European guidelines on cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Anasthesiol Intensivmed Notfallmed Schmerzther 2006; 41: 59-63.

72. Nolan JP, Hazinski MF, Steen PA, Becker LB. Controversial topics from the 2005 International Consensus Conference on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2005; 67: 175-9.

73. Hazinski MF, Nolan JP, Becker LB, Steen PA. Controversial topics from the 2005 International Consensus Conference on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2005; 112:III-133-III-136.

74. Billi JE, Zideman D, Eigel B, Nolan JP, Montgomery W, Nadkarni V. Conflict of interest management before, during and after the 2005 International Consensus Conference on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2005; 67: 171-3.

75. Billi JE, Zideman D, Eigel B, Nolan JP, Montgomery W, Nadkarni V. Conflict of interest management before, during and after the 2005 International Consensus Conference on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2005; 112:III-131-III-132.

76. Nolan JP. Advanced Trauma Life Support in the United Kingdom: time to move on. Emergency Medical Journal 2005; 22: 3-4.

77. Gwinnutt CL, Nolan JP. Resuscitative hypothermia after cardiac arrest in adults. European Journal of Anaesthesiology 2003; 20: 511-4.

78. Nolan J, Clancy M. Airway management in the emergency department. British Journal of Anaesthesia. 2002; 88: 9-11.

(Simultaneous publication in Emergency Medical Journal 2002; 19: 2-3.)

79. Lockey A, Nolan JP. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation in adults. BMJ 2001; 323: 819-820.

80. Nolan JP. Advanced life support training. Resuscitation 2001; 50: 9-11

81. Nolan J, Gwinnutt C. 1998 European guidelines on resuscitation. BMJ 1998; 316: 1844-1845.

Nolan JP, Forrest FC, Baskett PJF. Advanced Trauma Life Support Courses. BMJ 1992; 304:
 654.

Original Papers

1. Parlow S, Lepage-Ratte MF, Jung RG, Fernando SM, Visintini S, Sterling LH, Di Santo P, Simard T, Russo JJ, Labinaz M, Hibbert B, Nolan JP, Rochwerg B, Mathew R. Inhaled anaesthesia compared with conventional sedation in post cardiac arrest patients undergoing temperature control: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Resuscitation 2022;176:74–79. doi: 10.1016/j.resuscitation.2022.05.015. Epub 2022 May 27. PMID: 35636623

2. Benger JR, Kirby K, Black S, Brett SJ, Clout M, Lazaroo MJ, Nolan JP, Reeves BC, Robinson M, Scott LJ, Smartt H, South A, Stokes EA, Taylor J, Thomas M, Voss S, Wordsworth S, Rogers CA. Supraglottic airway device versus tracheal intubation in the initial airway management of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: the AIRWAYS-2 cluster RCT. Health Technology Assessment 2022;26(21):1–158. doi:10.3310/VHOH9034. PMID: 3546781

3. Sandroni C, D'Arrigo S, Cacciola S, Hoedemaekers CWE, Westhall E, Kamps MJA, Taccone FS, Poole D, Meijer FJA, Antonelli M, Hirsch KG, Soar J, Nolan JP, Cronberg T. Prediction of good neurological outcome in comatose survivors of cardiac arrest: a systematic review. Intensive Care Medicine 2022;48:389–413.

4. Edwards JM, Nolan JP, Soar J, Smith GB, Reynolds E, Carnall J, Rowan KM, Harrison DA, Doidge JC. Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on in-hospital cardiac arrests in the UK. Resuscitation 2022;173:4–11.

5. Nolan JP, Sandroni C, Andersen LW, Böttiger BW, Cariou A, Cronberg T, Friberg H, Genbrugge C, Lilja G, Morley PT, Nikolaou N, Olasveengen TM, Skrifvars MB, Taccone FS, Soar J. ERC-ESICM guidelines on temperature control after cardiac arrest in adults. Resuscitation 2022;172:229–236.

6. Sandroni C, Nolan JP, Andersen LW, Böttiger BW, Cariou A, Cronberg T, Friberg H, Genbrugge C, Lilja G, Morley PT, Nikolaou N, Olasveengen TM, Skrifvars MB, Taccone FS, Soar J. ERC-ESICM guidelines on temperature control after cardiac arrest in adults. Intensive Care Medicine 2022;48:261–269.

7. Wyckoff MH, Singletary EM, Soar J..... Nolan JP, Berg KM; COVID-19 Working Group. 2021 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations: Summary From the Basic Life Support; Advanced Life Support; Neonatal Life Support; Education, Implementation, and Teams; First Aid Task Forces; and the COVID-19 Working Group. Resuscitation 2021;169:229-311 and Circulation

8. Fernando SM, Di Santo P, Sadeghirad B, Lascarrou JB, Rochwerg B, Mathew R, Sekhon MS, Munshi L, Fan E, Brodie D, Rowan KM, Hough CL, McLeod SL, Vaillancourt C, Cheskes S, Ferguson ND, Scales DC, Sandroni C, Nolan JP, Hibbert B. Targeted Temperature Management Following Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest – A Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis of Temperature Targets. Intensive Care Med 2021; 47:1078–1088.

9. Goodwin L, Samuel K, Schofield B, Voss S, Brett SJ, Couper K, Gould D, Harrison D, Lall R, Nolan JP, Perkins GD, Soar J, Thomas M, Benger J; Research and Audit Federation of Trainees (RAFT) network. Airway management during in-hospital cardiac arrest in adults: UK national survey and interview study with anaesthetic and intensive care trainees. J Intensive Care Soc 2021;22:192-197.

10. Granfeldt A, Holmberg MJ, Nolan JP, Soar J, Andersen LW; International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (ILCOR) Advanced Life Support Task Force. Targeted temperature management in adult cardiac arrest: Systematic review and meta-analysis. Resuscitation 2021;167:160-172.

11. Mowbray FI, Manlongat D, Costa AP, Correia RH, Griffith LE, Strum RP, Douma M, Fernando SM, Nolan JP, McIsaac D, Muscedere J, de Wit K, Couban R, Worster A, Foroutan F. Prognostic Association of Frailty with Post-Arrest Outcomes Following Cardiac Arrest: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Resuscitation 2021;167:242–250.

12. Stokes EA, Lazaroo MJ, Clout M, Brett SJ, Black S, Kirby K, Nolan JP, Reeves BC, Robinson M, Rogers CA, Scott LJ, Smartt H, South A, Taylor J, Thomas M, Voss S, Benger JR, Wordsworth S. Costeffectiveness of the i-gel Supraglottic Airway Device compared to Tracheal Intubation During Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: Findings from the AIRWAYS-2 Randomised Controlled Trial. Resuscitation 2021;167:1–9.

13. Nolan JP, Orzechowska I, Harrison DA, Soar J, Perkins GD, Shankar-Hari M. Changes in temperature management and outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in United Kingdom intensive care units following publication of the Targeted Temperature Management trial. Resuscitation 2021;162:304–311.

14. Otto Q, Nolan JP, Chamberlain DA, Cummins RO, Soar J. Utstein Style for emergency care – the first years. Resuscitation 2021;163:16–25.

15. Perkins GD, Graesner JT, Semeraro F, Olasveengen T, Soar J, Lott C, Van de Voorde P, Madar J, Zideman D, Mentzelopoulos S, Bossaert L, Greif R, Monsieurs K, Svavarsdóttir H, Nolan JP; European Resuscitation Council Guideline Collaborators. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines 2021: Executive summary. Resuscitation 2021;161:1–60.

16. Gräsner JT, Herlitz J, Tjelmeland IBM, Wnent J, Masterson S, Lilja G, Bein B, Böttiger BW, Rosell-Ortiz F, Nolan JP, Bossaert L, Perkins GD. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines 2021: Epidemiology of cardiac arrest in Europe. Resuscitation 2021;161:61–79.

17. Soar J, Böttiger BW, Carli P, Couper K, Deakin CD, Djärv T, Lott C, Olasveengen T, Paal P, Pellis T, Perkins GD, Sandroni C, Nolan JP. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines 2021: Adult advanced life support. Resuscitation 2021;161:115–151.

18. Lott C, Truhlář A, Alfonzo A, Barelli A, González-Salvado V, Hinkelbein J, Nolan JP, Paal P, Perkins GD, Thies KC, Yeung J, Zideman DA, Soar J; ERC Special Circumstances Writing Group Collaborators. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines 2021: Cardiac arrest in special circumstances. Resuscitation 2021;161:152–219.

19. Nolan JP, Sandroni C, Böttiger BW, Cariou A, Cronberg T, Friberg H, Genbrugge C, Haywood K, Lilja G, Moulaert VRM, Nikolaou N, Olasveengen TM, Skrifvars MB, Taccone F, Soar J. European Resuscitation Council and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine guidelines 2021: post-resuscitation care. Resuscitation 2021;161:220–269.

20. Nolan JP, Sandroni C, Böttiger BW, Cariou A, Cronberg T, Friberg H, Genbrugge C, Haywood K, Lilja G, Moulaert VRM, Nikolaou N, Olasveengen TM, Skrifvars MB, Taccone F, Soar J. European Resuscitation Council and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine guidelines 2021: post-resuscitation care. Intensive Care Medicine 2021;47:369–421.

21. Haywood KL, Ji C, Quinn T, Nolan JP, Deakin CD, Scomparin C, Lall R, Gates S, Long J, Regan S, Fothergill RT, Pocock H, Rees N, O'Shea L, Perkins GD. Long term outcomes of participants in the PARAMEDIC2 randomised trial of adrenaline in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Resuscitation 2021;160:84–93.

22. Ji C, Brown TP, Booth SJ, Hawkes C, Nolan JP, Mapstone J, Fothergill RT, Spaight R, Black S, Perkins GD; OHCAO Collaborators. Risk prediction models for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest outcomes in England. Eur Heart J Qual Care Clin Outcomes 2021;7:198–207.

23. Nolan JP, Soar J, Cary N, Cooper N, Crane J, Fegan-Earl A, Lawler W, Lumb P, Rutty GN. Compression asphyxia and other clinicopathological findings from the Hillsborough Stadium disaster. Emergency Medicine Journal 2021;38:798–802.

24. Sinning C, Ahrens I, Cariou A, Beygui F, Lamhaut L, Halvorsen S, Nikolaou N, Nolan JP, Price S, Monsieurs K, Behringer W, Cecconi M, Van Belle E, Jouven X, Hassager C. The cardiac arrest centre for the treatment of sudden cardiac arrest due to presumed cardiac cause - aims, function and structure: Position paper of the Association for Acute CardioVascular Care of the European Society of Cardiology (AVCV), European Association of Percutaneous Coronary Interventions (EAPCI), European Heart Rhythm Association (EHRA), European Resuscitation Council (ERC), European Society for Emergency Medicine (EUSEM) and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine (ESICM). Eur Heart J Acute Cardiovasc Care. 2020;9(4_suppl):S193-S202.

25. Deakin CD, Nolan JP, Ji C, Fothergill RT, Quinn T, Rosser A, Lall R, Perkins GD. The Effect of Airway Management on CPR Quality in the Paramedic2 Randomised Controlled Trial. Resuscitation 2020;158:8–13.

26. Benger JR, Lazaroo MJ, Clout M, Voss S, Black S, Brett SJ, Kirby K, Nolan JP, Reeves BC, Robinson M, Scott LJ, Smartt H, South A, Taylor J, Thomas M, Wordsworth S, Rogers CA. Randomized trial of the i-gel supraglottic airway device versus tracheal intubation during out of hospital cardiac arrest (AIRWAYS-2): Patient outcomes at three and six months. Resuscitation 2020;157:74-82.

27. Nolan JP, Maconochie I, Soar J, Olasveengen TM, Greif R, Wyckoff MH, Singletary EM, Aickin R, Berg KM, Mancini ME, Bhanji F, Wyllie J, Zideman D, Neumar RW, Perkins GD, Castrén M, Morley PT, Montgomery WH, Nadkarni VM, Billi JE, Merchant RM, de Caen A, Escalante-Kanashiro R, Kloeck D, Wang TL, Hazinski MF. Executive Summary: 2020 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2020;142(16_suppl_1):S2-S27 and Resuscitation 2020;156:A1–A22.

28. Berg KM, Soar J, Andersen LW, Böttiger BW, Cacciola S, Callaway CW, Couper K, Cronberg T, D'Arrigo S, Deakin CD, Donnino MW, Drennan IR, Granfeldt A, Hoedemaekers CWE, Holmberg MJ, Hsu CH, Kamps M, Musiol S, Nation KJ, Neumar RW, Nicholson T, O'Neil BJ, Otto Q, de Paiva EF, Parr MJA, Reynolds JC, Sandroni C, Scholefield BR, Skrifvars MB, Wang TL, Wetsch WA, Yeung J, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Welsford M, Hazinski MF, Nolan JP; Adult Advanced Life Support Collaborators. Adult Advanced Life Support: 2020 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2020;142(16_suppl_1): S92–S139 and Resuscitation 2020;156:A80-A119.

29. Olasveengen TM, Mancini ME, Perkins GD, Avis S, Brooks S, Castrén M, Chung SP, Considine J, Couper K, Escalante R, Hatanaka T, Hung KKC, Kudenchuk P, Lim SH, Nishiyama C, Ristagno G, Semeraro F, Smith CM, Smyth MA, Vaillancourt C, Nolan JP, Hazinski MF, Morley PT; Adult Basic Life Support Collaborators. Adult Basic Life Support: 2020 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary

Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Circulation. 2020;142(16_suppl_1):S41-S91 and Resuscitation 2020;156:A35–A79.

30. Maconochie IK, Aickin R, Hazinski MF, Atkins DL, Bingham R, Couto TB, Guerguerian AM, Nadkarni VM, Ng KC, Nuthall GA, Ong GYK, Reis AG, Schexnayder SM, Scholefield BR, Tijssen JA, Nolan JP, Morley PT, Van de Voorde P, Zaritsky AL, de Caen AR; Pediatric Life Support Collaborators. Pediatric Life Support: 2020 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2020;142(16_suppl_1):S140-S184 and Pediatrics 2020: e2020038505B and Resuscitation 2020;156:A120–A155.

31. Morley PT, Atkins DL, Finn JC, Maconochie I, Nolan JP, Rabi Y, Singletary EM, Wang TL, Welsford M, Olasveengen TM, Aickin R, Billi JE, Greif R, Lang E, Mancini ME, Montgomery WH, Neumar RW, Perkins GD, Soar J, Wyckoff MH, Morrison LJ. Evidence Evaluation Process and Management of Potential Conflicts of Interest: 2020 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2020;142(16_suppl_1):S28-S40 and Resuscitation 2020;156:A23–A34.

32. Young PJ, Bailey M, Bellomo R, Bernard S, Bray J, Jakkula P, Kuisma M, Mackle D, Martin D, Nolan JP, Panwar R, Reinikainen M, Skrifvars MB, Thomas M. Conservative or liberal oxygen therapy in adults after cardiac arrest: An individual-level patient data meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Resuscitation 2020;157:15–22.

33. Hogan H, Hutchings A, Wulff J, Carver C, Holdsworth E, Nolan J, Welch J, Harrison D, Black N. Type of Track and Trigger system and incidence of in-hospital cardiac arrest: an observational registrybased study. BMC Health Serv Res. 2020;20:885.

34. Achana F, Petrou S, Madan J, Khan K, Ji C, Hossain A, Lall R, Slowther A-M, Deakin CD, Quinn T, Nolan JP, Pocock H, Rees N, Smyth M, Scomparin S, Gates S, Gardiner D, Perkins GD for the PARAMEDIC2 Collaborators. Cost-effectiveness of adrenaline for out out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Critical Care 2020;24:579.

35. Sandroni C, D'Arrigo S, Cacciola S, Hoedemaekers CWE, Kamps MJA, Oddo M, Taccone FS, Di Rocco A, Meijer FJA, Westhall E, Antonelli M, Soar J, Nolan JP, Cronberg T. Prediction of poor neurological outcome in comatose survivors of cardiac arrest: a systematic review. Intensive Care Medicine 2020;46:1803–1851.

36. England E, Deakin CD, Nolan JP, Lall R, Quinn T, Gates S, Miller J, O'Shea L, Pocock H, Rees N, Scomparin C, Perkins GD. Patients safety incidents and medication errors during a clinical trial: Experience from a pre-hospital randomised controlled trial of emergency medication administration. Eu J Clin Pharmacol 2020;76:1355–1362

37. Nolan JP, Monsieurs KG, Bossaert L, Böttiger BW, Greif R, Lott C, Madar J, Olasveengen TM, Roehr CC, Semeraro F, Soar J, Van de Voorde P, Zideman DA, Perkins GD on behalf of the European Resuscitation Council COVID-19 Guideline Writing Groups. European Resuscitation Council COVID-19 Guidelines Executive Summary. Resuscitation 2020;153:45–55.

38. Tran A, Fernando SM, Rochwerg B, Vallaincourt C, Iaba K, Kyeremanteng K, Nolan JP, McCredie VA, Petrosoniak A, Hicks C, Haut ER, Perry JJ. Pre-arrest and intra-arrest prognostic factors associated with survival following traumatic out-of-hospital cardiac arrest – A systematic review and meta-analysis. Resuscitation 2020;153:119–135.

39. Penketh JA, Nolan JP, Skrifvars MB, Rylander C, Frenell I, Tirkkonen J, Reynolds EC, Parr MJA, Aneman A. Airway Management During in Hospital Cardiac Arrest: An International, Multicentre, Retrospective, Observational Cohort Study. Resuscitation 2020;153:143–148.

40. Holmberg MJ, Nicholson T, Nolan JP, Schexnayder S, Reynolds J, Nation K, Welsford M, Morley P, Soar J, Berg KM; Adult, Pediatric Advanced Life Support Task Forces at the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (ILCOR). Oxygenation and Ventilation Targets After Cardiac Arrest: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Resuscitation. 2020;152:107–115.

41. Zenasni Z, Reynolds EC, Harrison DA, Rowan KM, Nolan JP, Soar J, Smith GB. The Impact of the Tracey Judgment on the Rates and Outcomes of In-Hospital Cardiac Arrests in UK Hospitals Participating in the National Cardiac Arrest Audit. Clin Med (Lond). 2020;20:319-323. doi: 10.7861/clinmed.2019-0454.

42. Perkins GD, Morley PT, Nolan JP, Soar J, Berg K, Olasveengen T, Wyckoff M, Greif R, Singletary N, Castren M, de Caen A, Wang T, Escalante R, Merchant RM, Hazinski M, Kloeck D, Heriot G, Couper K, Neumar R. International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation: COVID-19 Consensus on Science, Treatment Recommendations and Task Force Insights. Resuscitation 2020;151:145–147.

43. Couper K, Taylor-Phillips S, Grove A, Freeman K, Osokogu O, Court R, Mehrabian A, Morley PT, Nolan JP, Soar J, Perkins GD. COVID-19 in cardiac arrest and infection risk to rescuers: A systematic review. Resuscitation 2020;151:59–66.

44. Couper K, Mason AJ, Gould D, Nolan JP, Soar J, Yeung J, Harrison D, Perkins GD. The impact of resuscitation system factors on in-hospital cardiac arrest outcomes across UK hospitals: an observational study. Resuscitation 2020;151:166–172.

45. Kiguchi T, Okubo M, Nishiyama C, Maconochie I, Ong MEH, Kern KB, Wyckoff MH, McNally B, Christensen E, Tjelmeland I, Herlitz J, Perkins GD, Booth S, Finn J, Shahidah N, Shin SD, Bobrow BJ, Morrison LJ, Salo A, Baldi E, Burkart R, Lin CH, Jouven X, Soar J, Nolan JP, Iwami T. Out-of-hospital cardiac across the world: First report from the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (ILCOR). Resuscitation 2020;152:39–49.

46. Nolan JP, Deakin CD, Ji C, Gates S, Rosser A, Lall R, Perkins GD. Intraosseous versus intravenous administration of adrenaline in patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 placebo-controlled trial. Intensive Care Med 2020;46:954–962.

47. Perkins GD, Kenna C, Ji C, Deakin C, Nolan JP, Quinn T, Scomparin S, Fothergill R, Gunson I, Pocock H, Rees N, O'Shea L, Finn J, Gates S, Lall R. The influence of time to adrenaline administration in the Paramedic 2 randomised controlled trial. Intensive Care Med 2020;46:426–436.

48. Fernando SM, McIsaac DI, Rochwerg B, Cook DJ, Bagshaw SM, Muscedere J, Munshi L, Nolan JP, Perry JJ, Downar J, Dave C, Reardon PM, Tanuseputro P, Kyeremanteng K. Frailty and Associated Outcomes and Resource Utilization Following In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest. Resuscitation 2020;146:138–144.

49. Soar J, Maconochie I, Wyckoff MH, Olasveengen TM, Singletary EM, Greif R, Aickin R, Bhanji F, Donnino MW, Mancini ME, Wyllie JP, Zideman D, Andersen LW, Atkins DL, Aziz K, Bendall J, Berg KM, Berry DC, Bigham BL, Bingham R, Couto TB, Böttiger BW, Borra V, Bray JE, Breckwoldt J, Brooks SC, Buick J, Callaway CW, Carlson JN, Cassan P, Castrén M, Chang WT, Charlton NP, Cheng A, Chung SP,

Considine J, Couper K, Dainty KN, Dawson JA, de Almeida MF, de Caen AR, Deakin CD, Drennan IR, Duff JP, Epstein JL, Escalante R, Gazmuri RJ, Gilfoyle E, Granfeldt A, Guerguerian AM, Guinsburg R, Hatanaka T, Holmberg MJ, Hood N, Hosono S, Hsieh MJ, Isayama T, Iwami T, Jensen JL, Kapadia V, Kim HS, Kleinman ME, Kudenchuk PJ, Lang E, Lavonas E, Liley H, Lim SH, Lockey A, Lofgren B, Ma MH, Markenson D, Meaney PA, Meyran D, Mildenhall L, Monsieurs KG, Montgomery W, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni VM, Nation K, Neumar RW, Ng KC, Nicholson T, Nikolaou N, Nishiyama C, Nuthall G, Ohshimo S, Okamoto D, O'Neil B, Ong GY, Paiva EF, Parr M, Pellegrino JL, Perkins GD, Perlman J, Rabi Y, Reis A, Reynolds JC, Ristagno G, Roehr CC, Sakamoto T, Sandroni C, Schexnayder SM, Scholefield BR, Shimizu N, Skrifvars MB, Smyth MA, Stanton D, Swain J, Szyld E, Tijssen J, Travers A, Trevisanuto D, Vaillancourt C, Van de Voorde P, Velaphi S, Wang TL, Weiner G, Welsford M, Woodin JA, Yeung J, Nolan JP, Hazinski MF. 2019 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations Summary. Circulation 2019;140:e826–e880 and Resuscitation 2019;145:95–150.

50. Stankovic N, Nolan JP, Andersen LW. Reporting of academic degrees in high-impact medical journals. F1000Res 2019;8:1852.

51. Fernando SM, Tran A, Cheng W, Rochwerg B, Taljaard M, Vaillancourt C, Rowan KM, Harrison DA, Nolan JP, Kyeremanteng K, McIsaac DI, Guyatt GH, Perry JJ. Pre- and intra-arrest prognostic factors associated with survival following in-hospital cardiac arrest – systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ 2019;367:16373. doi: 10.1136/bmj.16373.

52. Nolan JP, Berg RA, Andersen LW, Bhanji F, Chan PS, Donnino MW, Lim SH, Ma MH, Nadkarni VM, Starks MA, Perkins GD, Morley PT, Soar J; on behalf of the Utstein Collaborators. Cardiac Arrest and Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Outcome Reports: Update of the Utstein Resuscitation Registry Template for In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Consensus Report From a Task Force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian and New Zealand Council on Resuscitation, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Council of Southern Africa, Resuscitation Council of Asia). Circulation 2019;140:e746–e757 and Resuscitation 2019;144:166–177.

53. Spencer SA, Nolan JP, Osborn M, Georgiou A. The presence of psychological trauma symptoms in resuscitation providers and an exploration of debriefing practices. Resuscitation 2019;142:175–181.

54. Reynolds EC, Zenasni Z, Harrison DA, Rowan KM, Nolan JP, Soar J; on behalf of the National Cardiac Arrest Audit. How do information sources influence the reported Cerebral Performance Category (CPC) for in-hospital cardiac arrest survivors? An observational study from the UK National Cardiac Arrest Audit (NCAA). Resuscitation 2019;141:19–23.

55. Perkins GD, Kenna C, Ji C, Deakin C, Nolan JP, Quinn T, Fothergill R, Gunson I, Pocock H, Rees N, Charlton K, Finn J, Gates S, Lall R. The effects of adrenaline in out of hospital cardiac arrest with shockable and non-shockable rhythms: Findings from the PACA and PARAMEDIC-2 randomised controlled trials. Resuscitation 2019;140:55–63

56. Robinson MJ, Taylor J, Brett SJ, Nolan JP, Thomas M, Reeves BC, Rogers CA, Voss S, Clout M, Benger JR; AIRWAYS-2 study team. Design and implementation of a large and complex trial in emergency medical services. Trials 2019;20:108. doi: 10.1186/s13063-019-3203-0

57. Fothergill RT, Emmerson AC, Iyer R, Lazarus J, Whitbread M, Nolan JP, Deakin CD, Perkins GD. Repeated adrenaline doses and survival from an out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Resuscitation. 2019;138:316–321.

58. Thomas M, Voss S, Benger J, Kirby K, Nolan JP. Cluster randomised comparison of the effectiveness of 100% oxygen versus titrated oxygen in patients with a sustained return of spontaneous circulation following out of hospital cardiac arrest: a feasibility study. PROXY: post ROSC OXYgenation study. BMC Emergency Medicine 2019;19:116.

59. Soar J, Perkins GD, Maconochie I, Böttiger BW, Deakin CD, Sandroni C, Olasveengen TM, Wyllie J, Greif R, Lockey A, Semeraro F, Van de Voorde P, Lott C, Bossaert L, Monsieurs KG, Nolan JP; European Resuscitation Council. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation: 2018 Update – Antiarrhythmic drugs for cardiac arrest. Resuscitation 2019;134:99–103.

60. Soar J, Donnino MW, Maconochie I, Aickin R, Atkins DL, Andersen LW, Berg KM, Bingham R, Böttiger BW, Callaway CW, Couper K, Couto TB, de Caen AR, Deakin CD, Drennan IR, Guerguerian AM, Lavonas EJ, Meaney PA, Nadkarni VM, Neumar RW, Ng KC, Nicholson TC, Nuthall GA, Ohshimo S, O'Neil BJ, Ong GY, Paiva EF, Parr MJ, Reis AG, Reynolds JC, Ristagno G, Sandroni C, Schexnayder SM, Scholefield BR, Shimizu N, Tijssen JA, Van de Voorde P, Wang TL, Welsford M, Hazinski MF, Nolan JP, Morley PT; ILCOR Collaborators. 2018 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations Summary. Circulation 2018;138:e714–e730 and Resuscitation 2018;133:194–206.

61. Benger JR, Kirby K, Black S, Brett SJ, Clout M, Lazaroo MJ, Nolan JP, Reeves BC, Robinson M, Scott LJ, Smartt H, South A, Stokes EA, Taylor J, Thomas M, Voss S, Wordsworth S, Rogers CA. Effect of a Strategy of a Supraglottic Airway Device vs Tracheal Intubation During Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest on Functional Outcome: The AIRWAYS-2 Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA 2018;320:779–791. Accepted 30 July 2018.

62. Perkins GD, Ji C, Deakin CD, Quinn T, Nolan JP, Scomparin C, Regan S, Long J, Slowther A, Pocock H, Black JJM, Moore F, Fothergill RT, Rees N, O'Shea L, Docherty M, Gunson I, Han K, Charlton K, Finn J, Petrou S, Stallard N, Gates S, Lall R; PARAMEDIC2 Collaborators. A randomized trial of epinephrine in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. N Engl J Med. 2018;379:711–721.

63. Patterson T, Perkins A, Perkins GD, Clayton C, Evans R, Nguyen H, Wilson K, Whitbread M, Hughes J, Fothergill R, Nevett J, Mosweu I, McCrone P, Dalby M, Rakhit R, MacCarthy P, Perera D, Nolan JP, Redwood SR. Rationale and design of: A Randomised tRial of Expedited transfer to a cardiac arrest center for non-ST elevation out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: The ARREST randomized controlled trial. American Heart Journal 2018;204:92–101.

64. Ali MU, Fitzpatrick-Lewis D, Kenny M, Raina P, Atkins DL, Soar J, Nolan J, Ristagno G, Sherifali D. Effectiveness of antiarrhythmic drugs for shockable cardiac arrest: A systematic review. Resuscitation 2018;132:63–72. Accepted 23 August 2018.

65. Holmberg MJ, Geri G, Wiberg S, Guerguerian A-Marie, Donnino MW, Nolan JP, Deakin CD, Andersen LW, Extracorporeal cardiopulmonary resuscitation for cardiac arrest: a systematic review. Resuscitation 2018;131:91–100. Accepted 25 July 2018

66. Nolan JP, Berg RA, Callaway CW, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni V, Perkins GD, Sandroni C, Skrifvars MB, Soar J, Sunde K, Cariou A. The present and future of cardiac arrest care – international experts reach out to caregivers and healthcare authorities. Intensive Care Med 2018;44:823–832.

67. Patterson T, Perkins GD, Hassan Y, Moschonas K, Gray H, Curzen N, de Belder M, Nolan JP, Ludman P, Redwood SR Temporal Trends in Identification, Management, and Clinical Outcomes After Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest Insights From the Myocardial Ischaemia National Audit Project Database. Circ Cardiovasc Interv 2018;11:e005346.

68. Kleinman ME, Perkins GD, Bhanji F, Billi JE, Bray J, Callaway CW, de Caen A, Finn J, Hazinski MF, Lim SH, Maconochie I, Morley P, Nadkarni V, Neumar RW, Nikolaou N, Nolan JP, Reis A, Sierra AF, Singletary EM, Soar J, Stanton D, Travers A, Welsford M, Zideman D. ILCOR Scientific Knowledge Gaps and Clinical Research Priorities for Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care: A Consensus Statement. Circulation 2018; 2018;137:e802-e819.

69. Perkins GD, Olasveengen TM, Maconochie I, Soar J, Wyllie J, Greif R, Lockey A, Semeraro F, Van de Voorde P, Lott C, Monsieurs KG, Nolan JP; European Resuscitation Council. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation: 2017 update. Resuscitation 2018;123:43–50.

70. Olasveengen TM, de Caen AR, Mancini ME, Maconochie IK, Aickin R, Atkins DL, Berg RA, Bingham RM, Brooks SC, Castrén M, Chung SP, Considine J, Couto TB, Escalante R, Gazmuri RJ, Guerguerian AM, Hatanaka T, Koster RW, Kudenchuk PJ, Lang E, Lim SH, Løfgren B, Meaney PA, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Nation KJ, Ng KC, Nadkarni VM, Nishiyama C, Nuthall G, Ong GY, Perkins GD, Reis AG, Ristagno G, Sakamoto T, Sayre MR, Schexnayder SM, Sierra AF, Singletary EM, Shimizu N, Smyth MA, Stanton D, Tijssen JA, Travers A, Vaillancourt C, Van de Voorde P, Hazinski MF, Nolan JP; ILCOR Collaborators. 2017 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations Summary. Circulation 2017;136:e424–e440.

71. Olasveengen TM, de Caen AR, Mancini ME, Maconochie IK, Aickin R, Atkins DL, Berg RA, Bingham RM, Brooks SC, Castrén M, Chung SP, Considine J, Couto TB, Escalante R, Gazmuri RJ, Guerguerian AM, Hatanaka T, Koster RW, Kudenchuk PJ, Lang E, Lim SH, Løfgren B, Meaney PA, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Nation KJ, Ng KC, Nadkarni VM, Nishiyama C, Nuthall G, Ong GY, Perkins GD, Reis AG, Ristagno G, Sakamoto T, Sayre MR, Schexnayder SM, Sierra AF, Singletary EM, Shimizu N, Smyth MA, Stanton D, Tijssen JA, Travers A, Vaillancourt C, Van de Voorde P, Hazinski MF, Nolan JP; ILCOR Collaborators. 2017 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations Summary. Resuscitation 2017;121:201–214.

72. Nolan JP, Berg RA, Bernard S, Bobrow BJ, Callaway CW, Cronberg T, Koster RW, Kudenchuk PJ, Nichol G, Perkins GD, Rea TD, Sandroni C, Soar J, Sunde K, Cariou A. Intensive care medicine research agenda on cardiac arrest. Intensive Care Med 2017;43:1282–93.

73. Patterson T, Perkins GD, Joseph J, Wilson K, Van Dyck L, Roberston S, Nguyen H, McConkey H, Whitbread M, Fothergill R, Nevett J, Dalby M, Rakhit R, MacCarthy P, Perera D, Nolan JP, Redwood SR. A Randomised tRial of Expedited transfer to a cardiac arrest centre for non-ST elevation ventricular fibrillation out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: The ARREST pilot randomised trial. Resuscitation 2017;115:185–191.

74. Lockey DJ, Crewdson K, Davies G, Jenkins B, Klein J, Laird C, Mahoney PF, Nolan J, Pountney A, Shinde S, Tighe S, Russell MQ, Price J, Wright C. AAGBI: Safer pre-hospital anaesthesia 2017. Anaesthesia 2017;72:379–390.

75. Anderson LW, Granfeldt A, Callaway C, Bradley SM, Soar J, Nolan JP, Kurth T, Donnino MW for the American Heart Association's Get With The Guidelines – Resuscitation Investigators. Association between tracheal intubation during adult in-hospital cardiac arrest and survival. JAMA 2017;317:494–506.

76. Hawkes C, Booth S, Ji C, Brace-McDonnell SJ, Whittington A, Mapstone J, Cooke MW, Deakin CD, Gale CP, Fothergill R, Nolan JP, Rees N, Soar J, Siriwardena AN, Brown TP, Perkins GD; OHCAO collaborators. Epidemiology and outcomes from out-of-hospital cardiac arrests in England Resuscitation 2017;110:133–140.

77. Deakin CD, Yang J, Nguyen R, Zhu J, Brett SJ, Nolan JP, Perkins GD, Pogson DG, Parnia S. Effects of epinephrine on cerebral oxygenation during cardiopulmonary resuscitation: a prospective cohort study. Resuscitation 2016;109:138–44.

78. Taylor J, Black S, J Brett S, Kirby K, Nolan JP, Reeves BC, Robinson M, Rogers CA, Scott LJ, South A, Stokes EA, Thomas M, Voss S, Wordsworth S, Benger JR. Design and implementation of the AIRWAYS-2 trial: A multi-centre cluster randomised controlled trial of the clinical and cost effectiveness of the i-gel supraglottic airway device versus tracheal intubation in the initial airway management of out of hospital cardiac arrest. Resuscitation 2016;108:75–81.

79. Perkins GD, Quinn T, Deakin CD, Nolan JP, Lall R, Slowther AM, Cooke M, Lamb SE, Petrou S, Achana F, Finn J, Jacobs IG, Carson A, Smyth M, Han K, Byers S, Rees N, Whitfield R, Moore F, Fothergill R, Stallard N, Long J, Hennings S, Horton J, Kaye C, Gates S. Pre-hospital Assessment of the Role of Adrenaline: Measuring the Effectiveness of Drug administration In Cardiac arrest (PARAMEDIC-2): Trial protocol. Resuscitation 2016;108:75-81.

80. Nolan JP, Ferrando P, Soar J, Benger J, Thomas M, Harrison DA, Perkins GD. Increasing survival after admission to UK critical care units following cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Critical Care 2016;20:219.

81. Parnia S, Yang J, Nguyen R, Ahn A, Zhu J, Inigo-Santiago L, Nasir A, Golder K, Ravishankar S, Bartlett P, Xu J, Pogson D, Cooke S, Walker C, Spearpoint K, Kitson D, Melody T, Chilwan M, Schoenfeld E, Richman P, Mills B, Wichtendahl N, Nolan J, Singer A, Brett S, Perkins GD, Deakin CD. Cerebral Oximetry During Cardiac Arrest: A Multicenter Study of Neurologic Outcomes and Survival. Crit Care Med 2016;44:1663–74.

82. Robinson EJ, Smith GB, Power SG, Harrison DA, Nolan J, Soar J, Spearpoint K, Gwinnutt C, Rowan KM. Risk-adjusted survival for adults following in-hospital cardiac arrest by day of week and time of day: observational cohort study. BMJ Qual Saf 2016;25:832–841. Accepted 09 November 2015.

83. Benger J, Coates D, Davies S, Greenwood R, Nolan J, Rhys M, Thomas M, Voss S. Randomised comparison of the effectiveness of the laryngeal mask airway supreme, i-gel, and current practice in the initial airway management of out of hospital cardiac arrest: a feasibility study. Brit J Anaesth 2016;116:262–8. Accepted 7th December 2015

84. Ford AH, Clark T, Reynolds EC, Ross C, Shelley K, Simmonds L, Benger J, Soar J, Nolan JP, Thomas M. Management of cardiac arrest survivors in UK intensive care units: a survey of practice. Journal of the Intensive Care Society 2016;17:117–121.

85. Donnino MW, Andersen LW, Berg KM, Reynolds JC, Nolan JP, Morley PT, Lang E, Cocchi MN, Xanthos T, Callaway CW, Soar J. Temperature Management After Cardiac Arrest: An Advisory Statement by the Advanced Life Support Task Force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation and the American Heart Association Emergency Cardiovascular Care Committee and the Council on Cardiopulmonary, Critical Care, Perioperative and Resuscitation. Circulation 2015;132:2448–2456.

Co-published in Resuscitation 2016:98:97–104.

86. Nolan JP, Soar J, Cariou A, Cronberg T, Moulaert VRM, Deakin CD, Bottiger BW, Friberg H, Sunde K, Sandroni C. European Resuscitation Council and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine 2015 Guidelines for post-resuscitation care. Intensive Care Medicine 2015;41:2039–2056.

87. Nolan JP, Soar J, Cariou A, Cronberg T, Moulaert VRM, Deakin CD, Bottiger BW, Friberg H, Sunde K, Sandroni C. European Resuscitation Council and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine Guidelines post-resuscitation care: Section 5 of the European Resuscitation Guidelines for Resuscitation 2015. Resuscitation 2015;95:201-21.

88. Monsieurs KG, Nolan JP, Bossaert LL, Greif R, Maconochie IK, Nikolaou NI, Perkins GD, Soar J, Truhlář A, Wyllie J, Zideman DA; ERC Guidelines 2015 Writing Group. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2015 Section 1. Executive Summary. Resuscitation 2015;95:1-80.

89. Soar J, Nolan JP, Böttiger BW, Perkins GD, Lott C, Carli P, Pellis T, Sandroni C, Skrifvars MB, Smith GB, Sunde K, Deakin CD; Adult advanced life support section Collaborators. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2015: Section 3. Adult Advanced Life Support. Resuscitation 2015;95:100–147.

90. Truhlář A, Deakin CD, Soar J, Khalifa GE, Alfonzo A, Bierens JJ, Brattebø G, Brugger H, Dunning J, Hunyadi-Antičević S, Koster RW, Lockey DJ, Lott C, Paal P, Perkins GD, Sandroni C, Thies KC, Zideman DA, Nolan JP; Cardiac arrest in special circumstances section Collaborators. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2015: Section 4. Cardiac arrest in special circumstances. Resuscitation 2015;95:148–201.

91. Bossaert LL, Perkins GD, Askitopoulou H, Raffay VI, Greif R, Haywood KL, Mentzelopoulos SD, Nolan JP, Van de Voorde P, Xanthos TT; ethics of resuscitation and end-of-life decisions section Collaborators. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2015: Section 11. The ethics of resuscitation and end-of-life decisions. Resuscitation 2015;95:302–11.

92. Nolan JP, Hazinski MF, Aickin R, Bhanji F, Billi JE, Callaway CW, Castren M, de Caen AR, Ferrer JM, Finn JC, Gent LM, Griffin RE, Iverson S, Lang E, Lim SH, Maconochie IK, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, Nadkarni VM, Neumar RW, Nikolaou NI, Perkins GD, Perlman JM, Singletary EM, Soar J, Travers AH, Welsford M, Wyllie J, Zideman DA. Part I. Executive Summary: 2015 International Consensus on cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2015;95:e1-e32.

93. Hazinski MF, Nolan JP, Aickin R, Bhanji F, Billi JE, Callaway CW, Castren M, de Caen AR, Ferrer JM, Finn JC, Gent LM, Griffin RE, Iverson S, Lang E, Lim SH, Maconochie IK, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, Nadkarni VM, Neumar RW, Nikolaou NI, Perkins GD, Perlman JM, Singletary EM, Soar J, Travers AH, Welsford M, Wyllie J, Zideman DA. Part I. Executive Summary: 2015 International Consensus on cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2015;132(16 Suppl 1):S2–S39.

94. Morley PT, Lang E, Aickin R, Billi JE, Eigel B, Ferrer JM, Finn JC, Gent LM, Griffin RE, Hazinski MF, Maconochie IK, Montgomery WH, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni VM, Nikolaou NI, Nolan JP, Perkins GD, Sayre MR, Travers AH, Wyllie J, Zideman DA. Part 2. Evidence evaluation and management of conflicts of interest: 2015 International Consensus on cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2015;95:e33–e41.

95. Morley PT, Lang E, Aickin R, Billi JE, Eigel B, Ferrer JM, Finn JC, Gent LM, Griffin RE, Hazinski MF, Maconochie IK, Montgomery WH, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni VM, Nikolaou NI, Nolan JP, Perkins GD, Sayre MR, Travers AH, Wyllie J, Zideman DA. Part 2. Evidence evaluation and management of conflicts of interest: 2015 International Consensus on cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2015;132(16 Suppl 1):S40–50.

96. Soar J, Callaway CW, Aibiki M, Böttiger BW, Brooks SC, Deakin CD, Donnino MW, Drajer S, Kloeck W, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Neumar RW, Nicholson TC, Nolan JP, Okada K, O'Neil BJ, Paiva EF, Parr MJ, Wang TL, Witt J; Advanced Life Support Chapter Collaborators. Part 4. Advanced Life Support: 2015 International Consensus on cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2015;95:e71–e120.

97. Callaway CW, Soar J, Aibiki M, Böttiger BW, Brooks SC, Deakin CD, Donnino MW, Drajer S, Kloeck W, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Neumar RW, Nicholson TC, Nolan JP, Okada K, O'Neil BJ, Paiva EF, Parr MJ, Wang TL, Witt J; Advanced Life Support Chapter Collaborators. Part 4. Advanced Life Support: 2015 International Consensus on cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2015;132(16 Suppl 1):S84–S145.

98. Cariou A, Nolan JP, Sunde K. Ten strategies to increase survival of cardiac arrest patients. Intensive Care Medicine 2015;41:1820–3.

99. Perkins GD, Jacobs IG*, Nadkarni V, Berg RA, Bhanji F, Biarent D, Bossaert LL, Brett SJ, Chamberlain DA, de Caen AR, Deakin CD, Finn JC, Gräsner J-T, Hazinski MF, Iwami T, Koster RW, Lim SH, Huei-Ming Ma M, McNally BF, Morley PT, Morrison L, Monsieurs KG, Montgomery W, Nichol G, Okada K, Eng Hock Ong M, Travers AH, Nolan JP for the Utstein collaborators. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation outcome reports: update of the Utstein resuscitation registry templates for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. A statement for healthcare professionals from a task force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian and New Zealand Council On Resuscitation, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Council of Southern Africa, Resuscitation Council of Asia). Circulation 2015;132:1286–300. Co-published in Resuscitation 2015:96:328–40.

100. Fenner LB, Handel J, Srivastava R, Nolan J, Seller C, Cook TM. A randomised comparison of the supreme laryngeal mask airway with the i-gel during anaesthesia. J Anesth Clin Res 2014;5:440.

101. How do paramedics manage the airway during out of hospital cardiac arrest? Voss S, Rhys M, Coates D, Greenwood R, Nolan JP, Thomas M, Benger J. Resuscitation 2014;85:1662-6. Accepted 08 September 2014.

102. Sandroni C, Cariou A, Cavallaro F, Cronberg T, Friberg H, Hoedemaekers CW, Horn J, Nolan JP, Rossetti AO, Soar J. Prognostication in comatose survivors of cardiac arrest. An Advisory Statement from the European Resuscitation Council and the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine. Intensive Care Med 2014;40:1816-31.

103. Sandroni C, Cariou A, Cavallaro F, Cronberg T, Friberg H, Hoedemaekers CW, Horn J, Nolan JP, Rossetti AO, Soar J. Prognostication in comatose survivors of cardiac arrest. An Advisory Statement from the European Resuscitation Council and the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine. Resuscitation 2014;85:1779-89.

104. Williams ML, Nolan JP. Is enteral feeding tolerating during therapeutic hypothermia? Resuscitation 2014;85:1469-72. Accepted 15 August 2014

105. Nolan JP, Soar J, Smith GB, Gwinnutt C, Parrott F, Power S, Harrison DA, Nixon E, Rowan K, on behalf of the National Cardiac Arrest Audit. Incidence and outcome of in-hospital cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom National Cardiac Arrest Audit. Resuscitation 2014;85:987-992. Accepted 08 April 2014

106. Harrison DA, Patel K, Nixon E, Soar J, Smith GB, Gwinnutt C, Nolan JP, Rowan K, on behalf of the National Cardiac Arrest Audit. Development and validation or risk models to predict outcomes following in-hospital cardiac arrest attended by a hospital-based resuscitation team. Resuscitation 2014;85:993-1000. Accepted 04 May 2014

107. Aufderheide TP, Nolan JP, Jacobs IG, van Belle G, Bobrow BJ, Marshall J, Finn J, Becker LB, Bottiger B, Cameron P, Drajer S, Jung JJ, Kloeck W, Koster RW, Ma M H-M, Shin SD, Sopko G, Taira BR, Timerman S, Ong MEH. Global health and emergency care: a resuscitation research agenda - Part 1. Academic Emergency Medicine 2013;20:1289-96.

108. Soreide E, Morrison L, Hillman K, Monsieurs K, Sunde K, Zideman D, Eisenberg M, Sterz F, Nadkarni VM, Soar J, Nolan JP. The formula for survival in resuscitation. Resuscitation 2013;84:1487-93.

109. Morrison LJ, Henry RM, Ku V, Nolan JP, Morley P, Deakin CD. Single-shock defibrillation success in adult cardiac arrest: A systematic review. Resuscitation 2013;84:1480-6.

110. Sandroni C, Cavallaro F, Callaway CW, Sanna T, D'Arrigo S, Kuiper MA, Della Marca G, Nolan JP. Predictors of poor neurological outcome in adult comatose survivors of cardiac arrest: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Part 1: patients not treated with therapeutic hypothermia. Resuscitation 2013;84:1310-23.

111. Sandroni C, Cavallaro F, Callaway CW, D'Arrigo S, Kuiper MA, Biancone M, Della Marca G, Farcomeni A, Nolan JP. Predictors of poor neurological outcome in adult comatose survivors of cardiac arrest: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Part 2: Patients treated with therapeutic hypothermia. Resuscitation 2013;84:1324-38.

112. Lemiale V, Dumas F, Mongardon N, Giovanetti O, Charpentier J, Chiche J-D, Carli P, Mira J-P, Nolan J, Cariou A. Intensive care unit mortality after cardiac arrest: the relative contribution of shock and brain injury in a large cohort. Intensive Care Med 2013;39:1972-80.

113. Benger JR, Voss S, Coates D, Greenwood R, Nolan J, Rawstorne S, Rhys M, Thomas M. Randomised comparison of the effectiveness of the laryngeal mask airway supreme, i-gel and current practice in the initial airway management of prehospital cardiac arrest (REVIVE-Airways): a feasibility study research protocol. BMJ Open 2013;3:e002467.

114. Field RA, Soar J, Nolan JP, Perkins GD. Epidemiology and outcome of cardiac arrest reported in the lay-press: an observational study. J R Soc Med 2011;104:525-531.

115. Low D, Clark N, Soar J, Padkin A, Stoneham A, Perkins GD, Nolan J. A randomised control trial to determine if use of the iResus application on a smart phone improves the performance of an advanced life support provider in a simulated medical emergency. Anaesthesia 2011;66:255-62.

116. Patil S, Bhayani S, Denton JM, Nolan JP. Therapeutic hypothermia for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: implementation in a general hospital emergency department. Emergency Medical Journal 2011;28:970-3.

117. Nolan JP (Co-chair), Hazinski MF (Co-Chair), Billi JE, Boettiger BW, Bossaert L, de Caen AR, Deakin CD, Drajer S, Eigel B, Hickey RW, Jacobs I, Kleinman ME, Kloeck W, Koster RW, Lim SH, Mancini ME, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni VM, O'Connor RE, Okada K, Perlman JM, Sayre MR, Shuster M, Soar J, Sunde K, Travers AH, Wyllie J, Zideman D. Part 1. Executive Summary. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2010;81 Suppl 1:e1-25.

118. Hazinski MF (Co-Chair), Nolan JP (Co-chair), Billi JE, Boettiger BW, Bossaert L, de Caen AR, Deakin CD, Drajer S, Eigel B, Hickey RW, Jacobs I, Kleinman ME, Kloeck W, Koster RW, Lim SH, Mancini ME, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni VM, O'Connor RE, Okada K, Perlman JM, Sayre MR, Shuster M, Soar J, Sunde K, Travers AH, Wyllie J, Zideman D. Part 1. Executive Summary. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2010;122(16 Suppl 2):S250-S275.

119. Nolan JP (Co-chair), Nadkarni VM (Co-chair), Billi JE, Bossaert L, Boettiger BW, Chamberlain D, Drajer S, Eigel B, Hazinski MF, Hickey RW, Jacobs I, Kloeck W, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, O'Connor RE, Okada K, Shuster M, Travers AH, Zideman D. Part 2. International collaboration in resuscitation science. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2010;81 Suppl 1:e26-31.

120. Nadkarni VM (Co-chair), Nolan JP (Co-chair), Billi JE, Bossaert L, Boettiger BW, Chamberlain D, Drajer S, Eigel B, Hazinski MF, Hickey RW, Jacobs I, Kloeck W, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, O'Connor RE, Okada K, Shuster M, Travers AH, Zideman D. Part 2. International collaboration in resuscitation science. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2010;122(16 Suppl 2):S276-S282.

121. Morley PT, Atkins DL, Billi JE, Bossaert L, Callaway CW, de Caen AR, Deakin CD, Eigel B, Hazinski MF, Hickey RW, Jacobs I, Kleinman ME, Koster RW, Mancini ME, Montgomery WH, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni VM, Nolan JP, O'Connor RE, Perlman JM, Sayre MR, Semenko TI, Shuster M, Soar J, Wyllie J, Zideman D. Part 3. Evidence Evaluation Process. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2010;81 Suppl 1:e32-40.

122. Morley PT, Atkins DL, Billi JE, Bossaert L, Callaway CW, de Caen AR, Deakin CD, Eigel B, Hazinski MF, Hickey RW, Jacobs I, Kleinman ME, Koster RW, Mancini ME, Montgomery WH, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni VM, Nolan JP, O'Connor RE, Perlman JM, Sayre MR, Semenko TI, Shuster M, Soar J, Wyllie J, Zideman D. Part 3. Evidence Evaluation Process. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary
Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2010;122(16 Suppl 2):S283-S290.

123. Shuster M (Co-chair), Billi JE (Co-chair), Bossaert L, de Caen AR, Deakin CD, Eigel B, Hazinski MF, Hickey RW, Jacobs I, Kleinman ME, Koster RW, Mancini ME, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Munoz H, Nadkarni VM, Nolan JP, O'Connor RE, Perlman JM, Richmond S, Sayre MR, Soar J, Wyllie J, Zideman D. Part 4. Conflict of interest management before, during and after the 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2010;81 Suppl 1:e41-7.

124. Billi JE (Co-chair), Shuster M (Co-chair), Bossaert L, de Caen AR, Deakin CD, Eigel B, Hazinski MF, Hickey RW, Jacobs I, Kleinman ME, Koster RW, Mancini ME, Montgomery WH, Morley PT, Morrison LJ, Munoz H, Nadkarni VM, Nolan JP, O'Connor RE, Perlman JM, Richmond S, Sayre MR, Soar J, Wyllie J, Zideman D. Part 4. Conflict of interest management before, during and after the 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2010;122(16 Suppl 2):S291-S297.

125. Koster RW (Co-chair), Sayre MR (Co-chair), Botha M, Cave DM, Cudnik MT, Handley AJ, Hatanaka T, Hazinski MF, Jacobs I, Monsieurs K, Morley PT, Nolan JP, Travers AH. Part 5: Basic Life Support. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2010;81 Suppl 1:e48-70.

126. Sayre MR (Co-chair), Koster RW (Co-chair), Botha M, Cave DM, Cudnik MT, Handley AJ, Hatanaka T, Hazinski MF, Jacobs I, Monsieurs K, Morley PT, Nolan JP, Travers AH. Part 5: Basic Life Support. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2010;122(16 Suppl 2):S298-S324.

127. Sunde K (Co-chair), Jacobs I (Co-chair), Deakin CD, Hazinski MF, Kerber RE, Koster RW, Morrison LJ, Nolan JP, Sayre MR; Defibrillation Chapter Collaborators. Part 6: Defibrillation. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2010;81 Suppl 1:e71-85.

128. Jacobs I (Co-chair), Sunde K (Co-chair), Deakin CD, Hazinski MF, Kerber RE, Koster RW, Morrison LJ, Nolan JP, Sayre MR; Defibrillation Chapter Collaborators. Part 6: Defibrillation. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2010;122(16 Suppl 2):S325-S337.

129. Lim SH (Co-chair), Shuster M (Co-chair), Deakin CD, Kleinman ME, Koster RW, Morrison LJ, Nolan JP, Sayre MR; CPR Techniques, Devices Collaborators. Part 7: CPR techniques and devices. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2010;81 Suppl 1:e86-92.

130. Shuster M (Co-chair), Lim SH (Co-chair), Deakin CD, Kleinman ME, Koster RW, Morrison LJ, Nolan JP, Sayre MR; CPR Techniques, Devices Collaborators. Part 7: CPR techniques and devices. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2010;122(16 Suppl 2):S338-344.

131. Deakin CD (Co-chair), Morrison LJ (Co-chair), Morley PT, Callaway CW, Kerber RE, Kronick SL, Lavonas EJ, Link MS, Neumar RW, Otto CW, Parr M, Shuster M, Sunde K, Peberdy MA, Tang W, Hoek

TL, Böttiger BW, Drajer S, Lim SH, Nolan JP; Advanced Life Support Chapter Collaborators. Part 8. Advanced Life Support. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2010;81 Suppl 1:e93-174.

132. Morrison LJ (Co-chair), Deakin CD (Co-chair), Morley PT, Callaway CW, Kerber RE, Kronick SL, Lavonas EJ, Link MS, Neumar RW, Otto CW, Parr M, Shuster M, Sunde K, Peberdy MA, Tang W, Hoek TL, Böttiger BW, Drajer S, Lim SH, Nolan JP; Advanced Life Support Chapter Collaborators. Part 8. Advanced Life Support. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2010;122(16 Suppl 2):S345-S421.

133. Bossaert L (Co-chair), O'Connor RE (Co-chair), Arntz HR, Brooks SC, Diercks D, Feitosa-Filho G, Nolan JP, Hoek TL, Walters DL, Wong A, Welsford M, Woolfrey K; Acute Coronary Syndrome Chapter Collaborators. Part 9: Acute Coronary Syndromes. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2010;81 Suppl 1:e175-212.

134. O'Connor RE (Co-chair), Bossaert L (Co-chair), Arntz HR, Brooks SC, Diercks D, Feitosa-Filho G, Nolan JP, Hoek TL, Walters DL, Wong A, Welsford M, Woolfrey K; Acute Coronary Syndrome Chapter Collaborators. Part 9: Acute Coronary Syndromes. 2010 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Circulation 2010; 122(16 Suppl 2):S422-S465.

135. Nolan JP, Soar J, Zideman DA, Biarent D, Bossaert LL, Deakin C, Koster RW, Wyllie J, Bottiger B; ERC Guidelines Writing Group. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2010 Section 1. Executive summary. Resuscitation 2010;81:1219-1276.

136. Deakin CD, Nolan JP, Sunde KJ, Koster RW. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2010 Section 3. Electrical therapies: automated external defibrillators, defibrillation, cardioversion and pacing. Resuscitation 2010;81:1293-1304.

137. Deakin CD, Nolan JP (joint 1st authors); Soar J, Sunde KJ, Koster RW, Smith GB, Perkins GD. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2010 Section 4. Adult advanced life support. Resuscitation 2010;81:1305-1352.

138. Soar J, Perkins GD, Abbas GD, Alfonzo A, Barelli, A, Bierens JJLM, Brugger H, Deakin CD, Dunning J, Georgiou M, Handley AJ, Lockey DJ, Paal P, Sandroni C, Thies K-C, Zideman DA, Nolan JP. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2010 Section 8. Cardiac arrest in special circumstances: electrolyte abnormalities, poisoning, drowning, accidental hypothermia, hyperthermia, asthma, anaphylaxis, cardiac surgery, trauma, pregnancy, electrocution. Resuscitation 2010;81:1400-1433.

139. Soar J, Monsieurs KG, Balance JHW, Barelli, A, Biarent D, Greif R, Handley AJ, Lockey AS, Richmond S, Ringsted C, Wyllie JP, Nolan JP, Perkins GD. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2010 Section 9. Principles of education in resuscitation. Resuscitation 2010;81:1400-1433.

140. Binks AC, Murphy RE, Prout RE, Bhayani S, Griffiths CA, Mitchell T, Padkin A, Nolan JP. Therapeutic hypothermia after cardiac arrest – implementation in UK intensive care units. Anaesthesia 2010;65:260-5.

141. Deakin CD, Clarke T, Nolan J, Zideman DA, Gwinnutt C, Moore F, Ward M, Keeble C, Blancke W. A critical reassessment of ambulance service airway management in prehospital care: Joint Royal Colleges Ambulance Liaison Committee Airway Working Group June 2008. Emerg Med J 2010;27:226-233.

142. Nolan JP, Neumar RW, Adrie C, Aibiki, Berg RA, MD, Böttiger B, Callaway C, Clark RSB, Geocadin RG, Jauch EC, Kern KB, Laurent I, Longstreth, Jr WT, Merchant RM, Morley P, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni V, Peberdy MA, Rivers EP, Rodriguez-Nunez A, MD, Sellke FW, Spaulding C, Sunde K, Vanden Hoek T. Post–Cardiac Arrest Syndrome. Epidemiology, pathophysiology, treatment, and prognostication. A Consensus Statement from the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation; the American Heart Association Emergency Cardiovascular Care Committee; the Council on Cardiovascular Surgery and Anesthesia; the Council on Cardiopulmonary, Perioperative, and Critical Care; the Council on Clinical Cardiology; and the Stroke Council (Part 2). Int Emerg Nurs 2010;18:8-28.

143. Nolan JP, Neumar RW, Adrie C, Aibiki, Berg RA, MD, Böttiger B, Callaway C, Clark RSB, Geocadin RG, Jauch EC, Kern KB, Laurent I, Longstreth, Jr WT, Merchant RM, Morley P, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni V, Peberdy MA, Rivers EP, Rodriguez-Nunez A, MD, Sellke FW, Spaulding C, Sunde K, Vanden Hoek T. Post–Cardiac Arrest Syndrome. Epidemiology, pathophysiology, treatment, and prognostication. A Consensus Statement from the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation; the American Heart Association Emergency Cardiovascular Care Committee; the Council on Cardiovascular Surgery and Anesthesia; the Council on Cardiopulmonary, Perioperative, and Critical Care; the Council on Clinical Cardiology; and the Stroke Council (Part 1). Int Emerg Nurs 2009;17:203-25.

144. Neumar RW, Nolan JP, Adrie C, Aibiki, Berg RA, MD, Böttiger B, Callaway C, Clark RSB, Geocadin RG, Jauch EC, Kern KB, Laurent I, Longstreth, Jr WT, Merchant RM, Morley P, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni V, Peberdy MA, Rivers EP, Rodriguez-Nunez A, MD, Sellke FW, Spaulding C, Sunde K, Vanden Hoek T. Post–Cardiac Arrest Syndrome. Epidemiology, pathophysiology, treatment, and prognostication. A Consensus Statement from the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation; the American Heart Association Emergency Cardiovascular Care Committee; the Council on Cardiovascular Surgery and Anesthesia; the Council on Cardiopulmonary, Perioperative, and Critical Care; the Council on Clinical Cardiology; and the Stroke Council. Circulation 2008; 118: 2452-83.

145. Nolan JP, Neumar RW, Adrie C, Aibiki, Berg RA, MD, Böttiger B, Callaway C, Clark RSB, Geocadin RG, Jauch EC, Kern KB, Laurent I, Longstreth, Jr WT, Merchant RM, Morley P, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni V, Peberdy MA, Rivers EP, Rodriguez-Nunez A, MD, Sellke FW, Spaulding C, Sunde K, Vanden Hoek T. Post–Cardiac Arrest Syndrome. Epidemiology, pathophysiology, treatment, and prognostication. A Consensus Statement from the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation; the American Heart Association Emergency Cardiovascular Care Committee; the Council on Cardiovascular Surgery and Anesthesia; the Council on Cardiopulmonary, Perioperative, and Critical Care; the Council on Clinical Cardiology; and the Stroke Council. Resuscitation 2008; 79: 350-79.

146. Soar J, Pumphrey R, Cant A, Clarke S, Corbett A, Dawson P, Ewan P, Foex B, Gabbott D, Griffiths M, Hall J, Harper N, Jewkes F, Maconochie I, Mitchell S, Nasser S, Nolan J, Rylance G, Sheikh A, Unsworth DJ, Warrell D. Emergency treatment of anaphylactic reactions-Guidelines for healthcare providers. Resuscitation 2008; 77: 157-169.

147. Gatward JJ, Thomas MJC, Nolan JP and Cook TM. The effect of chest compressions on the time taken to insert airway devices in a manikin. British Journal of Anaesthesia 2008; 100: 351-356.

148. Stafford RA, Benger JR, Nolan J. Self-inflating bag or Mapleson C breathing system for emergency pre-oxygenation? Emergency Medical Journal 2008; 25: 153-155.

149. Nolan JP, Laver SR, Welch CA, Harrison DA, Gupta V, Rowan K. Outcome following admission to UK intensive care units after cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the ICNARC Case Mix Programme Database. Anaesthesia 2007; 62: 1207-1216.

150. Peberdy MA, Creitikos M, Abella BS, DeVita M, Goldhill D, Kloeck, Kronick SL, Morrison LJ, Nadkarni V, Nichol G, Nolan J, Parr M, Tibballs J, van der Jagt EW, Young L. Recommended guidelines for monitoring, reporting, and conducting research on medical emergency team, outreach and rapid response systems: an Utstein-style scientific statement. Circulation 2007; 116: 2481-2500. Also Resuscitation 2007; 75: 412-433.

151. Gazmuri RJ, Nadkarni VM, Nolan JP et al. Scientific knowledge gaps and clinical research priorities for cardiopulmonary resuscitation and emergency cardiovascular care identified during the 2005 International CPR Consensus Conference. Circulation 2007; 116: 2501-2512.

152. Gazmuri RJ, Nolan JP, Nadkarni VM, et al. Scientific knowledge gaps and clinical research priorities for cardiopulmonary resuscitation and emergency cardiovascular care identified during the 2005 International CPR Consensus Conference. Resuscitation 2007; 75: 400-411.

153. Nolan JP, Soar J, Baskett PJF. The 2005 compression-ventilation ratio in practice: cycles or time? Resuscitation 2006; 71: 112-114.

154. Laver SR, Padkin A, Atalla A, Nolan JP. Therapeutic hypothermia after cardiac arrest. A survey of practice in intensive care units in the United Kingdom. Anaesthesia 2006; 61: 873-877.

155. Nolan JP. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2005. Section 1: Introduction. Resuscitation 2005; 67 Suppl 1: S3-6.

156. Deakin CD, Nolan JP. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2005. Section 3: Electrical therapies: automated external defibrillators, defibrillation, cardioversion and pacing. Resuscitation 2005; 67 Suppl 1: S25-37.

157. Nolan JP, Deakin CD, Soar J, Böttiger BW, Smith G. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2005. Section 4: Adult advanced life support. Resuscitation 2005; 67 Suppl 1: S39-86.

158. Soar J, Deakin CD, Nolan JP, Abbas G, Alfonzo A, Handley AJ, Lockey D, Perkins GD, Thies K. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2005. Section 7: Cardiac arrest in special circumstances. Resuscitation 2005; 67 Suppl 1: S135-70.

159. Baskett PJF, Nolan JP, Handley AJ, Soar J, Biarent D, Richmond S. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2005. Section 9: Principles of training in resuscitation. Resuscitation 2005; 67 Suppl 1: S181-9.

160. Perkins GD, Barrett H, Bullock I, Gabbott DA, Nolan JP, Mitchell S, Short A, Smith CM, Smith G, Todd S, Bion JF. Consensus development of core competencies in acute care for undergraduates. Intensive Care Medicine 2005; 31: 1627-33. 161. Cranshaw J, Nolan J. Trauma airway. Continuing Education in Anaesthesia, Critical Care and Pain 2006; 6: 124-7.

162. Langhelle A, Nolan J, Herlitz J, Castren M, Wenzel V, Soreide E, Engdahl J, Steen PA, on behalf of the participants at the 2003 Utstein Consensus Symposium. Recommended guidelines for reviewing, reporting, and conducting research on post-resuscitation care: The Utstein style. Resuscitation 2005; 66: 217-283.

163. Nurmi J, Harjola VP, Nolan J, Castrén M. Observations and warning signs prior to cardiac arrest. Should a medical emergency team intervene earlier? Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 2005; 49: 702-6.

164. Leonard L, Lim A, Chesser TJS, Norton SA, Nolan JP. Does changing the configuration of a motor racing circuit make it safer? British Journal of Sports Medicine 2005; 39: 159-61.

165. Nolan J, Soar J. Images in resuscitation: The ECG in hypothermia. Resuscitation 2005; 64: 133-4.

166. Nolan J, Soar J. Images in resuscitation: Utstein Abbey. Resuscitation 2005; 64: 5-6.

167. Gabbott D, Smith G, Mitchell M, Colquhoun M, Nolan J, Soar J, Pitcher D, Perkins G, Phillips B, King B, Spearpoint K. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation standards for clinical practice and training in the UK. Resuscitation 2005; 64: 13-19.

168. Nolan JP, Hazinski MF (eds). International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation. 2005 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science with Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation 2005; 67: 181-314.

169. Jacobs I, Nadkarni V, Bahr J, Berg RA, Billi JE, Bossaert L, Cassan P, Coovadia A, D'Este K, Finn J, Halperin H, Handley A, Herlitz J, Hickey R, Idris A, Kloeck W, Luke Larkin GL, Mancini ME, Mason P, Mears G, Monsieurs K, Montgomery W, Morley P, Nichol G, Nolan J, Okada K, Perlman J, Shuster M, Steen PA, Sterz F, Tibballs J, Timerman S, Truitt T, Zideman D. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation outcome reports: update and simplification of the Utstein templates for resuscitation registries. A statement for healthcare professionals from a task force of the international liaison committee on resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian Resuscitation Council, New Zealand Resuscitation Council, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Council of Southern Africa). Resuscitation 2004; 63: 233-49.

170. Laver S, Farrow C, Turner D, Nolan J. Mode of death after admission to an intensive care unit following cardiac arrest. Intensive Care Medicine 2004; 30: 2126-8.

171. Craven RM, Laver SR, Cook TM, Nolan JP. Use of the Pro-Seal LMA facilitates percutaneous dilatational tracheostomy. Can J Anesth 2003; 50: 718-20.

172. Cook TM, Taylor M, McKinstry C, Laver SR, Nolan JP. Use of the ProSeal laryngeal mask airway to initiate ventilation during intensive care and subsequent percutaneous tracheostomy. Anesth Analg 2003; 97: 848-50.

173. Nolan J. Animal models and the use of cadavers – the pros and cons of traditional training. Scand J Emerg Med 2003; 11: 100-1.

174. Nolan JP, Morley PT, Vanden Hoek TL, Hickey RW. Therapeutic hypothermia after cardiac arrest. An advisory statement by the Advanced Life Support Task Force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation. Circulation 2003; 108: 118-21. Simultaneous publication in Resuscitation 2003; 57: 231-5.

175. Soar J, Perkins GD, Harris S, Nolan J. The Immediate Life Support Course. Resuscitation 2003; 57: 21-26.

176. Cook TM, Nolan JP, Verghese C, Strube PJ, Lees M, Millar JM, Baskett PJF. A randomised crossover comparison of the Pro-Seal with the classic laryngeal mask airway in unparalysed anaesthetised patients. British Journal of Anaesthesia 2002; 88: 527-533.

177. Cook TM, Gupta K, Gabbott DA, Nolan JP. An evaluation of the Airway Management Device. Anaesthesia 2001; 56: 660-664.

178. Wenzel V, Idris AH, Montgomery WH, Nolan JP, Parr MJ, Rasmussen GE, Tang W, Tibballs J, Wik L. Rescue breathing and bag-mask ventilation. Annals of Emergency Medicine 2001; 37(2): S36-40.

179. Barnes TA, MacDonald D, Nolan J, Otto C, Pepe P, Sayre MR, Shuster M, Zaritsky A. Airway devices. Annals of Emergency Medicine 2001; 37(2): S145-151.

180. O'Higgins F, Ward M, Nolan JP. Advanced Life Support Skills Undertaken by Nurses – A UK Survey. Resuscitation 2001, 50: 45-49.

181. Philips PS, Nolan JP. Training in basic and advanced life support in UK medical schools: a questionnaire survey. BMJ 2001; 323: 22-23.

182. Ross P, Nolan J, Hill E, Dawson J, Whimster F. The use of AEDs by police officers in the City of London. Resuscitation 2001; 50: 141-146.

183. Bradbury N, Hyde D, Nolan J. Reliability of ECG monitoring with a gel pad/paddle combination after defibrillation. Resuscitation 2000; 44: 203-206.

184. Dick WF, Baskett PJ, Grande C, Delooz H, Kloeck W, Lackner C, Lipp M, Mauritz W, Nerlich M, Nicholl J, Nolan J, Oakley P, Parr M, Seekamp A, Soreide E, Steen PA, Van Camp L, Wolcke B, Yates D. Recommendations for uniform reporting of data following major trauma- the Utstein Style. An International Trauma Anaesthesia and Critical Care Society (ITACCS) initiative. European Journal of Emergency Medicine 1999; 6: 369-387.

Simultaneous publication in: Brit J Anaesth 2000; 84: 818-819. Acta Anaesthesiol Belg 2000; 51:18-38.

185. Mauer DK, Nolan J, Plaisance P, Sitter H, Benoit H, Stiell IG, Sofianos E, Keiding N, Lurie KG, ACD-CPR Study Group. Effect of active compression-decompression resuscitation (ACD-CPR) on survival: a combined analysis using individual patient data. Resuscitation 1999; 41: 249-256.

186. Harry RM, Nolan JP. The use of cricoid pressure with the intubating laryngeal mask. Anaesthesia 1999; 54: 656-659.

187. Chesser TJS, Norton SA, Nolan JP, Baskett PJF. What are the requirements for medical cover at motor racing circuits. Injury 1999; 30: 293-297.

188. Baskett PJF, Parr MJA, Nolan JP. The intubating laryngeal mask. Results of a multicentre trial with experience of 500 cases. Anaesthesia 1998; 53: 1174-1179.

189. Nolan JP, Smith G, Evans R, McCusker K, Lubas P, Parr M, Baskett P, and members of the UK ACD Study Group. The United Kingdom prehospital study of active compression-decompression resuscitation (ACD-CPR). Resuscitation 1998; 37: 119-125.

190. Rowbotham DJ, Peacock JE, Jones RM, Speedy HM, Sneyd JR, Morris RW, Nolan JP, Jolliffe D, Lang G. Comparison of remifentanil in combination with isoflurane or propolal for short-stay surgical procedures. British Journal of Anaesthesia 1998; 80: 752-755.

191. Cook TM, Tuckey J, Nolan JP. A double-blinded study of intra-articular tenoxicam, intraarticular bupivacaine and placebo. British Journal of Anaesthesia 1997; 78: 163-68.

192. Baskett P, Nolan J, Parr M. Tidal volumes which are perceived to be adequate for resuscitation. Resuscitation 1996; 31: 231-234.

193. Baskett PJF, Bossaert L, Carli P, Chamberlain D, Dick W, Nolan JP, Parr MJA, Scheidegger D, Zideman D. Guidelines for the basic management of the airway and ventilation during resuscitation. A statement by the airway and ventilation management working group of the European. Resuscitation Council. Resuscitation 1996; 31: 187-200.

194. Baskett PJF, Bossaert L, Carli P, Chamberlain D, Dick W, Nolan JP, Parr MJA, Scheidegger D, Zideman D. Guidelines for the advanced management of the airway and ventilation during resuscitation. A statement by the airway and ventilation management working group of the European Resuscitation Council. Resuscitation 1996; 31: 201-230.

195. Criswell JA, Parr MJA, Nolan JP. Emergency airway management in trauma patients with cervical spine injury. Anaesthesia 1994; 49: 900-903.

196. Laurent S, Nolan JP, Pozo L, Jones C. The addition of morphine to intra-articular bupivacaine does not improve analgesia after day case arthroscopy. British Journal of Anaesthesia 1994; 72: 170-173.

197. Nolan JP. Arterial oxygenation and mean arterial blood pressure in patients undergoing total hip replacement: cemented versus uncemented components. Anaesthesia 1994; 49: 293-299.

198. Nolan JP, Wilson ME. Orotracheal intubation in patients with potential cervical spine injuries. An indication for the gum elastic bougie. Anaesthesia 1993; 48: 630-633.

199. Nolan JP, Baskett PJF. Gas powered and portable ventilators: An evaluation of six models. Prehospital and Disaster Medicine, 1992; 7: 25-34.

200. Nolan JP, Wilson ME. An evaluation of the gum elastic bougie. Intubation times and incidence of sore throat. Anaesthesia 1992; 47: 878-881.

201. Nolan JP, Dow AAC, Parr MJ, Dauphinee K, Kalish M. Patient controlled epidural analgesia (PCEA) following post-traumatic pelvic reconstruction. A comparison with continuous epidural analgesia. Anaesthesia 1992; 47: 1037-1041.

Official Documents

1. Nolan J. Standards for the Management of Patients after Cardiac Arrest. The Intensive Care Society, October 2008 (www.ics.ac.uk/downloads).

2. Nolan J. Chapter 13 Resuscitation Services, in Guidelines for the Provision of Anaesthetic Services. London, The Royal College of Anaesthetists, 2007.

3. Deakin C, Nolan J, Perkins G. Adult advanced life support. In Resuscitation Council (UK), Resuscitation Guidelines 2005. London, Resuscitation Council (UK), 2005.

4. Nolan J. Peri-arrest arrhythmias. In Resuscitation Council (UK), Resuscitation Guidelines 2005. London, Resuscitation Council (UK), 2005.

5. Gabbott D, Smith G, Mitchell M, Colquhoun M, Nolan J, Soar J, Pitcher D, Perkins G, Phillips B, King B, Spearpoint K. Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation – Standards for Clinical Practice and Training. A Joint Statement from the Royal College of Anaesthetists, the Royal College of Physicians of London, the Intensive Care Society, and the Resuscitation Council (UK). Resuscitation Council (UK), London, 2004. ISBN: 1-903812-09-7.

6. Nolan JP. Adult Advanced Life Support in Resuscitation Guidelines 2000, London, Resuscitation Council (UK), 2000.

7. Nolan JP, Ward M, Baskett PJF. Anaesthetic Practice in Respect of Resuscitation. In Guidelines for the Provision of Anaesthetic Services. The Royal College of Anaesthetists, 1999.

8. Nolan JP, Ward M, Baskett PJF. Resuscitation: Guidelines for Purchasers. The Royal College of Anaesthetists, 1994.

Obituaries

1. Nolan J. Peter John Firth Baskett. Anaesthesia 2008; 63: 796-7.

2. Nolan J, Chamberlain D, Soar J, Parr M, Zorab J. Peter Baskett – 40 years as a resuscitation leader and mentor. Resuscitation 2008; 77: 279-282.

3. Nolan J, Chamberlain D. Peter John Firth Baskett BMJ 2008; 336: 1254.

Review Papers

1. Kane AD, Nolan JP. Changes to the European Resuscitation Council guidelines for adult resuscitation. BJA Education 2022;22:265–272.

2. Andersen LW, Nolan JP, Sandroni C. Drugs for advanced life support. Intensive Care Medicine 2022;48:606–608.

3. Perkins GD, Nolan JP. Advanced Life Support Update. Critical Care 2022:26:73.

4. Nolan JP, Soar J. Targeted temperature management: friend or foe. Current Opinion in Critical Care 2022;28:244–249.

5. Perkins GD, Callaway CW, Haywood K, Neumar RW, Lilja G, Rowland MJ, Sawyer KN, Skrifvars MB, Nolan JP. Brian injury after cardiac arrest. Lancet 2021;398:1269–78.

6. Nolan JP, Abella BS. Postresuscitation care and prognostication. Current Opinion in Critical Care 2021;27:649–655.

7. Gough CJR, Nolan JP. The role of adrenaline in cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Critical Care 2018;22:139.

8. Sandroni C, D'Arrigo S, Nolan JP. Prognostication after cardiac arrest. Critical Care 2018;22:150.

9. Gough CJR, Nolan JP. To intubate or not to intubate? Current Opinion in Critical Care 2018;24:131–137.

10. Perkins GD, Neumar R, Monsieurs KG, Lim SH, Castren M, Nolan JP, Nadkarni V, Montgomery B, Steen P, Cummins R, Chamberlain D, Aickin R, de Caen A, Wang TL, Stanton D, Escalante R, Callaway CW, Soar J, Olasveengen T, Maconochie I, Wyckoff M, Greif R, Singletary EM, O'Connor R, Iwami T, Morrison L, Morley P, Lang E, Bossaert L; International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation. The International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation—Review of the last 25 years and vision for the future. Resuscitation 2017;121:104–116.

11. Kane N, Robinson L, Nolan JP. Neurophysiology contributes to outcome prediction after cardiac arrest. Clin Neurophysiol Practice 2017;2:201–2015.

12. Nolan JP. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Seminars in Neurology 2017;37:5–12.

3. Kelly FE, Fong K, Hirsch N, Nolan JP. Intensive care medicine is 60 years old: the history and future of the intensive care unit. Clinical Medicine 2014;14:376-379.

4. Nolan JP. High-quality cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Curr Opin Crit Care 2014;20:227-233.

5. Nolan JP, Pullinger R. Hypovolaemic Shock. BMJ 2014;348:g1139.

6. Smith RN, Nolan JP. Central venous catheters. BMJ 2013;347:28-32.

7. Nolan JP. International CPR guidelines – Perspectives in CPR. Best Practice & Research Clinical Anaesthesiology 2013;27:317-325.

8. Soar J, Nolan JP. Airway management in cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Curr Opin Crit Care 2013;19:181-187.

9. Nolan JP, Perkins GD. Is there a role for adrenaline during cardiopulmonary resuscitation? Curr Opin Crit Care 2013;19:169-174.

10. Nolan JP, Soar J, Perkins GD. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation. BMJ 2012;345:34-40.

11. Nolan JP, Soar J, Wenzel V, Paal P. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Nature Reviews Cardiology 2012;9:499-511.

12. Nolan JP, Lyon RM, Sasson C, Rosseti AO, Lansky AJ, Fox KAA, Meier P. Advances in the hospital management of patients following an out of hospital cardiac arrest. Heart 2012;98:1201-6.

13. Nolan JP. Classic Paper. Sykes MK, Orr DS. Cardio-pulmonary resuscitation. Anaesthesia 1966;21:363-71. Anaesthesia 2012, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2044.2012.07249.x

14. Nolan JP, Kelly FE. Airway challenges in critical care. Anaesthesia 2011;66 (Suppl 2):81-92.

15. Nolan JP, Soar J. Does the evidence support the use of mild hypothermia after cardiac arrest? BMJ 2011;343:d5830

16. Nolan JP. Advances in post resuscitation care. Clinical Medicine 2011;11:605-8.

17. Nolan JP. Optimizing outcome after cardiac arrest. Curr Opin Crit Care 2011;17:520-526.

18. Crewdson K, Nolan JP. Management of the trauma airway. Trauma 2011;13:221-232.

19. Walters JH, Morley PT, Nolan JP. The role of hypothermia in postcardiac arrest patients with return of spontaneous circulation: a systematic review. Resuscitation 2011;82:508-16.

20. Binks A, Nolan JP. Post cardiac arrest syndrome. Minerva Anestesiologica 2010; 76: 362-8.

21. Nolan JP, Soar J. Post resuscitation care: entering a new era. Curr Opin Crit Care 2010; 16: 216-22.

22. Kelly FE, Nolan JP. The effects of mild induced hypothermia on the myocardium: a systematic review. Anaesthesia 2010; 65: 505-515.

23. Prout R, Nolan J. Advanced life support resuscitation protocols. Brit J Hosp Med 2009;70(8):M123-5

24. Nolan JP, Soar J. Defibrillation in clinical practice. Curr Opin Crit Care 2009; 15: 209-215.

25. Nolan JP, Soar J. Airway techniques and ventilation strategies. Curr Opin Crit Care 2008; 14: 279-286.

26. Nolan JP. Basic Life Support. Curr Opin Anaesth 2008; 21: 194-199.

27. Sandroni C, Nolan J, Cavallaro F, Antonelli M. In-hospital cardiac arrest: incidence, prognosis and possible measures to improve survival. Intensive Care Medicine 2007;33:237-45.

28. Nolan J. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation. The Foundation Years 2007; 3: 18-21.

29. Nolan J, Soar J, Eikeland H. The chain of survival. Resuscitation 2006; 71: 270-271.

30. Andrews FJ, Nolan JP. Critical care in the emergency department: monitoring the critically ill patient. Emerg Med J 2006; 23: 561-564.

31. Herlitz J, Castren M, Friberg H, Nolan J, Skrifvars M, Sunde K, Steen PA. Post resuscitation care. What are the therapeutic alternatives and what do we know? Resuscitation 2006; 69: 15-22.

32. Cook TM, Lee G, Nolan J. The Proseal LMA: a review of the literature. Canadian Journal of Anaesthesia. 2005; 52: 739-60.

33. Nolan J. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Anaesthesia and Intensive Care Medicine 2004; 5: 1: 26-29.

34. Ford P, Nolan JP. Chest injuries. Anaesthesia and Intensive Care Medicine 2002; 3: 286-288.

35. Nolan JP, de Latorre F, Bossaert L, Steen PA, Chamberlain DA. ALS drugs – do they really work? Current Opinion in Critical Care 2002; 8: 212-218.

36. Ford P, Nolan JP. Cervical spine injury and airway management. Current Opinion in Anaesthesiology 2002; 15: 193-201.

37. Shuster M, Nolan J, Barnes T. Airway and ventilation management. Cardiology Clinics of North America. 2002; 20: 23-36.

38. Nolan JP. Prehospital and resuscitative airway care: should the gold standard be reassessed? Current Opinion in Critical Care 2001; 7: 413-421.

39. Protheroe R, Nolan J. Which fluid to give? Trauma 2001; 3: 151-160.

40. De Latorre F, Nolan J, Robertson C, Chamberlain D, Baskett P. European Resuscitation Council Guidelines 2000: adult advanced life support. A statement from the Advanced Life Support Working Group and approved by the Executive Committee of the European Resuscitation Council. Resuscitation 2001; 48: 211-221.

Simultaneous publication in International Journal of Intensive Care 2001; 8: 32-42.

41. Nolan J. Fluid Resuscitation for the trauma patient. Resuscitation 2001; 48: 57-70.

42. Wenzel V, Idris AH, Dörges V, Nolan JP, Parr MJA, Gabrielli A, Stallinger A, Lindner AH, Baskett PJF. The respiratory system during resuscitation: A review of the history, risk of infection during assisted ventilation, respiratory mechanics, and ventilation strategies for patients with an unprotected airway. Resuscitation 2001; 49: 123-134.

43. Nolan JP. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Anaesthesia and Intensive Care Medicine 2000; 1:3: 91-94.

44. Nolan JP. Fluid replacement. British Medical Bulletin 1999; 4: 821-843.

45. Schuster-Bruce M, Nolan JP. Priorities in the management of blunt abdominal trauma. Current Opinion in Critical Care 1999; 5: 500-505.

46. Nolan JP, Parr MJA. Trauma resuscitation. Critical Care and Shock 1999; 2: 10-23.

47. Gupta KJ, Parr MJA, Nolan JP. Epidemiology of Trauma. The role of the anesthesiologist. Anesthesiology Clinics of North America. 1999; 17: 17-32.

48. Lockey D, Nolan JP. Care of the compromised airway. Care of the Critically III, 1998; 14: 255-259.

49. Gupta KJ, Nolan JP. Emergency general anaesthesia for the hypovolaemic trauma patient. Current Anaesthesia and Critical Care 1998; 9: 66-73.

50. Nolan JP, Parr MJA. Aspects of resuscitation in trauma. British Journal of Anaesthesia 1997;79:226–240.

51. Nolan JP. Care for trauma patients in the intensive care unit. Current Anaesthesia and Critical Care 1996; 7: 139-145.

52. Gabbott DA, Nolan JP. The system approach to trauma care. Current Opinion in Critical Care 1995; 1: 514-519.

53. Nolan JP. Resuscitation of the trauma patient. Care of the Critically III 1995; 11; 6: 222-226.

54. Nolan JP. Techniques for rapid fluid infusion. British Journal of Intensive Care 1993; 3:98-105.

55. Nolan J. American style trauma centres in the United Kingdom. Today's Anaesthetist. 1992; 7: 102-103.

56. Grande CM, Nolan JP, Bernhard WM. Trauma anaesthesia in America: 1990. A description of an American trauma centre. Care of the Critically III 1990; 6:171-175

57. Abrams K, Nolan JP, Grande CM. Trauma anesthesiology and critical care. In: V. Kvetan and JT Gallagher (eds). Critical Issues in Critical Care. Anesthesiology Clinics of North America 1991, 9:393-421.

58. Nolan JP. Trauma Anaesthesia in Baltimore. Anaesthesia Points West 1991, 24(2):27-33.

59. Dow A, Farmer JC, Clark W, Nolan JP, Baskett PJF. Organizations and academic perspective. In: V Kvetan (ed). Disaster Management. Critical Care Clinics, 1991, 7 (2):257-270.

60. Nolan JP. Blunt chest trauma. Management considerations for the anaesthetist. Todays Anaesthetist 1988, 3, 4:216-223.

Books

1. Soar J, Benson-Clarke A, Gwinnutt C, Hamilton-Bower I, Hampshire S, Lockey A, Nolan J, Perkins G, Pitcher D (editors). Advanced Life Support. 8th edn. 2021 Resuscitation Council UK, London. ISBN 978-1-903812-35-8

2. Gough C, Barnett J, Cook T, Nolan J, (editors). Challenging Concepts in Critical Care. Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2020. ISBN 978-0-19-881492-4.

3. Nolan J, Soar J, Hampshire S, Mitchell S, Pitcher D, Gabbott D, Gwinnutt C, Lockey A, Perkins G (editors). Advanced Life Support. 7th edn. 2016 Resuscitation Council UK, London. ISBN 978-1-903812-30-3

4. Soar J, Nolan J, Hampshire S, Mitchell S (editors). Immediate Life Support 4th Edition. London, Resuscitation Council (UK), 2016. ISBN 978-1-903812-31-0.

5. Burtenshaw A, Benger J, Nolan J. Emergency Airway Management. Second Edition Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2015. ISBN 978-0-107-66125-7

6. Cook S-C, Thomas M, Nolan J, Parr M (editors). Key Clinical Topics in Critical Care. 2014. JP Medical Ltd, London ISBN-13 978-1-907816673 (Highly Commended BMA Book Awards 2015)

7. Soar J, Perkins GD, Nolan JP (editors). ABC of Resuscitation 6th Edition. 2013 Wiley-Blackwell ISBN 978-0470672594

8. Nolan JP, Soar J (editors). Oxford Handbook of Anaesthesia for Emergency Care. 2012, Oxford University Press. ISBN 978-0199588978

9. Nolan J, Soar J, Lockey A, Perkins G, Pitcher D, Gwinnutt C, Gabbott D, Scott M, Mitchell S (editors). Advanced Life Support. 6th edn. 2011 Resuscitation Council UK, London. ISBN 978-1-903812-22-8

10. Soar J, Nolan J, Perkins G, Scott M, Mitchell S (editors). Immediate Life Support 3rd Edition. London, Resuscitation Council (UK), 2011. ISBN 978-1-903812-23-5.

11. Nolan JP (editor). 2010 Resuscitation Guidelines. 2010 Resuscitation Council (UK), London. ISBN 978-1-903812-21-1

12. Benger J, Nolan J, Clancy M. Emergency Airway Management. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2008. ISBN 978-0-521-72729-7

13. Nolan J (Chairman, Editorial Board). Advanced Life Support 5th Edition. Resuscitation Council (UK), London, 2006. ISBN 1-903812-11-9

14. Soar J, Nolan J, Perkins G, Scott M, Goodman N, Mitchell S (editors). Immediate Life Support 2nd Edition. London, Resuscitation Council (UK), 2006. ISBN 978-1-903812-12-7

15. Nolan JP, Baskett PJF (editors). European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2005. London, Elsevier, 2005. ISBN-13: 9780080448701

16. Baskett PJF, Nolan JP (editors). A Pocket Book of the European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation 2005. London, Elsevier, 2005.

17. Craft TM, Nolan JP, Parr MJA (eds). Key Topics in Critical Care 2nd Edition, Taylor& Francis, London 2004. ISBN 1 85996 229 7.

18. Nolan J, Soar J, Harris S, Harris B, Mitchell S (editors). Immediate Life Support Course Manual. London, Resuscitation Council (UK), 2002.

19. Nolan J (Chairman, Editorial Board). Advanced Life Support Course Provider Manual 4th Edition. Resuscitation Council (UK), London, 2001. ISBN 0952 1817 62

20. Craft TM, Nolan JP, Parr MJA (eds). Key Topics in Critical Care, Bios, Oxford, 1999. ISBN 1 85996 286 6

21. Baskett PJF, Dow AAC, Nolan JP, Maull KI. Practical Procedures in Anaesthesia and Critical Care, Mosby-Wolfe, London, 1995. ISBN 1-56375-606-4

Chapters

 Nolan JP, Soar J. Airway management during CPR, in Cook TM, Kristensen MS, editors, Core Topics in Airway Management, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2020. ISBN 978-1-108-41953-6

2. Nolan JP, Dunlop C. Cardiovascular emergencies (Chapter 2), in Martin A, Allman KG, and McKindoe AK (eds). Emergencies in Anaesthesia 3rd Edition, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2020, pp 9–56. ISBN 978-0-1987-5814-3

3. Perkins GD, Soar J, Nolan JP, Gabbott DA. Chapter 17.2 Cardiac arrest. In Firth JD, Conlon C, Cox TM, editors, Oxford Textbook of Medicine 6th Edition, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2020. ISBN 978-0-1987-4669-0

4. Nolan JP. Resuscitation in Thompson J, Moppett I, Wiles M (editors). Smith & Aitkenhead's Textbook of Anaesthesia, Seventh edition. Oxford, Elsevier, 2019, pp 601 – 616. ISBN 978-0-7020-7500-1.

5. Ray A, Paulich S, Nolan JP. Targeted temperature management after cardiac arrest: where are we now?, in Vincent J-L (editor), Annual Update in Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine 2019, Switzerland, Springer-Verlag, 2019, pp. ISBN 978-3-030-06067-1.

6. Nolan J. Defibrillation, in Waldmann C, Soni N, Rhodes A (editors), Oxford Desk Reference Critical Care 2nd Edition, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2019, pp 56-8. ISBN 978-0-19-872356-1.

7. Nolan J. Basic and advanced resuscitation, in Waldmann C, Soni N, Rhodes A (editors), Oxford Desk Reference Critical Care 2nd Edition, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2019, pp 258–61. ISBN 978-0-19-872356-1.

8. Nolan J. Post-cardiac arrest management, in Waldmann C, Soni N, Rhodes A (editors), Oxford Desk Reference Critical Care 2nd Edition, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2019, pp 262–7. ISBN 978-0-19-872356-1.

9. Nolan JP. Anaesthesia and neuromuscular block. In, Brown MJ, Sharma P, Mir FA, Bennett PN, (eds), Clinical Pharmacology 12E, Edinburgh, Elsevier, 2019, pp 308–323. ISBN 978-0-7020-7328-1.

10. Gough CJR, Nolan JP. Outcome after cardiopulmonary resuscitation, in Vincent J-L (editor), Annual Update in Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine 2018, Switzerland, Springer-Verlag, 2018, pp 155–164. ISBN 978-3-319-73669-3.

11. Nolan JP. Advanced life support, in Hardman JG, Hopkins PM, Struys MMRF (editors), Oxford Textbook of Anaesthesia, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2017, pp 1551–1569. ISBN 978-0-19-870848-3

12. Gough CJR, Nolan JP. Airway and ventilation during cardiopulmonary resuscitation, in Vincent J-L (editor), Annual Update in Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine 2017, Berlin, Springer-Verlag, 2017, pp 223–236. ISBN 978-3-319-51907-4

13. Nolan JP, Soar J. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation. In Rutty GN (editor) Essentials of autopsy practice. Springer International Publishing AG, Switzerland, 2017, pp 111–156. ISBN 978-3-319-46997-3.

14. Nolan J. Major Trauma. In Lin T, Smith T, Pinnock C (eds), Fundamentals of Anaesthesia, 4th edition. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2017, pp 195–209. ISBN 978-1-107-61238-9.

15. Nolan JP, Soar J. Chapter 59. Airway management in cardiopulmonary resuscitation, in Webb A, Angus D, Finfer S, Gattinoni L, Singer M (editors). Oxford Textbook of Critical Care Second Edition. Oxford University Press, 2016, pp 263–267. ISBN 978-0-19-960083-0.

16. Soar J, Nolan JP. Chapter 60. Artificial ventilation in cardiopulmonary resuscitation, in Webb A, Angus D, Finfer S, Gattinoni L, Singer M (editors). Oxford Textbook of Critical Care Second Edition. Oxford University Press, 2016, pp 268–271 ISBN 978-0-19-960083-0.

17. Nolan JP, Parr MJA. Chapter 66. Management after resuscitation from cardiac arrest, in Webb A, Angus D, Finfer S, Gattinoni L, Singer M (editors). Oxford Textbook of Critical Care Second Edition. Oxford University Press, 2016, pp 294–298. ISBN 978-0-19-960083-0.

18. Nolan JP. Post-cardiac arrest syndrome. In Smith M, Citerio G, Kofke WA (editors), Oxford Textbook of Neurocritical Care. Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2016, pp 336–344. ISBN 978-0-19-873955-5.

19. Soar J, Nolan JP, Gabbott DA. Chapter 4.1 Cardiac arrest. In Warrell DA, Cox TM, Firth JD, Dwight J (editors), Oxford Textbook of Medicine: Cardiovascular Disorders. Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2016, pp 117–126. ISBN 978–0–19–871702–7.

20. Riley EL, Thomas M, Nolan JP. Cardiac arrest centres, in Vincent J-L (editor), Annual Update in Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine 2016, Berlin, Springer-Verlag, 2016, pp 241-256. ISBN 978-3-319-27348-8.

21. Smith A, Nolan J. Anaphylaxis. In McDonagh D and Zideman D, editors, The IOC Manual of Emergency Sports Medicine. Chichester, Wiley Blackwell, 2015, pp 63–67. ISBN 978-1-118-91368-0.

22. Nolan JP. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation and the post cardiac arrest syndrome. In Tubaro M, Vranckx P, Price S, Vrints C (editors) The European Society of Cardiology Textbook of Intensive and Acute Cardiovascular Care 2nd Edition, Oxford, Oxford University Press 2015, pp 39 – 46. ISBN 978-0-19-968703-9

23. Jackson R, Nolan J. Post-arrest percutaneous coronary intervention: the role of the anaesthetist. In Syme P, Jackson R, Cook T (editors) Challenging Concepts in Anaesthesia. Oxford, Oxford University Press 2014, pp 249 – 260. ISBN 978-0-19-968627-8.

24. Rivers J, Nolan JP. The pros and cons of epinephrine in cardiac arrest, in Vincent J-L (editor), Annual Update in Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine 2014, Berlin, Springer-Verlag, 2014, pp 433-448. ISBN 978-3-319-03745-5.

25. Nolan JP, Pullinger R. Hypovolaemic shock, in Skinner DV, Driscoll PA (editors), ABC of Major Trauma 4th edition, Oxford, Wiley-Blackwell, 2013, pp 29-34. ISBN 978-0-7279-1859-8.

26. Nolan JP. Resuscitation in Aitkenhead AR, Rowbotham DJ, Moppett I, Thompson J (editors). Smith & Aitkenhead's Textbook of Anaesthesia, Sixth edition. Oxford, Elsevier, 2013, pp 948 – 965. ISBN 978-0-7020-4192-1.

27. Ahn A, Nolan J, Parnia. Cerebral oximetry in cerebral resuscitation after cardiac arrest, in Vincent J-L (editor), Annual Update in Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine 2013, Berlin, Spinger-Verlag, 2013, pp 337-345. ISBN 978-3-642-35108-2

28. Hommers C, Nolan JP. Controlled oxygenation after cardiac arrest, in Vincent J-L (editor), Annual Update in Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine 2012, Berlin, Spinger-Verlag, 2012, pp 519-534. ISBN 978-3-642-25715-5

29. Nolan JP. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation in Tse H-F, Lip GYH, Coats AJS (editors). Oxford Desk Reference: Cardiology. Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2011, pp 376-380. ISBN 978-0-19-956809-3

30. Nolan JP. Anaesthesia and neuromuscular block. In, Bennett PN, Brown MJ, Sharma P (eds), Clinical Pharmacology 11E, Edinburgh, Elsevier, 2012, pp 295-310. ISBN 978-0-7020-4084-9

31. Nolan JP. The critically ill patient (Chapter 34), in Allman KG, Wilson IH (eds) Oxford Handbook of Anaesthesia 3rd Edition, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2011, pp 862-905. ISBN 978-0-19-958404-8.

32. Hommers C, Nolan JP. Airway management for major trauma, in Vincent J-L (editor), Annual Update in Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine 2011, Berlin, Spinger-Verlag, 2011, pp 599-610. ISBN 978-3-642-18080-4.

33. Soar J, Nolan JP, Gabbott DA. Chapter 17.1 Cardiac arrest. In Warrell DA, Cox TM, Firth JD, editors, Oxford Textbook of Medicine 5th Edition, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2010, pp 3097-3105. ISBN 9780199204854.

34. Nolan JP, Soar J. Airway and ventilation during CPR, in Vincent J-L (editor), Yearbook of Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine, Berlin, Spinger-Verlag, 2010, pp 75-82. ISBN 978-3-642-10285-1.

35. Nolan JP. Major Trauma. In Pinnock C, Lin E, Smith T, (eds), Fundamentals of Anaesthesia, 3rd edition. Greenwich Medical Media Limited, London, 2009, pp 156-172. ISBN 978-0-521-69249-6.

36. Nolan JP. Cardiovascular emergencies (Chapter 1), in Allman KG, McKindoe AK, Wilson IH (eds) Oxford Handbook of Emergencies in Anaesthesia 2nd Edition, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2009, pp 1-39. ISBN 978-0-19-956082-0.

37. Nolan JP, Neumar RW. The post-cardiac arrest syndrome, in Vincent J-L (editor), Yearbook of Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine, Berlin, Spinger-Verlag, 2009, pp 565-74. ISBN 978-3-540-92275-9.

38. Nolan J. Defibrillation, in Waldmann C, Soni N, Rhodes A (editors), Oxford Desk Reference Critical Care, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2008, pp 52-3. ISBN 978-0-19-922958-1.

39. Nolan J. Basic and advanced resuscitation, in Waldmann C, Soni N, Rhodes A (editors), Oxford Desk Reference Critical Care, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2008, pp 240-1. ISBN 978-0-19-922958-1.

40. Nolan J. Post-cardiac arrest management, in Waldmann C, Soni N, Rhodes A (editors), Oxford Desk Reference Critical Care, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2008, pp 52-3. ISBN 978-0-19-922958-1.

41. Neumar RW, Nolan JP. Post-Cardiac Arrest Syndrome and Management, in Field JM (Editor-in-Chief), The Textbook of Emergency Cardiovascular Care and CPR. Philadelphia, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2009, pp427-442. ISBN 978-0-7817-8899-1.

42. Nolan JP. Anaesthesia and neuromuscular block. In, Bennett PN, Brown MJ (eds), Clinical Pharmacology 10E, Edinburgh, Elsevier, 2008, pp 312-329. ISBN 9780443102448

43. Nolan JP, Gabbott DA. Airway techniques and devices, in Paradis N, Halperin H, Kern K, Wenzel V, Chamberlain D (eds) Cardiac Arrest – The Science and Practice of Resuscitation Medicine 2nd Edition, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2007 pp 550-568. ISBN 978-0-521-84700-1

44. Nolan JP, Chamberlain D, Montgomery WH, Nadkarni VM. Consensus development in resuscitation: the growing movement toward international emergency cardiovascular care guidelines, in Paradis N, Halperin H, Kern K, Wenzel V, Chamberlain D (eds) Cardiac Arrest – The Science and Practice of Resuscitation Medicine 2nd Edition, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2007, pp 1278-1288. ISBN 978-0-521-84700-1

45. Potenza B, Nolan J. Mechanisms and Epidemiology of Trauma, in Wilson WC, Grande CM, Hoyt DB, editors, Trauma Emergency Resuscitation, Perioperative Anesthesia, Surgical Management Volume 1. New York, Informa Healthcare, 2007. ISBN 10-0-8247-2919-6.

46. Nolan JP, Gwinnutt CL. The Utstein Style for the reporting of data from cardiac arrest, in Gullo A. (editor) Anaesthesia, Pain, Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine – APICE 21. Milan, Springer, 2007, pp 237-246. ISBN 10 88-470-0570-1.

47. Nolan JP. The critically ill patient, in Allman K, Wilson I (eds) Oxford Handbook of Anaesthesia 2nd Edition, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2006, pp 815-857. ISBN 0-19-856609-3

48. Nolan JP. Cardiovascular emergencies, in Allman KG, McKindoe AK, Wilson IH (eds) Oxford Handbook of Emergencies in Anaesthesia, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2005, pp 1-41. ISBN 0-19-852099-9

49. Colquhoun M, Pitcher D, Nolan J. Drugs and their delivery. In Colquhoun MC, Handley AJ, Evans TR, eds, ABC of Resuscitation 5th Edition. London, BMJ Publishing Group, 2004, pp 75-80. ISBN 0 72791669 6

50. Gwinnutt CL, Nolan JP. Trauma anaesthesia. In Healy TEJ & Knight PR (eds), Wylie and Churchill-Davidson's A Practice of Anaesthesia 7/E, London, Arnold, 2003, pp 689-706. ISBN 0 340 73130 3

51. Nolan JP. Anaesthesia and neuromuscular block. In, Bennett PN, Brown MJ (eds), Clinical Pharmacology 9E, Edinburgh, Harcourt Health Sciences, 2003, pp 345-366. ISBN 0443064806

52. Nolan JP. Major Trauma. In Pinnock C, Lin E, Smith T, (eds), Fundamentals of Anaesthesia, 2nd edition. Greenwich Medical Media Limited, London, 2003, pp 171-188. ISBN 1 900151 618

53. Craven RM, Nolan JP. Crush and spinal injuries caused by an industrial accident. In, Smith GB, Ridley S, Batchelor A (eds), Core Cases in Critical Care, London, Greenwich Medical Media Limited, 2003, pp 207-220. ISBN 1 84110 161 3

54. Nolan JP. Trauma patients – anaesthesia in A&E in Allman K, Wilson I (eds) Oxford Handbook of Anaesthesia, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2001, pp 429-451. ISBN 0 19 263273 6

55. Gupta KJ, Nolan JP, Parr MJA. Demographics. In, Soreide E, Grande CM (eds), Prehospital Trauma Care, New York, Marcel Dekker, 2001, pp 19-38.

56. Nolan JP. Outcome and cost-effectiveness of cardiopulmonary resuscitation. In Gullo A (editor), Anaesthesia, Pain, Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine – A.P.I.C.E. 15. Milano, Springer-Verlag, 2001, pp 813-830.

57. Baskett PJF, Nolan JP. Hypovolaemic shock. In Skinner D, Driscoll P, Earlam R (eds), ABC of Major Trauma. 3rd Edition. London, BMJ Publishing Group, 2000.

58. Gupta KJ, Parr MJA, Nolan JP. General introduction on trauma. In Bernstein R, Grande C (eds), Perioperative Pain Management and Regional Anesthesia for the Trauma Patient. W.B. Saunders, 2000.

59. Parr MJA and Nolan JP. Intensive care for trauma patients: the first 24 hours. In Gullo A (editor), Anaesthesia, Pain, Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine – A.P.I.C.E. 14. Milano, Springer-Veralg, 2000, pp 427-438.

60. Parr MJA, Nolan JP, Desjardins G. Creating a trauma anaesthesia service. In, Berlot G, Delooz H, Gullo A (Eds). Trauma Operative Procedures. Springer-Verlag, Milano 1999. ISBN 88-470-0045-9. Pp 127-143.

61. Nolan JP. Major Trauma. In Pinnock C, Lin E, Smith T, (eds), Fundamentals of Clinical Anaesthesia. Greenwich Medical Media Limited, London, 1999.

62. Nolan JP. Postresuscitation care. In Bossaert L, editor, European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation. Amsterdam, Elsevier, 1998.

63. Nolan JP, Parr MJA, Baskett PJF. The 1998 ERC guidelines for the management of the airway and ventilation during resuscitation. In Bossaert L, editor, European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation. Amsterdam, Elsevier, 1998.

64. Dowdle JR, Nolan JP. Cardiac Pacing. Resuscitation Council (UK) Advanced Life Support Manual, 1998 65. Nolan JP. Intubation of the patient with cervical spine injury. In Latto IP, Rosen M (eds), Difficulties in Tracheal Intubation 2nd ed. Bailliere Tindall, London, 1997.

66. Baskett PJF, Nolan JP, Parr MJA. Simple management of the airway and ventilation. In Greaves I, Hodgetts T, Porter K (eds) Emergency Care. A Textbook for Paramedics. W.B. Saunders, London, 1997.

67. Baskett PJF, Nolan JP, Parr MJA. Advanced management of the airway and ventilation. In Greaves I, Hodgetts T, Porter K (eds) Emergency Care. A Textbook for Paramedics. W.B. Saunders, London, 1997.

68. Nolan JP, Baskett PJF. Analgesia and anaesthesia in the Accident and Emergency Department. In Skinner D, Peyton R, Robertson C, Swain A, Worlock P (eds), Cambridge Textbook of Emergency Medicine. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1997

69. Parr MJA, Nolan JP, Baskett PJF. Airway management. In Skinner D, Peyton R, Robertson C, Swain A, Worlock P (eds), Cambridge Textbook of Emergency Medicine. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1997

70. Nolan JP. Epidemiology. In Rosenberg H, Bernstein R, Grande CM (eds), Trauma Anesthesia and Critical Care for Orthopedic Injuries. J.B. Lippincott Company, Philadelphia, 1994; 8:3.

71. Nolan JP. Trauma statistics and demographics. In: CM Grande (ed) Textbook of Trauma Anesthesia and Critical Care. Mosby-Year Book Inc, St. Louis, 1993, 35-55.

72. Nolan JP. Inhalational agents. In: CM Grande (ed) Textbook of Trauma Anesthesia and Critical Care. Mosby-Year Book Inc, St. Louis, 1993, 453-467.

73. Grande CM, Nolan JP. Trauma: Anaesthesia and Resuscitation. In: RS Atkinson and AP Adams (eds). Recent Advances in Anaesthesia and Analgesia 17. Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh, 1992 pp 25-47.

74. Grande CM, Nolan JP. Trauma anesthesia: airway control in the emergency setting. Anesthesie en Urgence, Paris, Arnette, 1991 pp 33-48.

Case Reports

1. English WA, Giffin NJ, Nolan JP. Myoclonus after cardiac arrest: pitfalls in diagnosis and prognosis. Anaesthesia 2009; 64:908-911.

2. Awan R, Nolan JP, Cook TM. The use of a ProSealTM laryngeal mask airway for airway maintenance during emergency Caesarean section after failed tracheal intubation. British Journal of Anaesthesia 2004; 92: 144-6.

3. Berridge PDR, Nolan JP. Accidental oesophageal cannulation during percutaneous tracheostomy. Clinical Intensive Care 2000; 11: 161-162.

4. Day CJE, Nolan JP, Tarver D. The traumatic pneumomyelogram. Implications for the anaesthetist. Anaesthesia 1994; 49: 1061-1063.

Declaration of contributors

Paper 1. The Utstein resuscitation registry template for in-hospital cardiac arrest

Cardiac Arrest and Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Outcome Reports: Update of the Utstein Resuscitation Registry Template for In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Consensus Report From a Task Force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian and New Zealand Council on Resuscitation, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Council of Southern Africa, Resuscitation Council of Asia). Circulation 2019;140:e746–e757 and Resuscitation 2019;144:166–177. **Nolan JP**, Berg RA, Andersen LW, Bhanji F, Chan PS, Donnino MW, Lim SH, Ma MH, Nadkarni VM, Starks MA, Perkins GD, Morley PT, Soar J; on behalf of the Utstein Collaborators.

This paper has been cited 90 times

Contribution to Paper 1.

Jerry Nolan was the lead author of this paper (**60% contribution**), which was the result of extensive international collaboration and sets the standard for reporting outcomes from in-hospital cardiac arrest. He chaired four face-to-face international meetings during the period 2013–2017 and five teleconferences during 2016–2018. He designed the web-based survey for the 2-stage Delphi process, wrote the first draft of the paper and co-ordinated the responses to reviewer comments. He submitted the final version of the paper.

Name	Signature
Robert A. Berg	August 1, 2022
Lars W. Andersen	1/8-22
Farhan Bhanji	
Paul S. Chan	
Michael W. Donnino	

Swee Han Lim	
Matthew Huei-Ming Ma	
Vinay M. Nadkarni	
Monique A. Starks	
Gavin D. Perkins	
Peter T. Morley	
Jasmeet Soar	

Paper 2. Incidence and outcome of in-hospital cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom National Cardiac Arrest Audit. Resuscitation 2014;85:987-992.

<u>Nolan JP</u>, Soar J, Smith GB, Gwinnutt C, Parrott F, Power S, Harrison DA, Nixon E, Rowan K, on behalf of the National Cardiac Arrest Audit.

This paper has been cited 403 times

Contribution to Paper 2.

Jerry Nolan was the Lead author (50% contribution) of this first national description of the incidence and outcome from in-hospital cardiac arrest in the UK. He drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Name	Signature
Jasmeet Soar	
Gary B. Smith	
Carl Gwinnutt	
Francesca Parrott	
Sarah Power	
David A Harrison	
Edel Nixon	
Kathryn Rowan	

Paper 2. Incidence and outcome of in-hospital cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom National Cardiac Arrest Audit. Resuscitation 2014;85:987-992.

Nolan JP, Soar J, Smith GB, Gwinnutt C, Parrott F, Power S, Harrison DA, Nixon E, Rowan K, on behalf of the National Cardiac Arrest Audit.

This paper has been cited 403 times

Contribution to Paper 2.

Jerry Nolan was the Lead author (50% contribution) of this first national description of the incidence and outcome from in-hospital cardiac arrest in the UK. He drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Name	Signature
Jasmeet Soar	
Gary B. Smith	
Carl Gwinnutt	
Francesca Parrott	
Sarah Power	
David A Harrison	
Edel Nixon	
Kathryn Rowan	

Paper 2. Incidence and outcome of in-hospital cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom National Cardiac Arrest Audit. Resuscitation 2014;85:987-992.

Nolan JP, Soar J, Smith GB, Gwinnutt C, Parrott F, Power S, Harrison DA, Nixon E, Rowan K, on behalf of the National Cardiac Arrest Audit.

This paper has been cited 403 times

Contribution to Paper 2.

Jerry Nolan was the Lead author (50% contribution) of this first national description of the incidence and outcome from in-hospital cardiac arrest in the UK. He drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

We undersigned agree \	vith the contributorship	assigned to Jerry	' Nolan as outlined abo	ve.
-------------------------------	--------------------------	-------------------	-------------------------	-----

Name	Signature
Jasmeet Soar	
Gary B. Smith	
Carl Gwinnutt	
Francesca Parrott	
Sarah Power	
David A Harrison	
Edel Nixon	
Kathryn Rowan	

Paper 3. Outcome of cardiac arrest survivors admitted to UK intensive care units

Outcome following admission to UK intensive care units after cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the ICNARC Case Mix Programme Database. Anaesthesia 2007;62:1207–1216. <u>Nolan JP</u>, Laver SR, Welch CA, Harrison DA, Gupta V, and Rowan K.

This paper has been cited 352 times

Contribution to Paper 3.

Jerry Nolan contributed to the analysis plan and was the Lead author (60% contribution) of the paper. He drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Name	Signature
Stephen R laver	
Cathy A. Welch	
David A Harrison	
V. Gupta	
Kathryn Rowan	

Contribution to Paper 4

Jerry Nolan approached the Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre (ICNARC) with the proposal to study trends in the epidemiology and outcome of cardiac arrest patients admitted to UK ICUs. He helped to draft the analysis plan and was the lead author (**50% contribution**) of the paper. He drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Name	Signature
Paloma Ferrando	
Jasmeet Soar	
Jonathan Benger	
Matt Thomas	
David A Harrison	
Gavin D. Perkins	

Paper 5. Temperature management strategies after cardiac arrest

Changes in temperature management and outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in United Kingdom intensive care units following publication of the Targeted Temperature Management trial. Resuscitation 2021;162:304–311

<u>Nolan JP</u>, Orzechowska I, Harrison DA, Soar J, Perkins GD, Shankar-Hari M. This paper has been cited 11 times.

Contribution to Paper 5

Jerry Nolan was the lead author (**60% contribution**) and investigator for this analysis of the impact of the TTM trial on temperature management practice and outcomes for post-cardiac arrest patients admitted to UK ICUs. He drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Name	Signature
Izabella Orzechowska	
David A Harrison	
Jasmeet Soar	
Gavin D. Perkins	
Manu Shankar-Hari	

Paper 6. Intravascular access after cardiac arrest. Intraosseous versus intravenous administration of adrenaline in patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 placebo-controlled trial. Intensive Care Medicine 2020;46:954–962

<u>Nolan JP</u>, Deakin CD, Ji C, Gates S, Rosser A, Lall R, Perkins GD. This paper has been cited 27 times.

Contribution to Paper 6

Jerry Nolan was the lead author (**40% contribution**) of this secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 trial. He wrote the first draft of the introduction and discussion and contributed to the interpretation of the results. He drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Name	Signature
Charles D. Deakin	
Chen Ji	
Simon Gates	
Andy Rosser	
Ranjit Lall	
Gavin D. Perkins	

Paper 6. Intravascular access after cardiac arrest.

Intraosseous versus intravenous administration of adrenaline in patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 placebo-controlled trial. Intensive Care Medicine 2020;46:954–962

Nolan JP, Deakin CD, Ji C, Gates S, Rosser A, Lall R, Perkins GD. This paper has been cited 27 times.

Contribution to Paper 6

Jerry Nolan was the lead author (**40% contribution**) of this secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 trial. He wrote the first draft of the introduction and discussion and contributed to the interpretation of the results. He drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Name	Signature
Charles D. Deakin	
Chen Ji	
Simon Gates	
Andy Rosser	
Ranjit Lall	
Gavin D. Perkins	

Paper 6. Intravascular access after cardiac arrest.

Intraosseous versus intravenous administration of adrenaline in patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 placebo-controlled trial. Intensive Care Medicine 2020;46:954–962

<u>Nolan JP</u>, Deakin CD, Ji C, Gates S, Rosser A, Lall R, Perkins GD. This paper has been cited 27 times.

Contribution to Paper 6

Jerry Nolan was the lead author (**40% contribution**) of this secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 trial. He wrote the first draft of the introduction and discussion and contributed to the interpretation of the results. He drafted responses to the peer reviewers, which included the input of all authors, and submitted the final version of the paper.

Name	Signature
Charles D. Deakin	
Chen Ji	
Simon Gates	
Andy Rosser	
Ranjit Lall	
Gavin D. Perkins	

Appendices of published work

- Cardiac Arrest and Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Outcome Reports: Update of the Utstein Resuscitation Registry Template for In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: A Consensus Report from a Task Force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation.
- 2. Incidence and outcome of in-hospital cardiac arrest in the United Kingdom National Cardiac Arrest Audit.
- 3. Outcome following admission to UK intensive care units after cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the ICNARC Case Mix Programme Database.
- 4. Increasing survival after admission to UK critical care units following cardiopulmonary resuscitation.
- Changes in temperature management and outcome after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in United Kingdom intensive care units following publication of the Targeted Temperature Management trial.
- 6. Intraosseous versus intravenous administration of adrenaline in patients with out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the PARAMEDIC2 placebo-controlled trial.

RESEARCH

Open Access



Increasing survival after admission to UK critical care units following cardiopulmonary resuscitation

J. P. Nolan^{1,2*}, P. Ferrando³, J. Soar⁴, J. Benger⁵, M. Thomas⁶, D. A. Harrison³ and G. D. Perkins^{7,8}

Abstract

Background: In recent years there have been many developments in post-resuscitation care. We have investigated trends in patient characteristics and outcome following admission to UK critical care units following cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) for the period 2004–2014. Our hypothesis is that there has been a reduction in risk-adjusted mortality during this period.

Methods: We undertook a prospectively defined, retrospective analysis of the Intensive Care National Audit & Research Centre (ICNARC) Case Mix Programme Database (CMPD) for the period 1 January 2004 to 31 December 2014. Admissions, mechanically ventilated in the first 24 hours in the critical care unit and admitted following CPR, defined as the delivery of chest compressions in the 24 hours before admission, were identified. Case mix, withdrawal, outcome and activity were described annually for all admissions identified as post-cardiac arrest admissions, and separately for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest and in-hospital cardiac arrest. To assess whether in-hospital mortality had improved over time, hierarchical multivariate logistic regression models were constructed, with in-hospital mortality as the dependent variable, year of admission as the main exposure variable and intensive care unit (ICU) as a random effect. All analyses were repeated using only the data from those ICUs contributing data throughout the study period.

Results: During the period 2004–2014 survivors of cardiac arrest accounted for an increasing proportion of mechanically ventilated admissions to ICUs in the ICNARC CMPD (9.0 % in 2004 increasing to 12.2 % in 2014). Risk-adjusted hospital mortality following admission to ICU after cardiac arrest has decreased significantly during this period (OR 0.96 per year). Over this time, the ICU length of stay and time to treatment withdrawal has increased significantly. Re-analysis including only those 116 ICUs contributing data throughout the study period confirmed all the results of the primary analysis.

Conclusions: Risk-adjusted hospital mortality following admission to ICU after cardiac arrest has decreased significantly during the period 2004–2014. Over the same period the ICU length of stay and time to treatment withdrawal has increased significantly.

Background

In a secondary analysis of the Intensive Care National Audit & Research Centre (ICNARC) Case Mix Programme Database (CMPD) undertaken 10 years ago, we determined the characteristics and outcomes for patients admitted to United Kingdom (UK) intensive care units (ICUs) [1]. Since then there have been many developments in post-resuscitation care, which are summarised in guidelines published in 2015 by the European Resuscitation Council and the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine [2, 3]. After very little improvement in cardiac arrest survival rates for three decades [4], several investigators have reported increasing survival following both in-hospital [5] and out-of-hospital cardiac arrest [6]. One study from the United States has documented declining mortality rates among those



© 2016 The Author(s). **Open Access** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made. The Creative Commons Public Domain Dedication waiver (http://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/) applies to the data made available in this article, unless otherwise stated.

^{*} Correspondence: jerry.nolan@nhs.net

 $^{^1\}mathrm{School}$ of Clinical Sciences, University of Bristol, 69 St. Michael's Hill, Bristol BS2 8DZ, UK

 $^{^2\}mathrm{Anaesthesia}$ and Intensive Care Medicine, Royal United Hospital, Combe Park, Bath BA1 3NG, UK

Full list of author information is available at the end of the article

hospitalised after cardiac arrest in the period 2001–2009 [7]. Two studies, one from Finland (2000–2008) and one from the Netherlands (1999–2009), have documented an improving trend in outcomes after admission to ICU following cardiac arrest [8, 9].

Other studies have shown considerable variation in outcome for post-cardiac arrest patients admitted to ICUs in the United States [10] and Canada [11].

The ICNARC CMPD includes data on admissions to all adult general ICUs in the UK. This facilitates reliable, representative analyses of most patients in the UK admitted to ICU after cardiac arrest. The objective of this study is to investigate trends in patient characteristics and outcome following admission to UK critical care units following cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) for the period 2004-2014 (11 years). Our hypothesis is that there has been a reduction in risk-adjusted (ICNARC model) mortality during 2004-2014. Secondary objectives of our study are to investigate trends in: the proportion of post-cardiac arrest patients having treatment withdrawn and the timing of withdrawal; the lowest temperature of \leq 34 °C in the first 24 h (as a surrogate for the use of mild induced hypothermia); length of ICU stay among post-cardiac arrest patients; the proportion of post-cardiac arrest patients becoming organ donors.

Methods

Case Mix Programme Database

The Case Mix Programme (CMP) is a national comparative audit of adult, general ICUs (including intensive care units and combined intensive care and high dependency units, but not coronary care units) in England, Wales and Northern Ireland co-ordinated by ICNARC. The CMP has received approval from the Patient Information Advisory Group to hold patient identifiable information without consent (approval number PIAG 2-10(f)/2005). Approval by a research ethics committee was not required. Details of the data collection and validation have been reported previously [12].

We undertook a prospectively defined, retrospective analysis of the ICNARC CMPD for the period 1 January 2004 to 31 December 2014. Admissions, mechanically ventilated in the first 24 hours in the critical care unit and admitted following CPR, defined as the delivery of chest compressions in the 24 hours before admission, were identified. Patients sustaining a cardiac arrest in ICU (but not before admission) were excluded from the analysis.

The admissions that were identified were then grouped in the following way:

• Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: location immediately prior to source of admission to the unit as 'clinic or home' and source of admission to the unit is 'A&E, same hospital'.

• In-hospital cardiac arrest: location immediately prior to source of admission to the unit is not 'clinic or home' and source of admission to the unit is not 'A&E, same hospital'.

Case mix

Age, gender, year of admission and past medical history were extracted. Severity of illness was measured by the ICNARC model [13]. The ICNARC model encompasses a weighting for acute physiology (the ICNARC physiology score, defined by derangement from the normal range for twelve physiological variables in the first 24 hours following admission to ICU) and additionally a weighting for age, diagnostic category coefficients and interactions with the physiology score, cardiopulmonary resuscitation within 24 hours prior to admission, and source of admission.

Treatment

Data were extracted on the proportion of people that had the following:

- lowest temperature of ≤ 34 °C in the first 24 h (as a surrogate marker for treatment with therapeutic hypothermia);
- treatment withdrawn;
- timing of treatment withdrawn.

Outcome

Survival data were extracted at discharge from the CMP unit and at ultimate discharge from an acute hospital. The proportion of survivors discharged to home was documented. In those who died, the proportion who became solid organ donors was collected.

Activity

Length of stay in the CMP unit was calculated in fractions of days from the dates and times of admission and discharge. Length of stay in hospital was calculated in days from the dates of original admission and ultimate discharge. Readmissions to the unit within the same hospital stay were identified from the postcode, date of birth and sex, and confirmed by the participating units.

Statistical analyses

A statistical analysis plan was agreed a priori. The analyses performed were as follows.

Descriptive statistics

Case mix, withdrawal, outcome and activity were described annually for all admissions identified as post-cardiac arrest admissions, and separately for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest and in-hospital cardiac arrest. Readmissions were included in the descriptive statistics but were removed from the outcomes. To evaluate changes in study variables by calendar year we used logistic regression for categorical variables and linear regression for continuous, using the year of admission as the predictor variable. For nonnormally distributed data, we used the Jonckheere-Terpstra trend test.

Multivariable analyses

A multivariable logistic regression was performed to analyse the impact on outcome of year of admission. To assess whether in-hospital mortality had improved over time, hierarchical multivariate logistic regression models were then constructed, with in-hospital mortality as the dependent variable, year of admission as the main exposure variable (modelled as continuous variable ranging from year 2004 to 2014), and ICU as a random effect. Models were adjusted for illness severity and potential confounding variables, including age, reason for admission and source for admission. This model estimated the adjusted probability of in-hospital mortality per incremental year over the study period. Separated models were developed for out-of-hospital CPR admissions and in-hospital CPR admissions.

All analyses were repeated using only the data from those ICUs contributing data throughout the study period.

All analyses were performed using Stata 13.0 (Stata Corporation, College Station, TX, USA).

Results

During the period 1 January 2004 to 31 December 2014, 1,338,031 admissions to 286 ICUs in England, Wales and Northern Ireland were included in the CMPD. Of these, 63,417 (4.7 %) received CPR within the 24 hours

before admission to the ICU and received ventilation on admission.

The number of contributing ICUs, total number of admissions, and number of cardiac arrests (out-of-hospital and in-hospital) by year is shown in Table 1. The number of ICUs contributing data to the CMPD increased steadily during the period of study; 116 ICUs contributed data throughout the study period and separate analyses confined to these ICUs are presented in Additional file 1: Table S1, Additional file 2: Table S2, Additional file 3: Table S3. While mechanically ventilated survivors of cardiac arrest decreased as a percentage of all critical care unit admissions (from 5.1 % in 2004 to 4.7 % in 2014, p < 0.001), they represented an increasing proportion of mechanically ventilated admissions (from 9.0 % in 2004 to 12.2 % in 2014, p < 0.001).

The proportion of patients with a lowest temperature in the first 24 h of \leq 34 °C for both out-of-hospital and in-hospital cardiac arrests has increased steadily, peaking in 2013 (p <0.001); the proportion in both cohorts decreases substantially in 2014 (Fig. 1, Tables 2 and 3).

During 2004–2014 the mean ICNARC physiology scores have increased slightly for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest but are unchanged for the in-hospital cohort. The proportion of post-cardiac arrest patients in whom treatment was with-drawn has increased over the analysis period: out-of-hospital cardiac arrest 31.5 % in 2004 versus 34.8 % in 2014 (p < 0.001); in-hospital cardiac arrest 27.5 % in 2004 versus 29.6 % in 2014 (p < 0.001). The time to treatment with-drawal has increased over the period of analysis (out-of-hospital cardiac arrest median [IQR] = 2.5 [1.7, 3.9] days in 2004 versus 3.3 [2.0, 5.4] days in 2014 (p < 0.001); in-hospital cardiac arrest = 2.4 [1.5, 4.3] days in 2004 versus 3.4 [2.0, 6.3] in 2014 (p < 0.001) (Fig. 2a and b).

Table 1 A total of 1,338,031 admissions to 286 adult general critical care units in England, Wales and Northern Ireland from 1January 2004 to 31 December 2014

Year	Number	All		Cardiac arrest admissions					
	of units	admissions	Out-of-hospital n (%)	In-hospital n (%)	All n (%)	% of ventilated admissions			
2004	170	79,681	1582 (2.0)	2446 (3.1)	4028 (5.1)	9.0			
2005	170	80,729	1592 (2.0)	2424 (3.0)	4016 (5.0)	9.0			
2006	173	82,371	1643 (2.0)	2364 (2.9)	4007 (4.9)	9.2			
2007	184	90,053	1938 (2.2)	2418 (2.7)	4356 (4.8)	9.8			
2008	194	99,962	2384 (2.4)	2453 (2.5)	4837 (4.8)	10.2			
2009	211	109,788	2519 (2.3)	2704 (2.5)	5223 (4.8)	10.6			
2010	225	131,785	2926 (2.2)	3178 (2.4)	6104 (4.6)	10.7			
2011	235	149,737	3334 (2.2)	3366 (2.2)	6700 (4.5)	11.0			
2012	235	161,953	3632 (2.2)	3843 (2.4)	7475 (4.6)	11.5			
2013	235	165,770	3924 (2.4)	4083 (2.5)	8007 (4.8)	11.8			
2014	254	186,202	4147 (2.2)	4517 (2.4)	8664 (4.7)	12.2			
Total	286	1,338,031	29,621 (2.2)	33,796 (2.5)	63,417 (4.7)	10.6			



During the analysis period there has been an increase in both the absolute number of solid organ donors and the proportion of those dying who become solid organ donors (Fig. 3). The increase is particular marked among those dying after out-of-hospital cardiac arrests.

The critical care length of stay (median [IQR]) has increased from 1.9 [0.8, 4.2] to 2.7 [1.0, 5.9] days (*p* value for a trend <0.001) following out-of-hospital cardiac arrest and from 2.0 [0.6, 5.8] to 3.2 [1.1, 7.4] (*p* value for a trend <0.001) following in-hospital cardiac arrest. Length of ICU and hospital stay for survivors and non-survivors is given in the Additional file 4: Table S4 and Additional file 5: Table S5. Length of ICU stay for both survivors and non-survivors has increased significantly; hospital length of stay is unchanged following out-of-hospital cardiac arrest.

Over the period of analysis, the ultimate acute hospital mortality for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest has decreased from 70.1 % to 66.4 % (p value for trend 0.024) and for in-hospital cardiac arrest it has decreased from 70.4 % to 60.3 % (p value for trend <0.001) cohorts (Fig. 4). After adjustment for case mix, the reduction in hospital mortality remained significant following both out-of-hospital CPR (adjusted odds ratio (OR) per year 0.96 (0.95 to 0.97); p value for trend <0.001) and in-hospital CPR (adjusted OR per year 0.96 (0.95 to 0.97); p value for trend <0.001). The critical care unit mortality for out-ofhospital cardiac arrests has decreased from 58.1 % to 56.9 % (p value for trend <0.001) and for in-hospital cardiac arrest it has decreased from 57.5 % to 49.5 % (p value for trend <0.001). The proportion of out-ofhospital cardiac arrest survivors discharged home has decreased from 73.1 % to 62.6 % (*p* value for a trend <0.001). In contrast, the proportion of in-hospital cardiac arrest survivors discharged home has remained unchanged at about 70 % throughout 2004-2014 (p value for a trend 0.559). During 2004–2014 the discharge destinations of survivors following out-of-hospital cardiac arrest were home (66.3 %); other hospital (22.4 %) and rehabilitation (7.3 %). The discharge destinations of survivors of inhospital cardiac arrest were home (73.6 %); other hospital (16.5 %) and rehabilitation (7.4 %).

Re-analysis using only the 116 ICUs contributing data throughout the study period produced results consistent with the primary analysis of all ICUs (Additional file 1: Table S1, Additional file 2: Table S2, Additional file 3: Table S3). The adjusted OR per year for the reduction in hospital mortality following both out-of-hospital and inhospital cardiac arrest are 0.96 (0.95 to 0.97; *p* value for trend <0.001).

Discussion

We have documented a substantial increase in the proportion of mechanically ventilated patients admitted to ICU who have undergone cardiopulmonary resuscitation before admission (9.0 % in 2004 and 12.2 % 2014); the largest increase is in the proportion of out-of-hospital cardiac arrests (3.5 % in 2004 and 5.8 % in 2014).

There has been a reduction in the risk-adjusted hospital mortality following admission to ICU after both out-of-hospital and in-hospital cardiac arrest (OR 0.96 per year) and re-analysis of only the 116 ICUs contributing data throughout the study period shows the same results. This finding is consistent with reports of increasing survival after admission to ICUs in Finland and the Netherlands [8, 9]. We have documented a significant reduction in the proportion of survivors who are discharged home after admission to ICU after out-ofhospital cardiac arrest. Neurological status on discharge is not included in the CMP database but the reduction in the proportion of survivors being discharged home after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest might indicate that the neurological outcome for these individuals is slightly

		,		5								
	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	<i>p</i> value for trend
Number of admissions after cardiac arrest, n (%)	1582 (2.0)	1592 (2.0)	1643 (2.0)	1938 (2.2)	2384 (2.4)	2519 (2.3)	2926 (2.2)	3334 (2.2)	3632 (2.2)	3924 (2.4)	4147 (2.2)	<0.001
Age, mean (SD)	60 (17.7)	61 (17.4)	61 (16.6)	60 (18.4)	60 (17.3)	60 (17.2)	61 (16.9)	61 (17.2)	61 (17.8)	61 (17.9)	61 (17.8)	0.478
Gender, males n (%)	954 (60.3)	1000 (62.8)	1022 (62.2)	1224 (63.2)	1529 (64.1)	1614 (64.1)	1878 (64.2)	2139 (64.2)	2382 (65.6)	2537 (64.7)	2626 (63.3)	0.006
ICNARC Physiology Score, mean (SD)	28 (10.0)	28 (10.1)	28 (10.3)	28 (10.0)	28 (10.0)	28 (9.9)	29 (9.9)	29 (9.6)	29 (9.9)	30 (10.0)	29 (10.5)	<0.001
Critical care unit length of stay, mean (SD)	4 (6.8)	4 (5.9)	4 (5.9)	5 (7.3)	4 (6.5)	5 (6.8)	5 (7.4)	5 (7.7)	5 (7.4)	5 (8.1)	5 (8.7)	<0.001*
Critical care unit length of stay, median (IQR)	1.9 (0.8 4.2)	2.0 (0.8 4.1)	2.1 (0.9 4.5)	2.3 (1.0 5.0)	2.3 (1.0 4.8)	2.6 (1.1 5.1)	2.6 (1.0 5.3)	2.8 (1.1 5.7)	2.8 (1.2 5.7)	2.9 (1.1 5.8)	2.7 (1.0 5.9)	<0.001*
Hospital length of stay, mean (SD)	13 (28.5)	14 (26.6)	14 (24.1)	14 (25.5)	14 (27.2)	15 (30.3)	14 (30.3)	14 (27.8)	13 (25.7)	13 (24.9)	14 (25.3)	0.0020*
Hospital length of stay, median (IQR)	3.0 (1.0 12.0)	3.5 (1.0 14.0)	4.0 (1.0 16.0)	4.0 (1.0 15.0)	4.0 (1.0 16.0)	5.0 (1.0 15.0)	4.0 (1.0 15.0)	5.0 (2.0 15.0)	5.0 (1.0 16.0)	4.0 (1.0 15.0)	5.0 (1.0 14.0)	0.0020*
lowest temperature of \leq 34 °C 24 h n (%)	202 (13.1)	250 (16.2)	377 (23.5)	654 (34.5)	964 (41.0)	1160 (46.4)	1495 (51.5)	1870 (56.7)	2143 (59.5)	2344 (60.2)	1603 (38.9)	<0.001
Treatment withdrawn n (%)	498 (31.5)	483 (30.3)	512 (31.2)	573 (29.6)	753 (31.6)	807 (32.0)	972 (33.2)	1171 (35.1)	1240 (34.1)	1394 (35.6)	1444 (34.8)	<0.001
Time to treatment withdrawn (days) mean (SD)	3 (3.8)	3 (3.1)	4 (3.2)	4 (4.1)	4 (2.8)	4 (3.4)	4 (3.3)	4 (4.4)	4 (3.8)	5 (4.6)	4 (4.0)	<0.001*
Time to treatment withdrawn (days) median (IQR)	2.5 (1.7 3.9)	2.6 (1.9 3.7)	2.5 (1.9 4.1)	2.7 (1.8 4.2)	2.9 (2.0 4.3)	2.9 (1.9 4.5)	3.2 (2.0 4.7)	3.3 (2.1 5.2)	3.2 (2.1 5.0)	3.3 (2.1 5.5)	3.3 (2.0 5.4)	<0.001*
Solid organ donor n (%) **	34 (3.1)	22 (2.1)	33 (3.1)	50 (4.0)	77 (5.1)]	90 (5.6)	126 (6.6)	155 (7.4)	198 (8.7)	217 (8.4)	278 (10.1)	< 0.001
ICU mortality, n (%)	919 (58.1)	856 (53.8)	859 (52.3)	1009 (52.1)	1248 (52.3)	1348 (53.5)	1620 (55.4)	1800 (54.0)	1957 (53.9)	2255 (57.5)	2361 (56.9)	<0.001
Hospital mortality, n (%)	1098 (70.1)	1059 (67.5)	1076 (66.3)	1251 (65.3)	1514 (64.4)	1617 (64.8)	1917 (65.9)	2089 (63.1)	2287 (63.2)	2590 (66.3)	2739 (66.4)	0.024
Survivors discharged home, n (%) ***	354 (73.1)	375 (70.4)	383 (67.6)	440 (64.0)	550 (63.2)	575 (63.7)	654 (64.8)	817 (65.6)	850 (63.2)	842 (63.1)	881 (62.6)	<0.001

Table 2 Trends in characteristics and mortality for ICU admissions following out-of-hospital cardiac arrest

ICU intensive care unit, *ICNARC* Intensive Care National Audit & Research Centre, *IQR* interquartile range, *SD* standard deviation ^{*}Jonckheere-Terpstra test; ^{**} percentage of hospital deaths, ^{***} percentage of hospital survivors
		/		5	1							
	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	p value for trend
Number of admissions after cardiac arrest, n (%)	2446 (3.1)	2424 (3.0)	2364 (2.9)	2418 (2.7)	2453 (2.5)	2704 (2.5)	3178 (2.4)	3366 (2.2)	3,843 (2.4)	4083 (2.5)	4517 (2.4)	<0.001
Age, mean (SD)	64 (16.3)	63 (16.7)	65 (15.6)	64 (16.3)	64 (16.5)	64 (16.2)	64 (15.8)	64 (15.6)	65 (15.3)	65 (15.2)	65 (15.3)	<0.001
Gender, males n (%)	1404 (57.4)	1400 (57.8)	1413 (59.8)	1439 (59.5)	1496 (61.0)	1623 (60.0)	1893 (59.6)	2059 (61.2)	2399 (62.4)	2554 (62.6)	2916 (64.6)	<0.001
ICNARC Physiology Score, mean (SD)	29 (11.2)	29 (10.9)	29 (11.1)	29 (10.9)	29 (10.6)	29 (10.5)	29 (10.4)	29 (10.2)	29 (10.1)	29 (10.4)	28 (10.5)	0.121
Critical care unit length of stay, mean (SD)	5 (9.0)	6 (10.1)	5 (8.5)	5 (9.5)	6 (10.1)	6 (9.9)	6 (10.4)	7 (12.2)	6 (9.4)	6 (9.4)	6 (10.5)	< 0.001*
Critical care unit length of stay, median (IQR)	2.0 (0.6 5.8)	2.2 (0.7 6.3)	2.0 (0.6 5.9)	2.2 (0.8 6.0)	2.5 (0.8 7.1)	2.5 (0.9 6.9)	2.7 (0.9 6.7)	2.9 (1.0 7.1)	3.2 (1.1 7.4)	3.1 (1.0 7.3)	3.2 (1.1 7.4)	<0.001*
Hospital length of stay, mean (SD)	22 (35.8)	24 (39.7)	21 (32.3)	23 (34.2)	22 (33.0)	22 (37.5)	23 (43.9)	23 (37.4)	22 (33.1)	22 (35.9)	21 (33.4)	0.1128 *
Hospital length of stay, median (IQR)	10.0 (3.0 27.0)	11.0 (3.0 28.0)	10.0 (3.0 26.0)	11.0 (3.0 26.0)	11.0 (4.0 28.0)	11.0 (3.0 26.0)	10.0 (3.0 26.0)	11.0 (4.0 27.0)	11.0 (4.0 27.0)	10.0 (4.0 26.0)	11.0 (4.0 25.0)	0.1128 *
lowest temperature of ≤ 34 °C 24 h n (%)	200 (8.6)	237 (10.2)	293 (12.9)	352 (15.0)	464 (19.3)	575 (21.5)	817 (26.2)	997 (30.0)	1305 (34.5)	1,420 (35.3)	1014 (22.8)	<0.001
Treatment withdrawn n (%)	672 (27.5)	638 (26.3)	602 (25.5)	628 (26.0)	682 (27.8)	786 (29.1)	927 (29.2)	923 (27.4)	1149 (29.9)	1,198 (29.4)	1336 (29.6)	<0.001
Time to treatment withdrawn (days) mean (sd)	4 (6.6)	4 (5.2)	4 (5.6)	4 (5.4)	5 (6.5)	5 (7.2)	5 (8.8)	5 (7.3)	5 (6.5)	5 (6.9)	5 (6.1)	<0.001*
Time to treatment withdrawn (days) median (IQR)	2.4 (1.5 4.3)	2.4 (1.5 4.6)	2.4 (1.6 4.8)	2.5 (1.6 4.6)	2.6 (1.5 5.4)	2.7 (1.8 5.1)	2.9 (1.8 5.3)	3.2 (1.8 5.5)	3.3 (1.9 5.8)	3.2 (1.9 6.4)	3.4 (2.0 6.3)	<0.001*
Solid organ donor n (%) **	25 (1.5)	17 (1.1)	17 (1.1)	24 (1.6)	30 (1.9)	45 (2.6)	38 (1.9)	50 (2.5)	73 (3.2)	85 (3.5)]	104 (3.9)	<0.001
ICU mortality, n (%)	1406 (57.5)	1308 (54.0)	1302 (55.1)	1234 (51.0)	1281 (52.2)	1434 (53.1)	1662 (52.3)	1631 (48.5)	1909 (49.7)	2023 (49.6)	2235 (49.5)	<0.001
Hospital mortality, n (%)	1683 (70.4)	1592 (66.7)	1593 (68.8)	1526 (64.2)	1555 (64.6)	1719 (64.5)	1988 (63.4)	1965 (59.2)	2280 (60.0)	2400 (59.5)	2687 (60.3)	<0.001
Survivors discharged home, n (%) ^{***}	521 (68.3)	583 (70.1)	530 (68.7)	622 (69.7)	624 (69.5)	681 (69.1)	839 (70.5)	1012 (72.2)	1136 (72.7)	1209 (71.8)	1292 (70.6)	0.559

Table 3 Trends in characteristics and mortality for ICU admissions following in-hospital cardiac arrest

ICU intensive care unit, *ICNARC* Intensive Care National Audit & Research Centre, *IQR* interquartile range, *SD* standard deviation ^{*}Jonckheere-Terpstra test; ^{**} percentage of hospital deaths; ^{***} percentage of hospital survivors







worse over the period of study. This trend is not a feature among the survivors of in-hospital cardiac arrest. We do not know if discharge to home is a reliable surrogate for neurological outcome and this requires further study.

Trends of reducing ICU mortality have also been shown for other pathologies and relative to some of these (e.g. severe sepsis) the reduction in mortality that we have shown for cardiac arrest patients is comparatively modest [14].

Like the previous studies from Finland and the Netherlands, we have also shown a substantial increase in the implementation of mild induced hypothermia (increasing from 13.1 % in 2004 and peaking at 38.9 % in 2013 in the out-of-hospital cohort). In 2014 there was a substantial decrease in the proportion of patients (in both groups) with a documented lowest temperature in the first 24 hours. The results of a randomised trial of targeted temperature management (TTM) at 33 °C versus 36 °C after cardiac arrest were published in 2013 [15]. The TTM trial showed no difference in all-cause mortality between the two groups. Our findings may reflect a change in practice as a result of this study, with clinicians electing to use a target temperature of 36 °C instead of 33 °C or possibly abandoning the use of TTM altogether. There have been several other developments (e.g. changes in prognostication strategy, and use of percutaneous coronary intervention) in post-resuscitation care during the study period and one or more of these could contribute to improved survival.

We used the ICNARC model instead of Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (APACHE) II for risk adjustment because we have shown previously that the ICNARC model gives much better discrimination than APACHE II in post-cardiac arrest patients [1]. In APACHE II, CPR is treated as a diagnostic category and is given the weighting for outcome prediction, overriding any other diagnostic category. In the ICNARC model, CPR receives a weighting but this is in addition to a separate diagnostic category weighting based on the primary reason for admission.

Our data document a significant change in the ICU management of post-cardiac arrest patients. The proportion of patients in whom treatment was withdrawn has increased slightly after both out-of-hospital and inhospital cardiac arrest but the median time to treatment withdrawal has increased considerably from 2.5 to 3.3 days for out-of-hospital cardiac arrests and from 2.4 to 3.4 days after in-hospital cardiac arrest. For the last few years many investigators have advocated a much more cautious approach to prognostication, including delaying decisions to withdraw life-sustaining treatment until at least 3 days after cardiac arrest [16–19]. Our data suggest that in this respect practice is already changing [20].

Post-cardiac arrest patients who die after ICU admission are increasingly being recognised as potential solid organ donors [21, 22]. Organ survival rates after donation from post-cardiac arrest patients are comparable to those from other donors [21, 23]. Over the 11-year period of our study there has been a substantial increase in the proportion of non-survivors who have become solid organ donors: for out-of-hospital cardiac arrests this proportion has increased from 3.1 % (34) of non-survivors in 2004 to 10.1 % (278) in 2014. The latest National Health Service Blood and Transplant activity report (http://www.odt.nhs.uk/uk-transplantregistry/annual-activity-report/) indicates that, excluding Scotland (Scottish ICUs do not contribute data to the ICNARC CMP), there were 1185 deceased donors in the UK for the 2014-2015 year. Given that our data does not include every ICU in England, Wales and Northern Ireland, it seems likely that those admitted to an ICU after out-ofhospital cardiac arrest account for at least 25 % of the deceased solid organ donors in the UK.

Our study has several weaknesses. The CMP was not designed to collect data on cardiac arrest patients specifically and many of the essential data included in the Utstein template for reporting cardiac arrest data are missing [24]. Most notable among these are the presumed aetiology of the cardiac arrest, first monitored rhythm, bystander CPR and neurological outcome. The CMP dataset was modified to include location of cardiac arrest in 2009 but as this was not recorded throughout our study period, we have inferred this from the location of the patient before admission to the ICU and applied this to all patients in the study. We made inferences about the location of cardiac arrest: patients having a cardiac arrest in the emergency department will have been included in the out-of-hospital group. We have used lowest temperature within the first 24 h of \leq 34 °C as a surrogate for the use of mild induced hypothermia but it is possible that some of these patients spontaneously had a temperature of less than 34 °C. By including only those patients undergoing mechanical ventilation at the time of admission to the ICU, we have attempted to exclude those patients who had only a brief period of CPR within 24 hours of admission, but required admission to the ICU for other reasons. We have documented the proportion of hospital survivors who were discharged home but this has not been validated as a surrogate for good neurological outcome.

Conclusions

In conclusion, during the period 2004–2014 survivors of cardiac arrest accounted for an increasing proportion of mechanically ventilated admissions to ICUs in the ICNARC CMP (9.0 % in 2004 increasing to 12.2 % in 2014). Risk-adjusted hospital mortality following admission to ICU after cardiac arrest has decreased significantly during this period (OR 0.96 per year). Over this time, the ICU length of stay and time to treatment withdrawal has increased significantly. It seems likely that non-survivors of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest account for at least a quarter of the solid organ donors in the UK.

Additional files

Additional file 1: Table S1. A total of 753,290 admissions to the 116 adult general critical care units in England, Wales and Northern Ireland that contributed data throughout the period 1 January 2004 to 31 December 2014. (DOCX 74 kb)

Additional file 2: Table S2. Trends in characteristics and mortality for ICU admissions following out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Data from the 116 ICUs contributing data throughout the study period. (DOCX 16 kb)

Additional file 3: Table S3. Trends in characteristics and mortality for ICU admissions following in-hospital cardiac arrest. Data from the 116 ICUs contributing data throughout the study period. (DOCX 16 kb)

Additional file 4: Table S4. Length of stay for survivors and non-survivors. Data from all 286 ICUs contributing data to the case mix programme database. (DOCX 14 kb)

Additional file 5: Table S5. Length of stay for survivors and non-survivors. Data from the 116 ICUs contributing data throughout the study period. (DOCX 90 kb)

Abbreviations

APACHE, Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation; CMPD, Case Mix Programme Database; CPR, cardiopulmonary resuscitation; ICNARC, Intensive Care National Audit & Research Centre; ICU, intensive care unit; IHCA, in-hospital cardiac arrest; IQR, interquartile range; OHCA, out-of-hospital cardiac arrest; TTM, targeted temperature management

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank all the staff of all the ICUs that have contributed data to the ICNARC CMP.

Funding

Not applicable.

Authors' contributions

JPN, JS, JB, MT and GDP were responsible for conception and design, data interpretation, manuscript writing and final approval of the manuscript. PF and DH were responsible for conception and design, data analysis and interpretation, manuscript writing and final approval of the manuscript.

Competing interests

JPN is Editor-in-Chief of *Resuscitation*. GDP and JS are Editors of *Resuscitation*. GDP is Director of Research for the Intensive Care Foundation and a NIHR Senior Investigator. PF, JB, MT and DH declare no conflicts of interest.

Author details

¹School of Clinical Sciences, University of Bristol, 69 St. Michael's Hill, Bristol BS2 8DZ, UK. ²Anaesthesia and Intensive Care Medicine, Royal United Hospital, Combe Park, Bath BA1 3NG, UK. ³Intensive Care National Audit & Research Centre (ICNARC), Napier House, 24 High Holborn, London WC1V 6AZ, UK. ⁴Anaesthesia and Intensive Care Medicine, Southmead Hospital, North Bristol NHS Trust, Bristol BS10 5NB, UK. ⁵Faculty of Health and Applied Sciences, Glenside Campus, Blackberry Hill, University of the West of England, Bristol BS16 1DD, UK. ⁶Intensive Care Medicine, University Hospitals, Bristol BS2 8HW, UK. ⁷Marwick Medical School, University of Warwick, Coventry CV4 7AL, UK. ⁸Intensive Care Medicine, Heart of England NHS Foundation Trust, Coventry CV4 7AL, UK.

Received: 29 April 2016 Accepted: 17 June 2016 Published online: 09 July 2016

References

- Nolan JP, Laver SR, Welch CA, Harrison DA, Gupta V, Rowan K. Outcome following admission to UK intensive care units after cardiac arrest: a secondary analysis of the ICNARC Case Mix Programme Database. Anaesthesia. 2007;62:1207–16.
- Nolan JP, Soar J, Cariou A, et al. European Resuscitation Council and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine 2015 guidelines for postresuscitation care. Intensive Care Med. 2015;41:2039–56.
- Nolan JP, Soar J, Cariou A, et al. European Resuscitation Council and European Society of Intensive Care Medicine guidelines for postresuscitation care 2015: Section 5 of the European Resuscitation Council Guidelines for Resuscitation. Resuscitation. 2015;95:201–22.
- Sasson C, Rogers MA, Dahl J, Kellermann AL. Predictors of survival from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes. 2010;3:63–81.
- Girotra S, Nallamothu BK, Spertus JA, et al. Trends in survival after in-hospital cardiac arrest. N Engl J Med. 2012;367:1912–20.
- Chan PS, McNally B, Tang F, Kellermann A, Group CS. Recent trends in survival from out-of-hospital cardiac arrest in the United States. Circulation. 2014;130:1876–82.

- Fugate JE, Brinjikji W, Mandrekar JN, et al. Post-cardiac arrest mortality is declining: a study of the US National Inpatient Sample 2001 to 2009. Circulation. 2012;126:546–50.
- Reinikainen M, Oksanen T, Leppanen P, et al. Mortality in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients has decreased in the era of therapeutic hypothermia. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 2012;56:110–5.
- van der Wal G, Brinkman S, Bisschops LL, et al. Influence of mild therapeutic hypothermia after cardiac arrest on hospital mortality. Crit Care Med. 2011;39:84–8.
- Carr BG, Kahn JM, Merchant RM, Kramer AA, Neumar RW. Inter-hospital variability in post-cardiac arrest mortality. Resuscitation. 2009;80:30–4.
- Keenan SP, Dodek P, Martin C, Priestap F, Norena M, Wong H. Variation in length of intensive care unit stay after cardiac arrest: where you are is as important as who you are. Crit Care Med. 2007;35:836–41.
- Harrison DA, Brady AR, Rowan K. Case mix, outcome and length of stay for admissions to adult, general critical care units in England, Wales and Northern Ireland: the Intensive Care National Audit & Research Centre Case Mix Programme Database. Crit Care. 2004;8:R99–111.
- Harrison DA, Parry GJ, Carpenter JR, Short A, Rowan K. A new risk prediction model for critical care: the Intensive Care National Audit & Research Centre (ICNARC) model. Crit Care Med. 2007;35:1091–8.
- Kaukonen KM, Bailey M, Suzuki S, Pilcher D, Bellomo R. Mortality related to severe sepsis and septic shock among critically ill patients in Australia and New Zealand, 2000-2012. JAMA. 2014;311:1308–16.
- Nielsen N, Wetterslev J, Cronberg T, et al. Targeted temperature management at 33 degrees C versus 36 degrees C after cardiac arrest. N Engl J Med. 2013;369:2197–206.
- Perman SM, Kirkpatrick JN, Reitsma AM, et al. Timing of neuroprognostication in postcardiac arrest therapeutic hypothermia. Crit Care Med. 2012;40:719–24.
- Grossestreuer AV, Abella BS, Leary M, et al. Time to awakening and neurologic outcome in therapeutic hypothermia-treated cardiac arrest patients. Resuscitation. 2013;84:1741–6.
- Sandroni C, Cavallaro F, Callaway CW, et al. Predictors of poor neurological outcome in adult comatose survivors of cardiac arrest: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Part 2: Patients treated with therapeutic hypothermia. Resuscitation. 2013;84:1324–38.
- Sandroni C, Cariou A, Cavallaro F, et al. Prognostication in comatose survivors of cardiac arrest: an advisory statement from the European Resuscitation Council and the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine. Resuscitation. 2014;85:1779–89.
- Binks AC, Murphy RE, Prout RE, et al. Therapeutic hypothermia after cardiac arrest - implementation in UK intensive care units. Anaesthesia. 2010;65:260–5.
- Sandroni C, Adrie C, Cavallaro F, et al. Are patients brain-dead after successful resuscitation from cardiac arrest suitable as organ donors? A systematic review. Resuscitation. 2010;81:1609–14.
- Reynolds JC, Rittenberger JC, Callaway CW, Post Cardiac Arrest Service. Patterns of organ donation among resuscitated patients at a regional cardiac arrest center. Resuscitation. 2014;85:248–52.
- Soar J, Callaway CW, Aibiki M, et al. Part 4: Advanced life support: 2015 International Consensus on Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation and Emergency Cardiovascular Care Science With Treatment Recommendations. Resuscitation. 2015;95:e71–e122.
- 24. Perkins GD, Jacobs IG, Nadkarni VM, et al. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation outcome reports: update of the Utstein Resuscitation Registry Templates for Out-of-Hospital Cardiac Arrest: a statement for healthcare professionals from a task force of the International Liaison Committee on Resuscitation (American Heart Association, European Resuscitation Council, Australian and New Zealand Council on Resuscitation, Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, InterAmerican Heart Foundation, Resuscitation Council of Southern Africa, Resuscitation Council of Asia); and the American Heart Association Emergency Cardiovascular Care Committee and the Council on Cardiopulmonary, Critical Care, Perioperative and Resuscitation. Resuscitation. 2015;96:328–40.

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and we will help you at every step:

- We accept pre-submission inquiries
- Our selector tool helps you to find the most relevant journal
- We provide round the clock customer support
- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- Inclusion in PubMed and all major indexing services
- Maximum visibility for your research

Submit your manuscript at www.biomedcentral.com/submit

